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 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S 1 

 (10:00 a.m.) 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good morning, 3 

ladies and gentlemen.  Let me try this one more 4 

time.  I would like to make a brief announcement 5 

regarding the motion for minor modification of 6 

conditions of the BZA order number 5802 of the 7 

appeal of Gertrude Chanler. 8 

  That is pursuant to 11 DCMR 3129.7 to 9 

make minor modifications to conditions (e) and (f) 10 

of the above-referenced order for the location of 11 

an off-street accessory parking space across 17th 12 

Street in R-5-B district.  That would be on square 13 

2567, lots 811, 834, 838, and 839 for the 14 

Washington National Center in the D/R-5-B at 15 

premises 1630 Crescent Place, Northwest. 16 

  The hearing date on this original 17 

application was February 16, 1960.  Decision date 18 

was February 24, 1960.  The final order date was 19 

dated as February 24, 1960.  Decision dates for the 20 

minor modifications were 3rd of June 2003 and July 21 

15, 2003.  The June 3, 2003, there was a request 22 

for continuance or postponements, rather, which was 23 

granted.  We are currently at the 15th of July 24 

2003. 25 
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  As chairman of the Board of Zoning 1 

Adjustment, I have reviewed the submissions, both 2 

the ANC, represented by Mr. Allan Roth, Chairman; 3 

and the applicant, represented by Holland and 4 

Knight, Christopher H. Collins, have indicated that 5 

they are in agreement to postpone this to the 5th 6 

of August, 2003 based on the submissions that have 7 

been reviewed and based on the concurrence of each 8 

representative party in this case.  I will grant 9 

the postponement to the 5th of August, 2003.  Thank 10 

you very much. 11 

  (Whereupon, the foregoing matter went 12 

off the record at 9:11 a.m. and went 13 

back on the record at 9:42 a.m.) 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good morning, 15 

ladies and gentlemen.  Let me call to order the 15 16 

July, 2003 public hearing of the Board of Zoning 17 

Adjustment of the District of Columbia. 18 

  My name is Geoff Griffis, Chairperson. 19 

 With me today is Mr. Curtis Etherly and Ms. 20 

Miller.  Representing the National Capital Planning 21 

Commission is Mr. Zaidain, who is sitting to my far 22 

left. 23 

  And representing the Zoning Commission, 24 

with us today and all day, it is our pleasure to 25 
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have Mr. Hood.  Good morning, Mr. Hood. 1 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Good morning. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Copies of today's 3 

hearing are available to you; the agenda, that is. 4 

 They are located on the wall as you enter into the 5 

hearing room.  If anyone is questioning about the 6 

agenda today, it will be very clear picking that 7 

up.  You should be here for our one and only 8 

application, which we have dedicated an entire day 9 

to. 10 

  Please be aware that all proceedings 11 

are being recorded.  So many of you I know will be 12 

familiar with this.  However, I have to say it 13 

anyway.  There are several things attendant to 14 

that.  First of all, when coming forward to speak 15 

to the board, you will need to speak into a 16 

microphone.  That microphone should be on. 17 

  Anything heard or said in the hearing 18 

room needs to be in that microphone.  Otherwise you 19 

will not be on the record.  And, as I will say 20 

further in my opening and introductions, we 21 

deliberate on the record and only on the record. 22 

  So, with that, also coming forward, you 23 

need to fill out two witness cards.  Witness cards 24 

are available to you at the table in front of us, 25 
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also at the table where you entered into the 1 

hearing room.  Those two witness cards need to go 2 

to the recorder, who is sitting to my right, prior 3 

to coming forward. 4 

  When you do come forward, please have a 5 

seat.  Make yourself comfortable.  I will need you 6 

to give your name and your address when starting to 7 

talk.  You only need to do that once.  Obviously 8 

this is so that the recorder knows who is speaking 9 

and can give you credit and due credit to the 10 

important and substantive things you will say to 11 

this board. 12 

  The order of procedure today for our 13 

case will be, first, to have statement and 14 

witnesses of the applicant.  Second will be 15 

government reports attendant to the application.  16 

Those include such things as Office of Planning, 17 

Department of Transportation, or any other 18 

government agency that has submitted reports into 19 

the application.  Third would be the report from 20 

the Advisory Neighborhood Commission.  Fourth would 21 

be persons or parties in support of the 22 

application.  Fifth would be persons or parties in 23 

opposition to the application.  Sixth, and finally, 24 

we will have closing remarks by the applicant. 25 
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  Cross-examination of witnesses is 1 

permitted by the parties in a case.  The ANC within 2 

which the property is located is automatically a 3 

party in the case. 4 

  Nobody at this point has been granted 5 

party status.  Although some are noting their 6 

submissions into the record assuming they have been 7 

granted party status, let's clarify one of our 8 

preliminary matters will be granting or denying 9 

party status.  So we look forward to that.  It is 10 

an exciting opportunity and an interesting aspect 11 

of what we do. 12 

  Once party status has been granted, 13 

just to be clear, of course, those groups will and 14 

I will give further instructions and parameters, 15 

definitions of what party status is, once the party 16 

status is granted, of course, cross-examination is 17 

permitted by those. 18 

  The record will be closed at the 19 

conclusion of each case except for any material 20 

that this board specifically requests.  And we are 21 

very specific on what is to be submitted and when 22 

it is to be submitted into the Office of Zoning.  23 

Once that material has been received, of course, it 24 

should go without saying the record will be closed 25 
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and no other information would be accepted into the 1 

record.  That's an important point because what we 2 

deliberate on is the record. 3 

  The Sunshine Act requires a public 4 

hearing on each case be held in the open and before 5 

the public.  This board may, however, consistent 6 

with its rules of procedure and the Sunshine Act 7 

enter into executive session.  Executive sessions 8 

would be used for reviewing the record on a case or 9 

deliberating on the case. 10 

  The decision of this board in contested 11 

cases, -- public hearing cases are contested at the 12 

BZA by definition -- as I have said now numerous 13 

times, must be based exclusively on the record.  14 

That record is created in our public hearing. 15 

  Therefore, we ask that people present 16 

today not engage board members in any conversations 17 

so that there is not the appearance of not basing 18 

our sole deliberations on the record. 19 

  I would ask at this time that people 20 

please check all of their transmission devices and 21 

turn them off or silence them in some way, beepers, 22 

cell phones, and the like.  This is, of course, so 23 

that we do not disrupt the proceedings and lose the 24 

great rhythm we will get into to be an efficient 25 
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and effective board all day today. 1 

  The board will now consider any 2 

preliminary matters or those which relate to 3 

whether a case will or should be heard today, such 4 

as requests for postponement, continuances, or 5 

withdrawals, or whether proper and adequate notice 6 

of a case has been provided. 7 

  If you believe the board should not 8 

proceed in the scheduled case today or you believe 9 

that the board should not hear the case, I am going 10 

to ask several things, obviously, specific to this. 11 

  The board is fully and well-aware that 12 

we have requests for postponement and continuance 13 

in written form into the board.  If you have other 14 

issues for the board that were not submitted into 15 

the record, I would ask that you come forward and 16 

have a seat at the table as an indication that you 17 

have a preliminary matter that you think the board 18 

is not aware of at this time. 19 

  I am going to first ask staff if they 20 

are aware of any preliminary matters for the 21 

board's attention outside of those that are already 22 

in the record and also wish a very good morning to 23 

the Office of Zoning staff who is here with us and 24 

representing and making sure we don't make any 25 
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major mistakes, Ms. Bailey, seated to my very far 1 

right.  Mr. Moy is with us.  Mr. Nyarku is in and 2 

out.  He is with us currently.  And, of course, 3 

Corporation Counsel is represented this morning on 4 

the dias. 5 

  Ms. Bailey, are you aware of any other 6 

preliminary matters for the board at this time? 7 

  MS. BAILEY:  Mr. Chairman and to all, 8 

good morning.  Not at this time other than what you 9 

have stated, Mr. Chairman. 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  Thank you 11 

very much. 12 

  Very well.  If there isn't, let us call 13 

the first case in the morning. 14 

  MS. BAILEY:  The first case and only 15 

case of today, Mr. Chairman, is application of 16 

Edmund Burke School, number 17022, pursuant to 11 17 

DCMR 3104.1, for a special exception to allow an 18 

addition to an existing private school and to 19 

increase the enrollment from 270 to 320 students 20 

and faculty/staff to 70.  The application is under 21 

section 206.  It's located in the $-2 and R-5-D 22 

districts at premises 4101 Connecticut Avenue, 23 

Northwest, and 2955 Upton Street, Northwest.  It's 24 

also located in square 2243 on lots 67 and 68. 25 
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  All of those persons wishing to 1 

testify, please stand.  Please raise your right 2 

hands. 3 

  (Whereupon, witnesses in the case were 4 

duly sworn. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  Thank 6 

you very much, Ms. Bailey.  First of all, let me 7 

just say I am going to interrupt several times to 8 

keep people updates, but let me give you kind of 9 

highlights of what I propose to do. 10 

  First of all, we are going to go 11 

through the requests for party status after I 12 

entertain what this gentleman sitting in front of 13 

me has to say.  That will establish what the 14 

parties are.  We will then take up motions from the 15 

parties or other motions that are in the record.  16 

After that, we will jump right into the case. 17 

  Obviously that, as people are probably 18 

well-aware, will take some time.  However, I think 19 

that -- well, I know that the board is going to be 20 

very focused on doing this efficiently and 21 

effectively for everyone's time consideration. 22 

  We have a full day for this case.  And 23 

I want to make full use of this day.  I will 24 

interrupt to give direction on a few other pieces 25 
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as we go through.  The first one will be my 1 

introduction to what party status is and some 2 

aspects of that. 3 

  Also, let me just point out, of course, 4 

in our regulations, it states if we have any 5 

disruptive noises or actions in the hearing room.  6 

I have kind of taken that out of my opening 7 

statement because it hasn't been needed.  And I 8 

don't anticipate that that will be needed here 9 

today.  But it brings up an important issue. 10 

  First of all, it is just a distraction 11 

if anything is done in the hearing room.  It is 12 

more of a distraction for us because we are looking 13 

in that direction.  And then the folks giving 14 

testimony may get somewhat distracted and confused 15 

about what is happening behind them.  Again, I 16 

don't anticipate that that would happen. 17 

  However, there are points where someone 18 

may need to address the board and don't know how to 19 

address the board or what should happen.  There are 20 

two things that I would ask of people today to do 21 

if they feel like something is happening that they 22 

don't understand or that they believe that we have 23 

missed something totally. 24 

  Oftentimes my big mistake is not going 25 
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through all the parties and getting them up to do 1 

cross-examination.  If you're a party and I haven't 2 

called you to come up and you miss the opportunity, 3 

obviously that needs to be brought to the attention 4 

of the board. 5 

  So what I would ask is, first of all, 6 

if people on the first report, if it's not a total 7 

emergency, it has to happen immediately, you can go 8 

to staff, who is sitting to my right, and make your 9 

issue known to them.  That will not disrupt the 10 

proceedings.  They can get my attention, and we can 11 

deal with the matter. 12 

  If you feel it's a matter of greater 13 

urgency, then I would ask.  And it should be of 14 

great emergency that you could raise your hand and 15 

approach the table.  And I will recognize you, and 16 

we could both deal with the issue.  I think that 17 

will help us all. 18 

  An important point of this in all cases 19 

is that the board wants to get through and hear 20 

everything.  There is no reason why we want to cut 21 

certain things out, leave certain things out.  22 

We're not of an idea of how we want to frame this 23 

case and hearing.  This is yours, as participants 24 

in it. 25 
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  So, that being said, are there any 1 

preliminary questions of procedure that anyone has 2 

at this point? 3 

  (No response.) 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  No one.  5 

Yes, I understand you do.  Very well because now 6 

it's going to get even more complicated.  Sir, if 7 

you would announce yourself, please? 8 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  9 

My name is Cornish Hitchcock.  I'm a lawyer here in 10 

town.  And I have been asked to advise a number of 11 

the individual neighbors who have sought party 12 

status in this case and are operating collectively 13 

as a group known as Neighbors United for Liveable 14 

Streets, or NULS, N-U-L-S.  So the requests for 15 

party status on behalf of these individuals is 16 

pending. 17 

  I am here at the present time to make 18 

two motions on procedural matters.  One would be to 19 

dismiss the application.  The second would be as an 20 

alternative motion to seek postponement.  And they 21 

relate to different reasons and reasons not in the 22 

written material before you. 23 

  If I could proceed to deal with the 24 

reason for dismissal, there are -- 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No.  Actually, we 1 

are going to need to get to who the parties are. 2 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Very good. 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And then we can 4 

have that.  Do you have a written motion or 5 

anything? 6 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  We do not have anything 7 

in writing.  I was just recently retained. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 9 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  But the materials I was 10 

going to speak to are matters that are in the 11 

record and that were presented to the board 12 

previously. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  "Previously" 14 

meaning what? 15 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Written material, such 16 

as the Office of Planning report as well as 17 

correspondence from individuals. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  What of NULS is 19 

in the record now for requests for party status, 20 

anything? 21 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  NULS as an entity has 22 

not applied.  The 12 individuals who have applied 23 

are members of NULS.  So what we would do is seek 24 

collectively -- 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  It's a 1 

good starting point.  Lists of members that are 2 

under NULS that are requesting party status, 3 

please? 4 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Surely.  The 5 

individuals in question -- and there are several. 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Actually, let me 7 

do this. 8 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Okay. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Have they all 12 10 

requested individual party status? 11 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  That is correct. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Here it 13 

is.  Is Susan B. Benton part of NULS? 14 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Yes. 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  Is 16 

Ms. Linda Jay? 17 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Yes. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is Mr. Milton 19 

Shinberg? 20 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Yes. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is Ms. Carol 22 

Rogers? 23 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Yes. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Ms. Jodie Smolik? 25 
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  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Smolik.  Yes, sir. 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Julie Weisman? 2 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Yes. 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Ruth McDiarmid? 4 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Yes. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Collot.  You can 6 

do that name. 7 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Guerard. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  Yes? 9 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Yes. 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Richard and 11 

Pearl.  Mine is probably spelled wrong.  It's 12 

Richardson? 13 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  It's Richard 14 

Richardson.  Yes. 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Is there 16 

also a Pearl? 17 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  No.  Just Richard.  Oh, 18 

Pearl has?  Okay. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Pearl has 20 

requested a separate party status.  Is that 21 

correct? 22 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  That's my 23 

understanding, yes. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And not joining 25 
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NULS? 1 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Well, no, as a member 2 

of -- I mean, she would like a chance to speak as a 3 

member of NULS, yes. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We'll get to 5 

that.  Okay.  Richard and Pearl Richardson as a 6 

single entity, also joining NULS? 7 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Uh-huh. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Virginia 9 

Worthington? 10 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Yes. 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And a Robert.  12 

You can do that name also. 13 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Vricella. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Vricella? 15 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Vricella, yes. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Vricella? 17 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Right. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent. 19 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  And it was -- 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I was ready for 21 

that, wasn't I?  Anybody else? 22 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  No, although Mr. Brown, 23 

to my right, represents a separate -- 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm not focused 25 
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on Mr. Brown right now. 1 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Right. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Anyone else in 3 

your group? 4 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  No, sir. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  Is 6 

anyone else here of the understanding that they 7 

should have been called out as a member to the 8 

party of NULS?  Can you just raise your hand if you 9 

did? 10 

  (No response.) 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Not seeing any 12 

indication of that, that should complete parties.  13 

Is that correct? 14 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Yes, sir. 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Board, 16 

what I would like us to do is take up actually what 17 

is represented in the petition.  Each of these 18 

obviously is individuals who have requested party 19 

status.  Susan Benton is exhibit number 54.  Linda 20 

Jay is exhibit number 52.  Mr. Shinberg, Milton 21 

Shinberg, is exhibit 49.  Carol Rogers is exhibit 22 

48.  Jodie Smolik is exhibit 46.  Julie Weisman is 23 

exhibit number 45.  Ruth McDiarmid is exhibit 24 

number 44 and 53.  Ms. Guerard is exhibit 41.  The 25 
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Richardsons are exhibit 40.  And Worthington is 1 

exhibit 30.  And Vricella is exhibit 29 and exhibit 2 

27.  If we can pull those out, board members, and 3 

put them in front of us? 4 

  Is there anything you specifically 5 

defined new that is not evidenced in the 6 

individuals of party status?  I will add one.  7 

First of all, there is a letter and a petition from 8 

a John Dougherty, of which all of those are signed. 9 

 And part of that petition indicates that they are 10 

requesting party status jointly.  I am assuming 11 

that this has now become the NULS party, but that 12 

doesn't really matter.  Is there anything to add to 13 

the application for party status as a group? 14 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  No.  And essentially 15 

the individuals are all neighbors of the school and 16 

are applying based on the impact that the 17 

development would have on them as relatively close 18 

neighbors. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  Any 20 

questions for the board at this time?  Is there 21 

clarification of names needed?  Does everyone 22 

understand what is on it? 23 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Well, I don't want to 24 

interrupt, but -- 25 
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  MR. HITCHCOCK:  I have received 1 

clarification.  I apologize for the confusion.  Ms. 2 

Worthington will not be part of NULS.  And Ms. Jay 3 

has separate standing as the neighbor living 4 

immediately adjacent to the property. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  She has no 6 

standing now. 7 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Right. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  But she is 9 

requesting separate standing as an individual 10 

party? 11 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  That is correct.  That 12 

is correct.  I apologize. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And Ms. 14 

Worthington also?  Is that correct? 15 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Correct. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Let's take 17 

up -- is Ms. Jay present? 18 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  I believe so. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You don't need to 20 

tell me that she's not here because she has letters 21 

saying that she's not here unless you are Ms. Jay. 22 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Well, I did speak to her. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes, I know.  24 

Have a seat. 25 
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  MS. SMOLIK:  Okay.  Sorry.  Hi.  I'm 1 

Jodie Smolik at 2945 Upton Street.  I know Ms. 2 

Linda Jay has filed one of the motions for 3 

continuance based for health issues.  She is having 4 

a medical procedure and is unavailable.  So that's 5 

why she couldn't be here. 6 

  But as an adjoiner, she feels very 7 

strongly to have her representation, a chance to 8 

cross-examine -- 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Did you talk to 10 

her about why she wouldn't join NULS in a party so 11 

that she could be represented? 12 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Well, I mean, she's 13 

definitely like in support of the neighborhood, but 14 

I think she as an adjoiner wants to retain her 15 

right for cross-examination, reading the record, 16 

and being a part to provide testimony, and having 17 

her day in court type of thing. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Which she would 19 

if she were represented as the group with an 20 

attorney that is representing the parties.  Did you 21 

have that discussion?  I know you can't answer that 22 

for her. 23 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Yeah.  I mean, that's what 24 

I say.  I just know that she really wants to be a 25 
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part of this process.  And in the previous case, 1 

she could have been here on the 30th, but because 2 

of this date, she cannot.  And she doesn't want to 3 

lose her right, you know, to be a part of the 4 

process. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 6 

  MS. SMOLIK:  So that's all I know. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes.  And the 8 

board is fully well-aware of that.  What is 9 

interesting is that, noting this date, she could 10 

have been represented as a party.  But now she is 11 

asking to be represented individually as a party 12 

but is not here. 13 

  Very well.  Let's take up Ms. Jay's 14 

request for party application.  What I would like 15 

to do is, board members, if we can review the ones 16 

that I announce and decide on them, let us do that. 17 

 If we feel that others have to be reviewed prior 18 

to making a decision on one, then that needs to be 19 

indicated by a board member.  And we will move on. 20 

 I would like to get as many done as possible. 21 

  Let me just state now, first of all, 22 

it's excellent that NULS has been created and that 23 

12, 13, 18, now 11 or 10 are joining in their party 24 

status.  First of all, there is a difference 25 
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between party status and appearing as a participant 1 

as a person. 2 

  First of all, no one is precluded from 3 

participating in a public hearing before the Board 4 

of Zoning Adjustment.  Everyone will have an 5 

opportunity to give testimony, either written, 6 

oral.  I think that is all we will accept today. 7 

  So don't feel like you have to be a 8 

party in order to participate in this case.  I know 9 

I am saying a lot of what everyone well understands 10 

in this crowd, but it is an important piece to put 11 

out there. 12 

  The other aspect of party status, which 13 

is very important, is it's a higher level of 14 

participation.  Not only is it one that allows you 15 

cross-examination privileges, but the board will 16 

ask numerous things of the parties.  You will be 17 

required to submit certain things to the board. 18 

  Those certain things will be created as 19 

the case goes on.  And they may include such things 20 

as briefings of motions.  They may include 21 

conclusions and findings of fact. 22 

  There is a higher responsibility for 23 

party status, which is why we take it very 24 

seriously about granting party status, which is 25 
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also why I am asking those who are requesting party 1 

status as individuals who aren't being represented 2 

to think about whether they are here to give 3 

testimony, of which everyone is able to do, or 4 

whether they're actually here to participate fully 5 

in those responsibilities before the board. 6 

  So, with that, oftentimes I have to ask 7 

all 13, 20, to 35 applicants to take some moments 8 

to talk about it, whether they want to join or not. 9 

  The other aspect of it, as you all know 10 

in filling out the application, there are several 11 

very important questions in that.  And they are 12 

directly from our regulations, which is where the 13 

Office of Zoning created this application. 14 

  And the most critical in my mind is 15 

question number 6, which, as I read, says, "Explain 16 

how the person's interests will be more 17 

significantly, distinctively, or uniquely affected 18 

in character or kind by the proposed zoning action 19 

than that of other persons in the general public." 20 

  Now, there is some ambiguity in 21 

interpretation left to us in terms of general 22 

public, but let me just state for the record and 23 

note in reading the applications and the party 24 

status applications, which took numerous hours, 25 
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which we're happy to do, but it shows how much this 1 

board takes seriously these applications, I would 2 

say the majority of them end at "I am uniquely 3 

distinctively affected, just like all of my 4 

neighbors."  Well, that, in and of itself, makes it 5 

difficult to review granting a party status to 6 

individuals. 7 

  So I may be beginning to bore people 8 

with all of this, but it's important.  And I'm 9 

encouraged by the fact that we have now had a group 10 

pulled together for the party application. 11 

  With that, though, I would like to take 12 

up Ms. Linda Jay, who is asking not to participate 13 

in the parties of NULS.  Board members, if you can 14 

draw your attention to exhibit number 52, which is 15 

Ms. Linda Jay's application? 16 

  She's a resident of 2951.  She is 17 

appearing as an opponent to the application.  Are 18 

there any clarifications the board members would 19 

like to make as Ms. Jay is not present today to 20 

answer any specific and direct questions? 21 

  I would note that her property is the 22 

only private home next to the school.  She does say 23 

that in number 3.  And there is some uniqueness to 24 

that location adjacency.  The issues evidenced in 25 
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her application are similar to others.  But let me 1 

hear from other board members. 2 

  Let me first ask if the applicant or 3 

the ANC has any objections to the granting of party 4 

status to Ms. Linda Jay. 5 

  MS. PERRY:  I'm Karen Perry from 6 

ANC-3F.  We would have no objections. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you. 8 

  MR. FEOLA:  Mr. Chairman, Phil Feola, 9 

Shaw Pittman on behalf of the applicant. 10 

  It seems to me redundant to have Mrs. 11 

Jay represented by counsel because, as I understood 12 

Mr. Hitchcock, she is part of NULS, but she also 13 

wants to be a separate party as well. 14 

  I can't believe given the talent of her 15 

counsel as NULS, that she is going to add anything 16 

in cross-examination that would otherwise not be 17 

covered or she couldn't ask Mr. Hitchcock to cover. 18 

 So I think it's redundant to have her represented 19 

in two statuses of parties. 20 

  I would appreciate that Ms. Weisman, 21 

who is sitting next to me, is not Mrs. Jay.  And 22 

she can't speak for Mrs. Jay. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  No, we 24 

are not going to get into that type of discussion 25 
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of what Ms. Jay wants or not wants.  We had some 1 

clarification already. 2 

  Mr. Feola, you have indicated that it 3 

may be redundant if Ms. Jay is represented in NULS 4 

and individually, but my understanding of what has 5 

just been stated is that she is not asking to be a 6 

part of NULS and to stand individually.  Does that 7 

differ in your objection or make a difference to 8 

it? 9 

  MR. FEOLA:  Yes, but I understood Mr. 10 

Hitchcock to include her in NULS and Ms. Smolik 11 

asked her to also be represented as an individual. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  And if 13 

that's the case, I would tend to agree with you, 14 

but, Mr. Hitchcock, am I clear in my understanding 15 

that you removed Mrs. Jay from the request for 16 

party status of NULS? 17 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  That is correct.  And 18 

to respond to Mr. Feola's comment, -- and first I 19 

would accept his compliment -- the plan among the 20 

individuals is to do a unified cross-examination so 21 

there would not be multiple requests or multiple 22 

questioning. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes.  And we'll 24 

make that clarification, but now I am confused 25 
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again.  In your -- 1 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  It's also Ms. Jay is 2 

not part of NULS.  I apologize for the 3 

clarification.  I understood that she was, but she 4 

is not. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  So when 6 

you talk about a group of individuals, you are not 7 

talking about Ms. Jay? 8 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  That is correct.  Also 9 

I received clarification.  Pearl Richardson will 10 

not be seeking party status, just Mr. Richardson.  11 

Ms. Richardson may seek to appear separately. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  We will 13 

make an official note of that. 14 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Thank you. 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So, Mr. Feola, if 16 

I am correct, you would not hold your objection to 17 

granting party status to Ms. Jay as an individual, 18 

not part of NULS? 19 

  MR. FEOLA:  That is correct. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Very well. 21 

 Board members? 22 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Mr. Chairman, I 23 

would have no problem in granting Ms. Jay party 24 

status due to her close proximity to the proposed 25 
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project. 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you, Mr. 2 

Hood.  Any others? 3 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  I have no objection, 4 

Mr. Chair. 5 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  No objection, Mr. 6 

Chair. 7 

  MEMBER MILLER:  No objection. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  That 9 

being noted, I can take it as a consensus of the 10 

board we can grant Ms. Linda Jay of 2951 Upton 11 

Street party status in this application.  Let me 12 

also state that obviously Ms. Jay is not -- well, 13 

there it is. 14 

  Now, Mr. Hitchcock, you mentioned that 15 

Ms. Weisman also is being removed or not joining of 16 

NULS and asking for individual party status.  Is 17 

that correct? 18 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Ms. Richardson. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I have Ms. 20 

Richardson. 21 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Okay.  No.  Ms. Weisman 22 

will be a part of NULS. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Part of NULS.  So 24 

there are no other individuals who were taken out 25 
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of NULS that I listed in the beginning except for 1 

Ms. Jay.  Is that correct? 2 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  That is correct. 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  So we now 4 

have the requests for -- 5 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  And Ms. Worthington. 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Which is not 7 

requesting party status, Ms. Worthington.  Is that 8 

correct? 9 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Not as part of NULS. 10 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  She has a separate 11 

application.  It's exhibit 30. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh, I'm sorry.  I 13 

am just getting my names mixed up.  I will be very 14 

familiar by lunchtime.  Right, which is exhibit 15 

number 30.  And Ms. Worthington is maintaining her 16 

individual party status request.  Am I correct on 17 

that? 18 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Yes. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Which is exhibit 20 

-- I just said -- number 30.  Let's draw our 21 

attention to that.  First of all, does the ANC have 22 

any objections to granting of status to Ms. 23 

Worthington? 24 

  (No response.) 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  ANC 1 

does not.  Mr. Feola? 2 

  MR. FEOLA:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  3 

For the record, Phil Feola. 4 

  We have no objection, but I will point 5 

out that Ms. Worthington is not within the 200 feet 6 

that is required by notice of this board's rules.  7 

So she's a little bit further away than others.  8 

And I didn't see anything in her statement that 9 

would suggest she is impacted differently than 10 

anyone from NULS or Ms. Jay.  But we really don't 11 

have an objection. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So, if I 13 

understand what you are saying, you don't have an 14 

objection, but you don't think we should grant the 15 

party status? 16 

  MR. FEOLA:  Well put, sir. 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Board 18 

members? 19 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Mr. Chairman, in 20 

her application, she says she is 50 feet from the 21 

athletic field used by her. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 23 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  So I guess the 24 

question would go to Mr. Feola.  I just don't 25 
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understand why she's not within the 200 feet but 1 

she's within 50 feet of the athletic field.  My 2 

question is, why wouldn't she be affected? 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  I'll 4 

answer that.  The issue is I am taking this in 5 

reviewing the record, the information that is in 6 

the record.  Burke doesn't own an athletic field. 7 

  Therefore, the announcements of the 8 

property; the ownership; and, actually, the 9 

application goes 200 feet radius from that.  10 

Obviously we know that there is some issue of using 11 

of other fields, et cetera, times types of use, 12 

things of that nature, although, Mr. Hood, you have 13 

brought up an interesting point that if we get into 14 

this, is there some distinct character that this 15 

applicant would have that would be different from 16 

others based on that proximity?  Other than that, 17 

there is a redundancy of issues. 18 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Thank you, Mr. 19 

Chair, for that further clarification.  She does 20 

mention in number 6 that noise from the field could 21 

be heard in her home.  I'm sure that would affect 22 

more than just her. 23 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Mr. Chair, I would be 24 

inclined to agree with Mr. Hood's assessment and 25 
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not grant party status in this particular instance 1 

given what I believe to be a duplication of the 2 

concerns that are raised in the party status 3 

application. 4 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Mr. Chair, I would 5 

agree.  In reading through the enormous amount of 6 

submittals that we received, I think the issues 7 

that are being raised in number 6 are the general 8 

issues expressed by the community, that being 9 

noise, parking, and traffic.  So I am not convinced 10 

of the uniqueness. 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Any others? 12 

  MEMBER MILLER:  I would concur, sir. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  14 

Hearing from the board and reviewing the 15 

application for party status of Ms. Worthington, I 16 

would move denial of granting this party status 17 

based on that heard this morning and ask for a 18 

second. 19 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Second, Mr. Chair. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you, Mr. 21 

Etherly. 22 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Question, Mr. 23 

Chair. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes? 25 
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  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  We didn't do a vote 1 

on the first one.  I just want to make sure. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No.  I took a 3 

consensus on the board. 4 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Is that what we're 5 

going to do, consensus? 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 7 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  We're going to do 8 

both? 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes.  I'm going 10 

to kind of fluctuate to keep it lively. 11 

  Any other deliberation on the motion? 12 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  I would just say for 13 

the benefit of the people in the audience that 14 

those people that we deny party status to will 15 

still be able to testify. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's correct, 17 

as person, absolutely.  I appreciate that. 18 

  Anything else? 19 

  MEMBER MILLER:  I would also add that I 20 

seem to believe that there is an opportunity for 21 

these neighbors to join up with the other groups, 22 

such as NULS, and be represented in that way. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good point.  I'll 24 

bring that up after our motion.  Anything else on 25 
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the motion? 1 

  (No response.) 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  If not, then I 3 

ask for all in favor of the motion signify by 4 

saying aye. 5 

  (Whereupon, there was a chorus of 6 

"ayes.") 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And opposed? 8 

  (No response.) 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you very 10 

much.  We don't need to do a voice record of that. 11 

  Yes.  Mr. Hitchcock, I would like to 12 

make a note.  First of all, as other parties have 13 

come in, we will look to -- well, actually, I 14 

shouldn't do that. 15 

  Very well.  Ms. Miller has indicated 16 

that I think anyone who is denied as an individual 17 

probably should approach those that have party 18 

status as groups and see if they can't participate 19 

under that status as long as that doesn't affect 20 

the impact of what was granted in terms of the 21 

party status, if granted, at that point. 22 

  Let us go to, then, the NULS 23 

application for party status.  First of all, I 24 

think Mr. Etherly has something to state before we 25 
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get to review that information. 1 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Thank you very much, 2 

Mr. Chair. 3 

  As Mr. Hitchcock noted in his 4 

introductory remarks regarding the composition of 5 

NULS, he noted that Mr. Milton Shinberg, whose 6 

party status application is contained at exhibit 7 

number 49, is seeking party status application as 8 

part of that group. 9 

  I have a disclosure regarding an 10 

existing business relationship with Mr. Shinberg in 11 

my capacity as chairman of the board of trustees 12 

for the Washington Math Science Technology Public 13 

Charter High School. 14 

  Mr. Shinberg is employed professionally 15 

as an architect, of course, and is doing 16 

architectural work on behalf of WMST and two other 17 

tenants of the property where WMST is housed.  That 18 

would mean, of course, that Mr. Shinberg is 19 

retained in a professional capacity and is 20 

compensated by virtue of that retention.  And so I 21 

wanted to make that disclosure. 22 

  Of course, Mr. Shinberg and I have not 23 

had any discussions as they relate to this 24 

particular application, nor would we have, nor do I 25 
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believe that Mr. Shinberg's professional 1 

relationship with me on behalf of WMST would in any 2 

way color my ability to, shall we say, adjudicate 3 

impartially on the application before us.  But I 4 

want to bring that relationship to the attention of 5 

my colleagues and would be prepared to answer any 6 

questions. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good, excellent. 8 

 Thank you, Mr. Etherly. 9 

  Let me take questions from the board, 10 

but first also I have a disclosure on Mr. Shinberg. 11 

 I am a board of trustee member of Capital City 12 

Public Charter School, which he is the architect of 13 

record for their new school. 14 

  And I would also underscore the 15 

comments that Mr. Etherly made that he and I have 16 

not had a communication about this particular 17 

application of any level, at any level, but I do 18 

review the work on the public charter school as a 19 

board of trustee member in terms of the design and 20 

also the construction process that is now underway. 21 

  So, with that, let's take questions 22 

from board members from both of us if there are 23 

any. 24 

  (No response.) 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We're saving the 1 

hard-hitting questions for you guys.  That being 2 

said, we have granted party status to the ANC and 3 

the applicant.  I would like to hear from them if 4 

they have any difficulty in our participation in 5 

this case, either questions of Mr. Etherly or 6 

myself, or whether they have objections to us 7 

continuing on this hearing. 8 

  MR. FEOLA:  The applicant has no 9 

objection. 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  Does 11 

the ANC have any comments? 12 

  (No response.) 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Indicating no 14 

comments.  I am going to also ask for those, either 15 

party status or not party status, anyone present 16 

today, anybody at all, that has any comments 17 

regarding this or any questions for either myself 18 

or Mr. Etherly at this time. 19 

  Actually, come on forward.  Make 20 

yourself comfortable in a seat and turn on a 21 

microphone.  Just give me your name and your 22 

address before you speak. 23 

  MR. J. BROWN:  My name is James C. 24 

Brown.  I'm a member of the ownership of the 25 
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property directly to the north.  I need a 1 

clarification. 2 

  You are continuing on a determination 3 

of party status.  Is that right, Mr. Chairman? 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's correct. 5 

  MR. J. BROWN:  So I should not be here, 6 

then, right?  In other words -- 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You mean right at 8 

the table? 9 

  MR. J. BROWN:  Well, we asked for -- 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I will clarify.  11 

I think I understand your question, Mr. Brown.  We 12 

have not concluded party status of granting. 13 

  MR. J. BROWN:  All right. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  The issue is the 15 

next party Mr. Shinberg is part of.  And so the 16 

disclosure was timely for Mr. Etherly and I at this 17 

point before he and I vote and deliberate or 18 

deliberate and vote on granting party status or 19 

denying party status.  After we do that, we would 20 

have a new party or not.  And then we will move 21 

down the list. 22 

  Left on the list is Sirius, LLC.  Mr. 23 

Brown, I believe that is your group. 24 

  MR. J. BROWN:  That's correct. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We will have the 1 

Van Ness Tenants Association, which is exhibit 2 

number 58.  And we also have party status requests 3 

for the Neighbors Allied for Reasonable Development 4 

of Schools. 5 

  MR. J. BROWN:  Well, I am sorry to have 6 

interrupted your proceeding. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  It's no problem 8 

at all.  I am sure if you have a question, so do 9 

others.  Very well, in which case let's pick up the 10 

entire application of NULS at this time.  There is 11 

no other additional information to party status we 12 

have asked from Mr. Hitchcock.  So, board members, 13 

we would like to hear from you, please. 14 

  It's clear that all of the applications 15 

coming in have identified numerous issues, numerous 16 

issues.  Some go directly to the regulation which 17 

we'll be reviewing:  noise; parking; traffic; alley 18 

access; merged vehicle access; air quality; 19 

property value loss; -- that's an issue I am going 20 

to address but probably not now -- kids on 21 

property; trespassing; loitering; construction 22 

impact, also an issue I will talk about later; -- 23 

noise I've said -- dangers of the street; quality 24 

of life issues, of which some fall under; and then 25 
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the issue that was brought up, not on all of these 1 

but on numerous ones, the issue of the 2 

institutionalization of a residential neighborhood. 3 

  I think that highlights all of the big 4 

points.  If there are others, I would perfectly 5 

entertain that.  Clearly the application of NULS is 6 

the resident neighbors that surround the school. 7 

  I think the point of having a joint 8 

application gives them a numerous amount of 9 

distinction and uniqueness of quality and the 10 

issues that are raised are singly represented and 11 

are pertinent to the hearing in this case. 12 

  Let me hear from board members if they 13 

have any additions after that.  Before any 14 

deliberation or motion, I will go to ANC and also 15 

the other parties granted so far and the applicant 16 

for any objections to granting party status.  Ms. 17 

Miller? 18 

  MEMBER MILLER:  I just was wondering if 19 

Mr. Hitchcock could just articulate what NULS is 20 

for the record. 21 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  NULS is an 22 

unincorporated association of neighbors who live in 23 

the vicinity of Burke School, primarily on Tilden 24 

and Upton Streets, nearby streets. 25 
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  MEMBER MILLER:  Thank you. 1 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  And, Mr. Hitchcock, 2 

you would characterize it as a fairly informal 3 

association, so to speak?  So you haven't 4 

formalized so far as to have dues or any kind of 5 

bylaws or anything along those lines? 6 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  It is a civic 7 

association.  I understand it was involved in the 8 

case two years ago. 9 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Right. 10 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  But I don't believe it 11 

has formally incorporated.  I am not familiar with 12 

the financial situation. 13 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Okay.  Mr. Chair, I 14 

would have no objection.  As you emphasized, I 15 

would note the proximity issue.  I think, for that 16 

reason as well as a number of the other reasons 17 

articulated in all the applications related to the 18 

NULS status, that this is precisely the type of 19 

vehicle that I think party status works the best 20 

for. 21 

  It helps us streamline our proceedings 22 

here and I think gives everyone a more than 23 

adequate opportunity to articulate their concerns 24 

as well as their thoughts about the project.  So I 25 
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would be inclined to support the application, Mr. 1 

Chairman. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  Thank 3 

you, Mr. Etherly. 4 

  Others?  Questions of clarification 5 

before we hear from the other parties and the 6 

applicant? 7 

  (No response.) 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Not hearing any, 9 

Mr. Feola, representing the applicant, do you have 10 

any objection to granting party status to NULS? 11 

  MR. FEOLA:  No objection. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  Does 13 

the ANC have any comment? 14 

  MS. PERRY:  ANC-3F doesn't have any 15 

objection, but I've got one clarification because 16 

I'm confused.  Is Pearl Richardson a member of NULS 17 

or is she seeking separate status? 18 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  My understanding is 19 

that she is seeking separate status. 20 

  MS. PERRY:  Okay. 21 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Well, then I think 22 

that confuses us a little bit more because there's 23 

one application.  This is Richard and/or Pearl 24 

Richardson.  The way I would read this, I would 25 
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assume that they are -- 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Ms. Richardson, I 2 

take it that you are standing.  If you would come 3 

forward and just clarify for the board? 4 

  MS. RICHARDSON:  Thank you.  I am not 5 

seeking party status.  I will testify as an 6 

individual. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see.  Very 8 

well.  Thank you very much.  It always pays to go 9 

to the source.  That being said, we have in front 10 

of us -- we have heard from applicant, the ANC -- 11 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Mr. Chair? 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes?  Do I note 13 

any objection from the board to granting party 14 

status to the group now known as NULS? 15 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  No objection, Mr. 16 

Chair. 17 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  No objection. 18 

  MEMBER MILLER:  No objection. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  Thank 20 

you very much.  I will take it as a consensus of 21 

the board at this time to grant party status to 22 

NULS, of which, Mr. Hitchcock, we are going to ask 23 

you if there are additional members that join the 24 

party, to make that publicly announced if that 25 
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happens during the lunch break or whenever it 1 

happens so that, first of all, we can keep 2 

obviously the record on who NULS is.  And then I 3 

will have to entertain any objection to joining 4 

individuals by all of those parties involved in the 5 

case.  If you wouldn't mind doing that? 6 

  For clarification, for the record, I am 7 

going to read through to make sure that my list is 8 

correct.  I have a Ms. Benton at 2926 Upton.  I 9 

have Mr. Shinberg of 2949 Upton.  I have Ms. Rogers 10 

at 2908, Smolik at 2945, Weisman at 2932 Upton, 11 

McDiarmid at 2936 Upton, Guerard at 2951 Tilden.  I 12 

have Richardson at 2940.  And I have Vricella at 13 

2947.  Is that complete? 14 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  That's my list, yes. 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  Very 16 

well.  Pulling my scorecard together to update 17 

everybody we have, the parties so far established 18 

in this case, the ANC.  We have NULS as a group 19 

party.  And we have Ms. Jay of 2951 Upton.  Is that 20 

everyone's understanding? 21 

  (No response.) 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  We haven't 23 

lost track yet.  Let's go now, then, to the Sirius, 24 

LLC.  Oh, I'm sorry.  Mr. Brown, you are at the 25 
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table.  Are you representing the Van Ness Tenants 1 

Association? 2 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Yes, that's correct, Van 3 

Ness Tenants Association and the Consulate, or 2950 4 

Van Ness Tenants Association.  I was retained 5 

through Archstone Smith, the owner of those two 6 

buildings, to represent those two tenant 7 

associations, just last Friday. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Is there a 9 

letter in the record representing that? 10 

  MR. P. BROWN:  There was a letter dated 11 

the 30th of June.  I do not know its exhibit 12 

number, but it came from Michael Carlin and Carol 13 

Woodard. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh, I'm sorry.  15 

Indeed.  It is exhibit number 51.  I did look at 16 

that.  I'm sorry I didn't recall that you were the 17 

representative of that.  But, that being said, 18 

let's pick up the request of 51.  I am correct that 19 

that letter is the request for party status, 20 

exhibit 51. 21 

  I haven't seen the representation 22 

letter, but we would just make a copy available 23 

when it's in.  Let's get it in to an exhibit.  24 

Let's make sure everyone notes the exhibit. 25 
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  We have reviewed this application.  Is 1 

there any objection that the board should know of 2 

at this time by the parties?  I'm going to start 3 

now in order of things as we progress. 4 

  First of all, I will go to the 5 

applicant.  I will then go to the ANC.  I am then 6 

going to go to NULS.  And then I am going to go to 7 

Jay.  We will fit those in if there are more or 8 

not. 9 

  Does the applicant have any opposition 10 

to granting party status to the Van Ness Tenants 11 

Association, Van Ness South Tenants Association? 12 

  MR. FEOLA:  No, we don't, Mr. Chairman, 13 

but one clarification.  Is this one party or two 14 

parties?  I'm not quite sure if they're two 15 

separate -- 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent 17 

clarification.  My assumption is it is one party.  18 

Is that correct? 19 

  MR. P. BROWN:  I think it makes sense 20 

to proceed as one party, recognizing that it is the 21 

elements of the two buildings. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  Not 23 

only does it make sense, but that it exactly what 24 

you are going to do.  Is that correct? 25 
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  MR. P. BROWN:  Yes, Mr. Chairman. 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  I just 2 

want clarification.  I mean, it may make sense, but 3 

that's not what you want to do. 4 

  MR. P. BROWN:  I appreciate the 5 

clarification. 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Any other 7 

questions?  ANC, any comments? 8 

  (No response.) 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No comments 10 

indicated by the ANC.  Does NULS have any comment 11 

on the request for party status of the tenants 12 

associations as one party. 13 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  No, sir. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Do we have 15 

a catchy phrase to announce you as, an acronym, 16 

anything? 17 

  MR. P. BROWN:  If one comes to -- we're 18 

the tenants association. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  It gives us the 20 

greatest opportunity to have a little fun before we 21 

get very serious.  All right.  We're just going to 22 

note for our purposes now, it will be known as the 23 

Van Ness Tenants Associations.  Very well.  That's 24 

fine. 25 
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  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  And, Mr. Chair, just 1 

to make sure I am clear, they are a party in 2 

opposition? 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh.  That's 4 

correct. 5 

  MR. P. BROWN:  That's correct. 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  And that 7 

is stated -- now I have lost my entire package of 8 

these things.  Yes.  And we have -- 9 

  MR. P. BROWN:  It is set forth in the 10 

letter of June 30th, the last paragraph. 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes, exactly.  I 12 

thought that you did actually have a -- well, there 13 

it is, the application attached to that letter.  14 

That being said, any questions from the board?  Any 15 

deliberation at this time, comments? 16 

  I will note in the letter, exhibit 17 

number 51, that they indicated that they would be 18 

more aggrieved than the general public and that 19 

they offer a different perspective than the 20 

applicant and the residents on Upton Street.  And 21 

they go into some of how that would be the case, 22 

the use of the alley system and some of the 23 

difficulties. 24 

  Although it sounds identical to the 25 
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issues raised, I think, in point in fact, the 1 

tenants association known as the Van Ness and the 2 

Van Ness South would, in fact, have a different 3 

perspective than individuals and may bring rise to 4 

additional information that would be of import to 5 

this application. 6 

  I would not have any objection to 7 

granting the party status at this time.  However, 8 

what I would like to have is just some 9 

clarification.  And I think we can proceed in this, 10 

but sometime very soon I need a location map.  I 11 

need to know where these buildings are. 12 

  What is also important is to note where 13 

NULS is represented.  This will save some time if 14 

we can pull this together somehow because we are 15 

going to hear a lot of information, a lot of 16 

cross-examination, a lot of testimony on "This 17 

happens to me, and this is what I see."  That's 18 

just hypothetical kind of stuff.  It's great if we 19 

start with an excellent understanding of where that 20 

is and what it is. 21 

  Obviously, not having toured and spent 22 

an extensive amount of time understanding the 23 

actual site, which would be helpful to me but is 24 

something we're not allowed to do, that would be 25 
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good.  So if there is some sort of graphic that you 1 

guys can pull together?  Otherwise I will get it 2 

done when we get to that issue. 3 

  Any other comments, questions? 4 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Mr. Chairman? 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes? 6 

  MR. P. BROWN:  I might suggest -- and I 7 

think the applicant on their boards, I can see 8 

right here, at least locates the Consulate, which 9 

is the closer of the two buildings.  And there are 10 

probably others.  So in the course of our travels, 11 

I think we can point it out very quickly. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good. 13 

  MR. P. BROWN:  The Consulate backs up 14 

immediately to the rear of the school. 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  And 16 

you can point it out when that point comes up.  17 

What I would ask, if you could just coordinate 18 

without me having to orchestrate it, some sort of 19 

graphic that is acceptable to the applicant.  If, 20 

you know, you put a dot on it or something, that 21 

would be grand. 22 

  Okay.  Let's move on.  Any other 23 

questions? 24 

  MEMBER MILLER:  I just have a question 25 
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regarding the composition of the members of the 1 

tenants association.  Are all tenants of these 2 

buildings members or only some of the tenants? 3 

  MR. P. BROWN:  I believe that all 4 

tenants.  And, to be clear, the Consulate, 2950 Van 5 

Ness, has about 269 units.  Van Ness South has 625 6 

units.  All residents of those buildings -- and 7 

they are both rental buildings -- are entitled to 8 

be members of the association.  I don't believe 9 

they pay dues or -- Ms. Perry, who is a member of 10 

the association, can -- 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Let me 12 

make one clarification to Ms. Perry as 13 

representative of the ANC.  We will allow you just 14 

to make this clarification, but -- 15 

  MS. PERRY:  Unfortunately -- 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let me just 17 

finish, Ms. Perry.  But what I am going to do, once 18 

the party status is granted, we are going to 19 

establish, if it's not already apparent, who 20 

represents the party.  I know this will be 21 

frustrating to people sometimes, but we will hear 22 

from one person representing the party and one 23 

person only. 24 

  If you need to get messages of 25 
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coordination to that person representing the party, 1 

that should be done hopefully before they're 2 

mid-sentence.  So let's just get a quick 3 

clarification, Ms. Perry. 4 

  MS. PERRY:  When I came up here, Brian 5 

Lederer was out of the room.  He was going to do 6 

this for us.  Just to state, the Consulate almost 7 

anybody can join.  They do not have a dues 8 

structure. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Anyone who is a 10 

tenant? 11 

  MS. PERRY:  A tenant, right.  Yes.  The 12 

Van Ness Tenants Association is dues-paying.  We're 13 

incorporated in the District of Columbia.  We pay 14 

taxes. 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see. 16 

  MS. PERRY:  And we do represent more 17 

than half of the residents of the building. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  I 19 

think the importance for our proceeding, my 20 

understanding -- and I can be corrected -- is 21 

obviously the group would be represented to 22 

represent the interests of tenants in the building. 23 

 And those are members, maybe not all of the 24 

members, of the building but clearly the interests 25 
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of those tenants in the building.  I think that's 1 

appropriate. 2 

  Any other questions, clarifications at 3 

this time?  Let me hear from the board if there are 4 

any objections to granting party status to the Van 5 

Ness Tenants Associations' party status. 6 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  No objection. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Any objections? 8 

  MEMBER MILLER:  No objection. 9 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  No objection. 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Not hearing any 11 

objections, I take it as a consensus, then, to 12 

grant party status to the Van Ness Tenants 13 

Association and the Van Ness South Tenants 14 

Association as represented here today. 15 

  Okay.  Let us go to Sirius, LLC.  Mr. 16 

Brown made his appearance known.  We have exhibit 17 

number 34 and exhibit number 39 at this time.  Any 18 

questions, clarifications required for exhibit 39? 19 

  I would note an indication that it is 20 

an immediate neighbor north of the applicants 21 

property and abuts the applicant's property.  They 22 

have raised concerns of excess traffic, danger to 23 

residents, danger to pedestrians, I'll take it as 24 

excessive noise, and not residential in character. 25 
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  Clarifications needed?  Questions? 1 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Mr. Chairman, I 2 

would just reiterate your comments earlier about a 3 

map because I've seen a lot of the immediate 4 

neighbors, people saying they're right next door 5 

and whatnot.  It would give me better orientation 6 

if I had an 8 and a half by 11 map, where I could 7 

sit here and actually look at it.  So I would like 8 

to reiterate what you asked for earlier and that we 9 

get that as soon as possible. 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  Thank 11 

you, Mr. Hood.  That's an important point. 12 

  I'm going to ask if the applicant 13 

wouldn't mind if we could pull up one of their 14 

boards at this time.  If there is objection, there 15 

it is.  Mr. Brown, what I am going to ask you to do 16 

is point out your property. 17 

  This is going to be interesting.  We 18 

have two Mr. Browns.  But, actually, yes, both.  19 

And then the Mr. Brown representing Sirius, I am 20 

going to ask you if you could answer just the 21 

question of based on your application or the 22 

information that you have, how you are unique or 23 

actually distinct from the others that have been 24 

granted party status. 25 
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  That's much too close.  If you can be 1 

right there at the table.  I'm sorry.  That's 2 

perfect. 3 

  MR. J. BROWN:  Mr. Chairman, this is a 4 

proposed site of the addition. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes, that's where 6 

we are. 7 

  MR. J. BROWN:  Forty-one-o-seven 8 

Connecticut is directly adjacent to that on the 9 

north side property line.  So our properties abut. 10 

 This is the building fronting on Connecticut 11 

Avenue. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see. 13 

  MR. J. BROWN:  We back on the alley. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see. 15 

  MR. J. BROWN:  So we're directly to the 16 

north of the proposed lots.  They would be building 17 

up against our building. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see.  Yes?  Go 19 

ahead. 20 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Just for the benefit 21 

of my colleagues, that particular representation is 22 

contained in exhibit number 6, the transportation 23 

management plan.  It is just preceding page number 24 

35, exhibit number 6, just prior to page number 35. 25 
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 It is an illustration labeled SE-1. 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  It's an 2 

excellent point, Mr. Etherly, to bring up.  3 

Actually, the site plan is in small form.  And they 4 

also do identify where the Consulate is, which is 5 

now a party. 6 

  Okay.  Any other questions to Mr. Brown 7 

representing Sirius at this time? 8 

  (No response.) 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  It is indicating 10 

that it is a 37-unit apartment at 4107 Connecticut 11 

Avenue, Northwest.  We have just seen that it does 12 

abut the property which is the subject of the 13 

pending application.  Is there any objection from 14 

the applicant? 15 

  (No response.) 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  None indicated.  17 

Does the ANC have any objections to this 18 

application? 19 

  (No response.) 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Also none 21 

indicated.  Does NULS have any objection to the 22 

application?  And does the Van Ness Tenants have 23 

any objection? 24 

  (No response.) 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No objection has 1 

been identified by any of the granted parties at 2 

this time.  Any questions, clarifications, 3 

deliberation?  Any objection to granting party 4 

status at this time? 5 

  MEMBER MILLER:  No objection. 6 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  No objection. 7 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  No objection. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  We 9 

have another consensus on the board to grant party 10 

status to Sirius.  Mr. Brown, you will be 11 

representing them as parties in this case? 12 

  MR. J. BROWN:  Yes, I will.  I just 13 

wanted to clarify. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 15 

  MR. J. BROWN:  I own the building with 16 

two brothers and Raymond.  Thomas is an attorney 17 

who just had surgery.  The other two, myself and my 18 

brother, were intending to be out of town. 19 

  When I found out after we filed a 20 

request for a continuance that that subject would 21 

not be addressed until this meeting, I altered my 22 

plans so that I could be here and represent the 23 

group.  So that may clarify a letter that said that 24 

all three of us would not be here. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent. 1 

  MR. J. BROWN:  I just wanted to make 2 

that representation. 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good 4 

clarification.  And we were relieved to see you 5 

also here today. 6 

  MR. J. BROWN:  Thank you, sir. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So you will be 8 

participating through the day? 9 

  MR. J. BROWN:  Yes, I will. 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  So we 11 

have that representation.  Is there anybody else 12 

here present today that believes they have put in a 13 

request for party status and has not been -- I'm 14 

sorry. 15 

  Let's go to Neighbors Allied for 16 

Reasonable Development of Schools, NARDS.  17 

Twenty-nine thirty-eight Upton Street is the listed 18 

address of the person who filled the application 19 

out, exhibit number 47.  It was timely filed.  And 20 

they are a party opponent, which my understanding 21 

of legal matters is the opposition of opponent. 22 

  Any question of the -- yes, that is 23 

humor.  For the record, we will note that is a 24 

joke.  Any questions from the board at this time, 25 
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clarification? 1 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  I had a question.  The 2 

members of this group, it's noted they all live in 3 

the same block.  Is that -- 4 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  Not all of the members 5 

are on the same block.  Most of the members are on 6 

the same block. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  When you say 8 

"same block," you -- 9 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  I'm sorry.  I'm 10 

Deirdre Karambelas, and I'm representing Neighbors 11 

Allied for the Reasonable Development of Schools. 12 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  When you say, "the 13 

same block," you're referring to Upton Street? 14 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  Upton Street.  One of 15 

our members lives directly across the street from 16 

Burke School at 2944 Upton Street.  I live a few 17 

houses down.  So we're all basically right across 18 

the street from Burke School. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And how many 20 

residents are in your request for party status? 21 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  There are 14 members. 22 

 Not all of them are here. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm sorry? 24 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  There are 14 members. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Fourteen members? 1 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  Approximately.  Not 2 

all of them are here. 3 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  How long has this 4 

group been together?  Was this organized for this 5 

proceeding? 6 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  No.  It was organized 7 

several months ago in response to the exclusion of 8 

neighbors in support of Burke from the political 9 

process. 10 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  I have no objection to 11 

the party status. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes, but let's 13 

not deliberate until we hear from the other 14 

parties.  We can just get clarifications of 15 

questions for this party status. 16 

  For my clarification, you wanted to 17 

participate to represent this group as a party.  So 18 

you want to conduct cross-examination.  And you 19 

understand all of the responsibilities and the 20 

requirements of party status? 21 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  Yes, I do. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Let's hear 23 

from the applicant.  Any objection to it? 24 

  MR. FEOLA:  No, sir. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  None noted.  ANC? 1 

  (No response.) 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No objection.  3 

NULS? 4 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  No objection. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  The Van Ness 6 

Tenants? 7 

  (No response.) 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No objection.  9 

The Van Ness Tenants Association, do they have any 10 

new comments? 11 

  This is what we're going to try and not 12 

have happen as we proceed in this.  I'll be a 13 

little flexible at this point. 14 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Mr. Chairman, no 15 

objection from -- 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  The Van Ness 17 

Tenants maintains their non-objection to the 18 

request for party status. 19 

  Mr. Brown, Sirius, LLC, any objection? 20 

 You can come forward if you have an objection.  21 

Not coming forward, I note that there is no 22 

objection from Sirius, LLC, party in opposition. 23 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Mr. Chairman, if we can 24 

go back for clarification of the record?  If Ms. 25 
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Karambelas could answer how many residences, as 1 

opposed to how many members, are affiliated with 2 

her group? 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Members, as 4 

opposed to residences? 5 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Both, yes, how many 6 

members, individual members, as opposed to the 7 

number of residents, is represented and if any of 8 

them were also members of the Burke Neighborhood 9 

Advisory Committee. 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Why is that 11 

pertinent of granting party status? 12 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  It's relevant that 13 

partly -- it goes to the question of duplication 14 

and overlap in terms of what, say, as opposed to 15 

what the neighbors would say or what the applicant 16 

would say or what their special interest is that's 17 

unique from -- 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  But the Burke 19 

group identified is not a party in this 20 

application, are they? 21 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Excuse me? 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You said that you 23 

want to note the redundancy of the members of this 24 

group and that of the advisory group?  Is that what 25 
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you're talking about? 1 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  No, no.  Of the 2 

applicant.  I mean, if I may make a proffer, there 3 

is a neighborhood advisory committee that was 4 

designed to deal with this.  It may be helpful in 5 

the record to establish interest, a separate 6 

character of interest, that would inquire as to the 7 

-- 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is the Burke 9 

Advisory an applicant for party status in this 10 

proceeding? 11 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  No, no. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Why would that be 13 

redundant, then? 14 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  It is an advisory 15 

committee that was designed to advise the school 16 

with respect to traffic and neighborhood issues and 17 

to establish to what extent there is overlap 18 

between that committee, as opposed to -- 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That is what I am 20 

trying to understand.  What is the difficulty in 21 

the overlap? 22 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  It goes to the question 23 

of whether there is a separate identity of this 24 

organization or alter ego or -- 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see.  So I 1 

understand what you are saying, the people who 2 

participate who are members in the ANC shouldn't 3 

have party status because there is a redundancy 4 

because the ANC is automatically a party in this 5 

application? 6 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Well, I am not sure the 7 

ANC is a party, but obviously individual 8 

commissioners, who may be separately affected as 9 

immediate neighbors or have other interests may 10 

have separate standing apart from the commission's 11 

standing. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  We've got 13 

some questions for you, then. 14 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  There were members of 15 

the Burke Neighborhood Advisory Committee who are 16 

in NARDS.  There were members of the Burke 17 

Neighborhood Advisory Committee who are in NULS.  18 

And there were members of the Burke Neighborhood 19 

Advisory Committee who have decided after the 20 

process to remain neutral. 21 

  In the end, the Burke Neighborhood 22 

Advisory Committee was not completely in agreement, 23 

but the process was completed.  And I think we came 24 

out with a good product.  And everybody has -- 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  We're not 1 

going to go too far into that because I get 2 

confused because we're not talking about that for 3 

the party application at this point. 4 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  Right.  In terms of 5 

NARDS, I would have to sit down and make a list for 6 

you.  If you have a diagram with individual house 7 

numbers, perhaps I could point, but I don't have 8 

that broken down right now. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  What is the 10 

difference? 11 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  I can provide it for 12 

you. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  The first 14 

clarification was? 15 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  In terms of the number 16 

of residents versus the number of members, which I 17 

believe was a question directed to us as well, in 18 

effect, by showing where you live and -- 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  The 20 

difference is what is the difference between 21 

residence and member. 22 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  Well, sure.  There are 23 

two people who live at 2938 Upton Street who are a 24 

member of NARDS.  So that's  one residence if you 25 
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want to mark down one residence and two members. 1 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Okay. 2 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  There is one resident, 3 

one member. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You don't have 5 

that number immediately available? 6 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  No, I don't have it 7 

broken down.  I would have to go through each 8 

member and mark down their house number. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is it your 10 

understanding that there are members who are not 11 

residents of the general area? 12 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  No, no.  But all of 13 

the members of NARDS live on Upton Street; 14 

Connecticut Avenue; Tilden; and there's one member 15 

on 28th Place, which is around the corner.  That's 16 

it. 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So what is the 18 

distinction between resident and member that is 19 

needed for this? 20 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Well, the number of 21 

residents can inflate the size of the organization. 22 

 I mean, if you have three people living in a house 23 

as a member, there's only one residence, it could 24 

overstay itself. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  As in the 1 

Richardson case?  Okay. 2 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  It is for 3 

clarification. 4 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Mr. Chair, I 5 

understand where Mr. Hitchcock is trying to go. 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I understand 7 

that, too, but I am just trying to get -- 8 

seriously, I am trying to get to the substance of 9 

the question because we now have members and 10 

residents.  I thought there was a distinction that 11 

was trying to be made of, "Look, you have got 150 12 

members."  I know that's not what it said.  "But 13 

only two of them are residents."  That's of some 14 

pertinence to us. 15 

  What you are indicating is that your 16 

total membership size is what? 17 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  Right now about 14.  18 

There are other members -- 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Fourteen? 20 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  Right. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Conceivably that 22 

could represent a married couple or three people 23 

living in a single family house. 24 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  Right, right. 25 
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  MEMBER ETHERLY:  But Mr. Hitchcock was 1 

trying to get at two things.  One was of those 14, 2 

how many are adjacent or residents in the immediate 3 

neighborhood of the applicant and -- 4 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  Right on Upton Street? 5 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  But I understand Ms. 6 

Karambelas' testimony to be that a significant 7 

majority of that 14 are in the immediate adjacent 8 

neighborhood or right on Upton Street. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 10 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  The second question 11 

was, was there any overlap between that group and 12 

the advisory council that was established at some 13 

point prior to this proceeding?  I don't think that 14 

has any import here. 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I don't either.  16 

I think there was actually an excellent 17 

clarification by the representative in the 18 

application for party status that they have gone 19 

perhaps in all different directions on this. 20 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  If I may, Mr. Chairman, 21 

perhaps it would be helpful if they would file the 22 

same sort of showing that you asked -- 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh, absolutely.  24 

And that is a good point of clarification asking 25 
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that of everybody.  You were the first group that 1 

had a long listing. 2 

  Yes, absolutely.  If NARDS is granted 3 

party status by this board, we are going to ask the 4 

exact same thing.  We need to know who it is and 5 

what their address is.  If they're a group that 6 

fall out, individual, rather than fall out, or 7 

added in, that's what we're going to need to know. 8 

  Okay.  Any other questions at this time 9 

of NARDS' representative? 10 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Just one additional 11 

question.  It would be our understanding that you 12 

would serve as the representative for NARDS in 13 

terms of cross-examination and participation. 14 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  Will other members of 15 

NARDS also be able to cross-examine and 16 

participate?  We have planned.  You're shaking your 17 

head no.  We have planned different members to 18 

address different issues. 19 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Areas of expertise, so 20 

to speak? 21 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  Right. 22 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  I mean, it would be my 23 

-- 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  What we will do 25 
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at that point, as you get into witnesses -- 1 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  Certainly not 14, sir. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let me clarify.  3 

As we get into witnesses, for instance, I will 4 

bring up traffic engineers and traffic studies.  If 5 

you have as part of your group an expert in 6 

traffic, yes, you are going to identify who is 7 

going to represent the cross-examination process 8 

for that witness. 9 

  What I am just trying to do because it 10 

helps absolutely nobody is if we are in the middle 11 

of cross-examining and the party of 12 has 12 12 

people who want to do individual questions.  That 13 

is something we are not doing.  We will have one 14 

representative from each party that will conduct 15 

cross-examination. 16 

  Now, it doesn't mean that it has to be 17 

the same person for differing witnesses.  Is 18 

everyone clear on that or should I say it again? 19 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  So that if there's a 20 

traffic expert to be cross-examined or a neighbor 21 

-- 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 23 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  -- and we have 24 

identified one person to cross-examine that one 25 
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person and another NARDS member to cross-examine 1 

another, that would be acceptable? 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Exactly.  That 3 

would be totally acceptable.  All of our comments 4 

are going to be directed to you, though, as 5 

obviously that you are going to be the front person 6 

representing that group. 7 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  Right. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  Okay.  If 9 

that's clear, is everyone clear on that?  Any other 10 

questions of the NARDS group at this point? 11 

  (No response.) 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let me hear any 13 

other objections to that.  Has NULS stated any 14 

objection? 15 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  No. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No objection? 17 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  No. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Any 19 

objection from the board to granting the NARDS 20 

party status in this case? 21 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  No objection, Mr. 22 

Chair. 23 

  MEMBER MILLER:  No objections. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  We 25 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 74 

will take that as a consensus to grant party status 1 

to NARDS.  That would complete the list that I 2 

have.  So I will start with what I stopped. 3 

  We now have participating at party 4 

status or other type of status in this case:  the 5 

applicant, of course; the ANC within which the 6 

property is located, which is automatically a party 7 

in the case; we have NULS; we have the Van Ness 8 

Tenants; we have Sirius; and we have NARDS; and -- 9 

I'm sorry -- we have Ms. Jay. 10 

  Is that everyone's understanding?  Does 11 

anyone here present think that they had a request 12 

for party status in that has not been taken up at 13 

this time? 14 

  Excellent.  Not noting that anyone has, 15 

then, any business regarding party status, we can 16 

proceed into the matters of this case.  We have 17 

preliminary matters that are before us.  And they 18 

are in the form of motions, motions that are now 19 

brought before us from parties in this case.  I 20 

believe they are all from the parties. 21 

  But, be that as it may, from the 22 

Sirius, of course, we have the motion for 23 

postponement.  And, Mr. Brown, I am going to ask 24 

Sirius' Mr. Brown if I am not correct in what I am 25 
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about to say, but you have withdrawn your motion 1 

for postponement based on your representation 2 

today.  If that is not correct, you can come 3 

forward and correct me as we move on. 4 

  MR. J. BROWN:  That is correct, sir. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you very 6 

much. 7 

  Ms. Jay has also requested to postpone 8 

this case.  That is noted in exhibits 56 and 60.  9 

Are there any parties now granted party status in 10 

this case that do not have those exhibits that want 11 

them at this time? 12 

  So what I am going to ask is, if you 13 

wouldn't mind, we won't delay on this.  But if you 14 

could just approach staff or see if another party 15 

has the work that you need that you can share. 16 

  From now on, as parties in this case, 17 

you will be served everything.  Anything that is 18 

created in the record of this case, that is put in 19 

the record, you will be served it or you will get 20 

it the day of, of course.  So anything outside that 21 

we request will go all the way around. 22 

  The public record, the file is always 23 

available to you.  I should say that with one 24 

caveat.  It's not available now because I have it. 25 
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 But once this proceeds, it is available in the 1 

Office of Zoning.  You can pick up the documents, 2 

review the documents there.  And the very capable 3 

office staff will assist you in going through that 4 

and finding things. 5 

  There is a listing at the beginning of 6 

the file, the application of all exhibits in this 7 

case, starting with 1 and going up to -- I think 8 

the last one I've seen is 89 in this case.  So you 9 

should review that also.  If you think that you 10 

submitted something that you think is on the 11 

record, make sure it's an exhibit.  If it isn't an 12 

exhibit, it is not in the record.  So, that being 13 

said, I think that was enough to lay for people to 14 

get the paperwork they needed. 15 

  We have exhibits number 56 and 60, 16 

which are requests for postponements.  Let me hear 17 

from board members on that.  She has asked for a 18 

continuance because they are unable to be 19 

represented here today. 20 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  And this is the Linda 21 

Jay letter of July 1? 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Correct. 23 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  It is most uncertainly 24 

a regrettable set of circumstances that prevents 25 
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Ms. Jay from being present to participate today.  1 

And I am sure it is, indeed, our hope that things 2 

proceed well with her circumstances.  However, Mr. 3 

Chair, it would be my inclination to continue to 4 

move forward. 5 

  I think while we discussed the 6 

uniqueness of Ms. Jay's situation as it relates to 7 

her adjacency to the subject property, I think 8 

there are a number of issues that will, 9 

nevertheless, be raised by a number of the parties 10 

involved here in opposition, such that I think we 11 

will probably get to a significant number of the 12 

concerns that were identified by Ms. Jay if we were 13 

to move forward. 14 

  Once again, I think it is a very 15 

regrettable set of circumstances that she can't be 16 

with us today, but it would be my inclination to 17 

move forward as we have a majority of the parties, 18 

including the applicant, of course, ready to move 19 

forward. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Thank you. 21 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Mr. Chair, I would 22 

agree.  It is an unfortunate situation, but I think 23 

we can proceed.  And hopefully we can come up with 24 

a mechanism where Mrs. Jay may be able to read the 25 
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transcript.  And then maybe there will be another 1 

avenue for her to be able to get things that are 2 

not expressed to this board. 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent. 4 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  So I would say that 5 

we need to move on. 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's an 7 

excellent point, Mr. Hood.  I will take that up as 8 

I have a few ideas on how we can address that. 9 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Mr. Chairman, if I may 10 

-- I don't want to interrupt the flow of the 11 

board's deliberation. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You just have. 13 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Okay.  But it's 14 

germane.  In connection with the postponement 15 

matter, there was I understand a similar request 16 

that was introduced by Ms. Weisman, who is a member 17 

of the NULS group. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's exhibit 19 

number 35. 20 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Right.  And you had not 21 

mentioned that earlier, and I -- 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's correct.  23 

We are taking each motion individually. 24 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Okay.  You summarized 25 
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Mr. Sirius and then Ms. Jay and then -- 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right because I 2 

knew he had actually withdrawn it unofficially 3 

before, but I appreciate the reminder that we have 4 

more issues before us. 5 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  I will refrain. 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Don't let us move 7 

without addressing that one as the third 8 

preliminary matter that I have noted.  Frankly, I 9 

should have listed them all off so that everyone 10 

was aware of what we were doing. 11 

  Let's take up Ms. Jay's, which is 12 

actually specific in its impertinence to the 13 

postponement because it's based on her not being 14 

able to be here today.  And so aligning that with 15 

the other issues may not be appropriate. 16 

  Any other comments at this time? 17 

  MEMBER MILLER:  I just want to note 18 

that she also had the opportunity to be represented 19 

by NULS.  And a lot of the interests are similar.  20 

So that hopefully a lot of her issues will be 21 

represented, at least. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent point. 23 

 Any other comments at this time?  Yes.  Let's hear 24 

from the parties in this if they have any brief -- 25 
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oh, yes? 1 

  MR. SHINBERG:  I'm going to make a 2 

comment about Linda.  Shinberg, 2949. 3 

  Should materials be introduced into the 4 

hearing, would it be appropriate for those to be 5 

sent to her as a party and since she will not be 6 

here to respond, give her an opportunity of some 7 

limited time period? 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm going to 9 

address how we deal with this because I'm taking it 10 

from the board unless -- let me hear from party 11 

representatives whether they have additional 12 

information on this or objections to postponing or 13 

concurrence with the motion to postpone. 14 

  If there is nothing really substantive, 15 

there is no reason to come forward, but I will take 16 

it as a substantive issue that you have as you're 17 

seating. 18 

  Yes, Mr. Hitchcock? 19 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  We would concur with 20 

the request for postponement.  Ms. Jay is the most 21 

immediately affected neighbor.  She is the one who 22 

whatever happens will happen to first.  And she 23 

should have an opportunity to be able to listen to 24 

the presentation and hear what there is said and as 25 
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far as also assist her in preparing for 1 

cross-examination that she may have. 2 

  So it relates to a point which we will 3 

get to in a moment, which is that this matter has 4 

already been continued once at the applicant's 5 

request and convenience.  The time that was 6 

selected is one that was not convenient for a 7 

number of neighbors for reasons that have been 8 

alluded to.  And this is just one element of it. 9 

  And there are others, such as the 10 

problems with our traffic expert's unavailability, 11 

just as theirs was unavailable and there was a 12 

postponement to deal with that. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 14 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  We'll get to that, I 15 

take it, shortly. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes, possibly.  17 

Let me take up some of what is specific to Ms. Jay. 18 

 There has been a number of things that are 19 

pertinent in dealing with that in terms of granting 20 

a postponement. 21 

  I think while you bring those things 22 

up, first of all, we will talk a little bit more 23 

about the issues of the traffic problem.  But let 24 

me just say this immediately.  I cannot imagine us 25 
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picking a day on our schedule that everyone would 1 

be available. 2 

  I think the first continuance, this 3 

board often looks to that before we start things.  4 

And if it comes in from the applicant, I mean, the 5 

full burden of the proceeding is the applicant's. 6 

  And so not having discussions on that, 7 

it's not that if we granted them one, let's grant 8 

you one because we then go into eight continuances 9 

by definition.  So that is not part of our 10 

deliberation of if we gave you one, we are going to 11 

give you one. 12 

  Ms. Jay, I think a pertinent point has 13 

been brought up as the fact that she could have 14 

been represented, has decided and has been granted 15 

an individual party status. 16 

  This is what I am going to do.  This 17 

board cannot prejudice somebody, especially in a 18 

party status, in proceeding with a public hearing. 19 

  I have discussed it with the board 20 

preliminarily.  If we were in the situation that 21 

the party was granted and someone was not 22 

represented, we will make available and notify them 23 

of the transcripts.  We will ask that, and I will 24 

define that as we proceed and depending on how far 25 
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we get today define what other steps may be 1 

required to do this. 2 

  I will make sure that they are able to 3 

review the entire record of our proceedings today. 4 

 We will then at the acceptability and I'll say the 5 

general acceptability of the parties -- it will be 6 

our final decision -- create a mode at which Ms. 7 

Jay can submit information. 8 

  And what I am going to do is give 9 

fairly clear direction that anything that she finds 10 

in the transcript that she thinks needs to be 11 

cross-examined, that she would actually incorporate 12 

in her case presentation. 13 

  If we get through the entire hearing 14 

today and, in fact, there is not opportunity for 15 

her to give personal case presentation, we will 16 

accept her case presentation in chief in written 17 

form.  And we will give ample time in our schedule 18 

in order for her to be able to have the 19 

availability of transcripts, the other additional 20 

submissions on this and then time to pull together 21 

her entire submission of case presentation along 22 

with all of the other things that will be required 23 

of the Jay party as we proceed in this. 24 

  So hopefully that brings some 25 
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clarification.  Are there other parties that need 1 

to be heard on this motion? 2 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  If I may, Mr. Chairman, 3 

I mean, it's not simply a question of Ms. Jay.  4 

There are several other affected neighbors who are 5 

not part of NULS.  There are I understand three 6 

members of -- 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  How does that go 8 

to the motion of Mrs. Jay's postponement? 9 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Well, if I may suggest, 10 

the issue is not simply individual parties.  It may 11 

look at the broader question. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  When would you 13 

suggest a date that everyone absolutely associated 14 

with this, parties, all the individuals of parties, 15 

all could make it here comfortably and spend the 16 

entire day with our enjoyable board? 17 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Sometime other than 18 

peak vacation season and -- 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  How about around 20 

the holidays, December and January?  What about 21 

starting with school in September, October, 22 

November?  What about the beginning of summer, 23 

April, May, June?  Are those any better? 24 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  I think they would be. 25 
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 I mean, I have been involved in hearings going 1 

right opposed to the holidays.  It does happen. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let me just give 3 

you my perspective.  Really, we are going to move 4 

on from this.  Obviously we sit 11 months of the 5 

year.  We sit every Tuesday.  There is not a 6 

Tuesday that goes by in a large case, large 7 

participation, that I don't have requests for 8 

postponement because one aspect of a party or the 9 

applicant couldn't make it.  There's no date that's 10 

better than any other. 11 

  Yes, July may be difficult.  I mean, 12 

July 5th I think was one of our dates.  I can 13 

imagine that would have been difficult.  We often 14 

don't meet the day after a holiday for a good 15 

reason because we would rather be here anyway. 16 

  Nonetheless, again, I have a hard time 17 

being convinced that that reaches a level of which 18 

we would, frankly, have wasted most of everyone's 19 

morning and most of their schedule. 20 

  So any others?  Board members, comments 21 

on that, Ms. Jay's motion for postponement? 22 

  (No response.) 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  If 24 

there's not, I would -- 25 
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  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Mr. Chairman, what 1 

are you asking for, a motion? 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes, actually, 3 

Mr. Hood, if you wouldn't mind. 4 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  I would make a 5 

motion that would deny Mrs. Jay's request and that 6 

we provide her an opportunity to be able to review 7 

the transcript and respond at the appropriate time. 8 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Seconded, Mr. Chair. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you.  Mr. 10 

Hood, thank you very much.  That is an excellent 11 

point to actually include in the motion.  It has 12 

been seconded. 13 

  Any deliberation on the motion at this 14 

time from board members? 15 

  (No response.) 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Not hearing any 17 

indication of further deliberation, I ask for all 18 

in favor of the motion signify by saying aye. 19 

  (Whereupon, there was a chorus of 20 

"ayes.") 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And opposed? 22 

  (No response.) 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  Let's 24 

move on to what was originally the Burke neighbors. 25 
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 Is that correct?  Maybe that's just my note of how 1 

I identified it, but it is exhibit 35, which was 2 

actually part and incorporated in the request for 3 

party status. 4 

  Let me just note and to put it into 5 

perspective, exhibit 35 indicates that the 6 

petition, of which there are numerous issues in the 7 

petition, one of which was, as I said, the request 8 

for party status, requests that the BZA postpone 9 

any meetings to consider the application for at 10 

least 60 days after Burke has submitted a complete 11 

application, a) and b) that meetings not be 12 

scheduled during summer months, when many neighbors 13 

will be on vacation. 14 

  Okay.  I think I have sufficiently 15 

hammered item b).  So I don't want to hear any more 16 

about that.  We don't meet in August for a great 17 

reason, because -- I don't know.  What is the 18 

reason?  Maybe we should meet in August.  No.  We 19 

don't meet in August.  And we don't have schedules. 20 

  But, that being said, let's go to the 21 

first issue.  Are there questions immediately from 22 

the board at this time regarding that?  Okay.  Yes, 23 

Ms. Miller? 24 

  MEMBER MILLER:  Well, I would like 25 
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someone to address whether the application is 1 

complete or not and what is missing because that is 2 

the grounds that we are looking at. 3 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Right.  In several 4 

respects, it is incomplete.  And these are dealt 5 

with in the Office of Planning report.  And I 6 

believe the ANC may be testifying to this as well. 7 

 Additional zoning relief is required in connection 8 

with the air bridge. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Just tick 10 

them off, bullet points. 11 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Okay.  That's one.  The 12 

second is that there has not been an additional 13 

submission dealing with the loading dock that's 14 

talked about at page 21 of the OP report. 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So we need 16 

additional zoning relief, loading, bridge. 17 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  The third factor is one 18 

that -- I'm not sure if it falls into the category 19 

of incomplete, but it's the question that Burke is 20 

coming in here in excess of the current enrollment 21 

in the current order for compliance, which, yes, in 22 

our view would be grounds for dismissal of the 23 

application.  And those are basically it. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You have a 25 
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separate motion that you are bringing up for 1 

dismissal.  Is that correct? 2 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  I do not have a written 3 

motion as such.  But those are -- 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No, no.  But you 5 

have an additional motion that you are bringing up 6 

this morning after we get through this one? 7 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  After we get through 8 

the timing issues, yes.  For those three points 9 

dealing with the limitation on enrollment, the 10 

incompleteness of the application, additional 11 

zoning, and one other dealing with the number of 12 

conforming parking spaces. 13 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  I'm quite sure that 14 

these are the same arguments that you were going to 15 

argue in your verbal motion? 16 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  That is correct.  17 

Dismissal, as opposed to postponement. 18 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Well, what is your 19 

argument for dismissal, then, not just the 20 

noncompliance issue or all of these issues? 21 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Basically all of them. 22 

 I mean, I think the noncompliance one is the most 23 

-- 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Well, let's do 25 
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this, then, just for efficiency, effectiveness, and 1 

clarity.  Do you want to join your motions?  I 2 

mean, you're asking for dismissal and postponement 3 

based on the same issues? 4 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Well, dismissal 5 

obviously would logically -- 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 7 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  -- come before 8 

postponement because obviously if you dismiss, then 9 

there is nothing to postpone.  So I guess on the 10 

postponement issue, I mean, partly the concern -- 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Well, let's take 12 

a brief argument from you orally on the motions. 13 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  That's fine. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And if we think 15 

it rises to postponement, great; rises to 16 

dismissal, then we're all out for lunch.  Does that 17 

make sense to you?  This is your decision.  I'm 18 

putting it to you.  You are going to argue one 19 

thing for postponement and come back and argue 20 

another. 21 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  The analytically 22 

distinct part about the postponement aside from the 23 

issues that you have talked about already deals 24 

with the fact our traffic expert has a prior 25 
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professional commitment to that.  So that is a 1 

separate question that I -- 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So you do want to 3 

keep them separate? 4 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  I can raise them all 5 

and then have the board decide how best to proceed, 6 

but that is a very real problem if the case does go 7 

forward today that he is not here to hear the 8 

presentation.  It's not something that could -- 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Let me do 10 

this.  First of all, we're not going to -- I would 11 

not be moved to postpone a case based on the fact 12 

that we think that there is an additional relief 13 

required.  In fact, the board often amends 14 

applications as we get into it. 15 

  First of all, there hasn't been enough 16 

in my mind in looking at the record evidence 17 

submitted for me even to begin to analyze whether 18 

you're correct or not correct. 19 

  So a postponement on that I can 20 

conceivably entertain, but I think it actually is 21 

more time-effective if we get into this and request 22 

the board request specifically the issues that are 23 

needed. 24 

  Perhaps I have stepped a little too 25 
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quickly into this. 1 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Excuse me. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes? 3 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Mr. Chairman, I 4 

just want to get back on Mr. Hitchcock's point.  5 

You lost me when you said somebody is not here.  6 

Who is not here? 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Traffic. 8 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Our traffic expert, Mr. 9 

Joe Mehra, who was retained.  When the hearing was 10 

announced for this date, he has a professional 11 

conflict such that he could not be here today.  So 12 

he will not be. 13 

  And that was the basis for the 14 

postponement requested by the applicant.  Their 15 

traffic person, as I understand it, could not be 16 

here for the June 24th meeting. 17 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Okay.  I just need 18 

to know who. 19 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Sure. 20 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Let me just tell 21 

you where I am coming from.  I agree with the 22 

chairman's synopsis on that because, granted, the 23 

applicant, the burden of proof is on them.  It's 24 

not me, one for you, one for them.  I agree with 25 
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the chairman.  So, as far as I am concerned, we can 1 

move on. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 3 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Mr. Chairman, can I 4 

interject? 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No, not yet.  6 

Hold in a second.  What I want to do is clarify the 7 

issues because I am going to keep these motions 8 

separate.  So the issues under postponement, if I 9 

take out the variance relief, let me also make 10 

another clarification. 11 

  This is a self-certified application.  12 

If, in fact, the zoning relief requested before 13 

this board at this time is not correct, it will go 14 

to the zoning administrator when and if permits are 15 

pulled.  If there is additional relief required, it 16 

comes back to us. 17 

  So I have a safety net is what I am 18 

basically saying.  If we proceed and we actually do 19 

make a mistake that, wow, you were absolutely 20 

right, there were variances needed, this is not the 21 

end.  They're coming back for variances after the 22 

zoning administrators. 23 

  I know people may individually disagree 24 

with me, but that is absolutely correct.  And 25 
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that's the way the process works and our 1 

regulations work.  Self-certification.  We're here 2 

for a special exception.  So I would like to remove 3 

that as an issue. 4 

  So let's clarify dismissal issues and 5 

postponement issues, of which we are going to look 6 

at postponement right now.  Again, we have part of 7 

your party expert is not available. 8 

  Are there other issues that I am 9 

missing? 10 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  No.  With respect to 11 

postponement, that is it.  I think that is every 12 

issue you have. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Actually, an 14 

incomplete application you would also include in 15 

that.  And that was regarding the compliance plan. 16 

 Is that correct? 17 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Compliance, yes.  And 18 

we mentioned the loading dock issue that was 19 

flagged in the OP report as well. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Let's take 21 

up the motion to postpone.  Other comments and 22 

questions from the board? 23 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Mr. Chairman, can I 24 

interject before we go too much further?  It may be 25 
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helpful to your deliberations because in looking at 1 

the material here, it suggests that, in fact, the 2 

applicant may be coming in today and asking for 3 

something different, providing different 4 

information, something that would change the nature 5 

of this. 6 

  If, in fact, the applicant has 7 

determined -- and I don't know.  I guess I'm asking 8 

them to make a proffer.  If, in fact, they have 9 

determined based on advice from the Office of 10 

Planning in their report and other questions that 11 

have been raised, that they do, in fact, need an 12 

additional variance or other relief and they plan 13 

to turn around and come and ask this board to amend 14 

their application, now is a good time to know that 15 

because -- 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Actually, now is 17 

not a good time to know that.  Let's take up the 18 

motions for postponement.  And we will get to the 19 

motion for dismissal. 20 

  If we start this case and they come 21 

forward to amend the application, we now have our 22 

parties established.  We may get to that point if 23 

we don't dismiss this and we're convinced by that 24 

motion. 25 
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  Assuming we aren't and we move on, then 1 

we have the parties.  We have the information that 2 

would be offered by the applicant.  All the parties 3 

can brief us on their opinion.  And we can deal 4 

with it then.  I cannot hypothetically deal with a 5 

situation that we are not prepared to deal with 6 

yet.  So I think it is very important -- 7 

  MR. P. BROWN:  I am not asking you to 8 

deal with hypothetically here.  And the applicant 9 

knows what they are going forward with now.  Let's 10 

say, for instance -- 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No.  I don't want 12 

to argue it.  I want to take up the motion right 13 

now based on what we have on the submissions and 14 

move on.  If the board decides after hearing the 15 

additional issues which you're predicting are going 16 

to happen, then let's deal with it all as parties. 17 

 And let's deal with it within the case. 18 

  And if we postpone, great.  If we deny 19 

it outright, just because that's what we're moved 20 

to do and that's what the facts would tell us to 21 

do, then so be it.  Let's dispense with preliminary 22 

matters to be very clean and keep moving.  And if 23 

more come up and are created, then that is what it 24 

is. 25 
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  Yes?  Nothing?  Okay.  All right.  Hold 1 

on because I am now losing total order and control 2 

of this as we have had a little bit of 3 

interjection. 4 

  Let me have my board continue their 5 

questions, if there are any questions, of 6 

clarification on the motion of postponement.  Ms. 7 

Miller? 8 

  MEMBER MILLER:  I have a question.  For 9 

the record, Mr. Hitchcock, did you notify us in 10 

writing that your traffic consultant was not going 11 

to be available and when?  I don't see it in the 12 

papers. 13 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  I understand there was 14 

a letter from Ms. Weisman that was sent in prior to 15 

the hearing dealing specifically with this issue.  16 

Ms. Weisman is here. 17 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Yes.  Hi.  I am Julie 18 

Weisman at 2932 Upton Street.  I sent a letter in 19 

as soon as I was advised that our traffic expert 20 

would not be available.  He is the same person that 21 

we used two years ago and so has an understanding 22 

of the matter already. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  What's 24 

the date on the letter?  Do you know what exhibit 25 
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it is?  July 2, 2003, exhibit 63?  Is that correct? 1 

  MS. WEISMAN:  I don't know. 2 

  MEMBER MILLER:  Thank you. 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Any other 4 

questions from the board? 5 

  MS. BAILEY:  Excuse me. 6 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Just to make sure I am 7 

clear, Mr. Chair -- 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm sorry, Mr. 9 

Zaidain.  Let me just interrupt for a minute. 10 

  Yes, Ms. Bailey? 11 

  MS. BAILEY:  I just wanted to point out 12 

that the letter was received in the Office of 13 

Zoning on July the 9th. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent point. 15 

 It was actually docketed in and received and 16 

created as an exhibit on the 9th.  Thank you. 17 

  Mr. Zaidain? 18 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  We're dealing with a 19 

motion for postponement and a motion with dismissal 20 

but all with related issues, I guess is the 21 

direction we are going, that being the fact that 22 

the traffic expert is unavailable, the air bridge 23 

issue, the possible potential for additional 24 

relief, and the noncompliance issue.  Am I correct? 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  You can be 1 

influenced on those issues in the motion for -- 2 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Well, we're kind of 3 

dealing with semantics on different motions. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's correct. 5 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  The only real issue 6 

that I would have an issue with I guess, if I can 7 

use that word, is the potential of there being 8 

additional relief needed.  Now, at this time, I am 9 

comfortable with proceeding in the manner that you 10 

suggested in the sense that this is 11 

self-certification.  And the applicant is kind of 12 

moving forward at their own risk.  I guess I have a 13 

level of comfort in proceeding with that. 14 

  The rest of the issues I feel do not 15 

warrant the holding up of this proceeding, either 16 

on a postponement or dismissal level.  We can 17 

discuss that more, but that's my position. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Other 19 

questions from the board at this time, 20 

clarifications required of Mr. Hitchcock, who has 21 

put the motion forward? 22 

  (No response.) 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  If not, let's go 24 

to the applicant.  Any brief argument on the 25 
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motion? 1 

  MR. FEOLA:  This is on the 2 

postponement.  Is that correct? 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 4 

  MR. FEOLA:  Okay.  For the applicant, 5 

Phil Feola. 6 

  I think there are just two things that 7 

we would like to say.  One is, as the board has 8 

pointed out, the first request for a postponement 9 

was exhibit 35, which was dated June 10, 2003.  No 10 

mention of the traffic consultant was made in that 11 

report.  In fact, they talk about other things.  12 

The second one was made on July 9th. 13 

  This public hearing has been noticed 14 

for well over 60 days.  It is true the applicant 15 

requested a postponement on May 5th, two days after 16 

we got notice of the hearing, which gave the public 17 

plenty of time until July 24th to adjust or make 18 

their own motions. 19 

  So I think to file something in the 20 

record the Wednesday before the hearing because the 21 

traffic consultant isn't available is a little 22 

duplicitous.  But, in any event, because it's clear 23 

we're not going to finish today, Mr. Mehra will 24 

have an -- 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  It's not clear 1 

yet that we're going to finish today. 2 

  MR. FEOLA:  It is likely that we won't 3 

finish today, Mr. Mehra, who has had the benefit of 4 

our traffic report since April 5th, will be able to 5 

put something in writing in the record and adjust 6 

to it.  We are not presenting evidence that is not 7 

already in that application that was filed on April 8 

5th from a traffic or transportation standpoint. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  So you 10 

don't support the motion to postpone? 11 

  MR. FEOLA:  We actually oppose it. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Indeed. 13 

  MS. PERRY:  May I comment, Mr. Griffis? 14 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Actually, I have a 15 

question for Mr. Feola before you get up. 16 

  MR. FEOLA:  Yes, sir? 17 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  What is your response 18 

to the argument with regards to the incomplete 19 

application? 20 

  MR. FEOLA:  We do obviously not believe 21 

we have an incomplete application.  We are not 22 

going to amend the application.  We will meet all 23 

the tests of the zoning regulations assuming that 24 

this board -- that's a bad assumption, but if this 25 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 102 

board were to approve the special exception 1 

application, we will meet all the requirements of 2 

the zoning regulations when we apply for a building 3 

permit. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  Are 5 

there any other questions for Mr. Feola at this 6 

time? 7 

  (No response.) 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Ms. Perry, ANC? 9 

  MS. PERRY:  Yes.  I would also -- on 10 

behalf of the ANC, I think it's only fair to the 11 

neighbors to get a postponement for several 12 

reasons.  One, ANC-3F for the first time did hire 13 

zoning attorney Richard Nettler to review the 14 

application that we received because it was 15 

complicated. 16 

  In addition to what Mr. Hitchcock has 17 

said, this is a project that also requires a 18 

variance from the rear court, about having a rear 19 

yard requires a variance.  There is also a question 20 

of the parking spaces, whether they meet zoning 21 

requirements.  There is also the question of the 22 

loading dock since its building is over -- 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  But, Ms. 24 

Perry, do you understand my comments? 25 
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  MS. PERRY:  I understand, but let me 1 

just finish.  When an applicant self-certifies, the 2 

neighborhood is noticed of one particular 3 

application, that it's only a special exception for 4 

a private school. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's correct. 6 

  MS. PERRY:  In fairness to the 7 

neighbors within 200 feet of the school, all of 8 

those who applied for party status, they didn't 9 

come here today prepared to testify on all of these 10 

different -- 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I understand, but 12 

let me clarify this. 13 

  MS. PERRY:  Let me -- 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We don't know 15 

that we're hearing a variance case.  If we get to a 16 

point -- 17 

  MS. PERRY:  Okay.  Well, let me just -- 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No.  You need to 19 

listen to me, please. 20 

  MS. PERRY:  Okay. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  The issue is that 22 

if we get to the point where we're looking at 23 

having to have a full-blown hearing and variance, 24 

the board will bring that up. 25 
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  This gets to be a very hypothetical 1 

argument for us.  And I do not believe we have 2 

enough information in front of us to decide whether 3 

there is a variance or not.  And, therefore, why 4 

would we base that assumption on our assumption 5 

that there is or is not to grant the postponement? 6 

  My whole point is we don't have enough 7 

information.  We don't have enough information on 8 

the applicant.  We don't have enough from you.  You 9 

stating that these are all possible is great.  And 10 

we believe you.  But I cannot base a decision on a 11 

postponement of a case just on my firm belief that 12 

you are absolutely correct. 13 

  MS. PERRY:  Okay. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Does that make 15 

sense? 16 

  MS. PERRY:  It does in a way. 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good. 18 

  MS. PERRY:  If I can correct one thing? 19 

 Our ANC is very leery.  And we have a long track 20 

record of applicants going and getting building 21 

permits that do not really meet zoning 22 

requirements.  As you well know, we're -- 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I understand 24 

that.  And I -- 25 
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  MS. PERRY:  We would like to deal with 1 

what I am trying to say here in the hearing and not 2 

let it go. 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  As best as we 4 

can, I guarantee you we will.  But there is a limit 5 

to our jurisdiction.  There is a limit to what this 6 

board can do.  And so I have to keep that within 7 

the realities of the framework.  And I can't step 8 

beyond those. 9 

  Okay.  Anything else? 10 

  MS. PERRY:  Just regarding the issue of 11 

noncompliance. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 13 

  MS. PERRY:  And I think it is a very 14 

important issue. 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  It is a very 16 

important issue. 17 

  MS. PERRY:  We were here two years ago 18 

talking about noncompliance. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So was I, 20 

actually. 21 

  MS. PERRY:  You were here.  I think Mr. 22 

Hood was here, too.  I don't know about Mr. 23 

Etherly.  I know Ms. Miller wasn't.  Mr. Zaidain 24 

wasn't. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That would be it. 1 

  MS. PERRY:  Okay.  It was a very, very 2 

important issue to us.  After that hearing, we did 3 

go to DCRA.  The applicant was fined $500 for being 4 

in noncompliance.  And we're here today again with 5 

a school that is not in compliance still. 6 

  I think it is very important on behalf 7 

of the neighborhood that if they are to have any 8 

faith in this process or in zoning, the BZA has to 9 

take the bull by the horns and just not hear cases 10 

when applicants do not have clean hands because in 11 

getting enforcement other than a $500 when you have 12 

been out of compliance for 7 years and I think you 13 

know when you total up the tally of the money that 14 

was earned during those years, it's over $3 15 

million. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  So if I -- 17 

  MS. PERRY:  And I think we are saying 18 

to the BZA, "We would like you to stop hearing 19 

cases where schools know they're not in compliance 20 

and continually don't try to come into compliance 21 

until the time of a hearing."  And we think it is a 22 

very important issue. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  And so 24 

does this board.  I think you will note that we 25 
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have gone to a great extent in other applications. 1 

 In this application, we will also address that 2 

issue. 3 

  If I understand you correctly, not only 4 

would compliance bring up a point of postponement, 5 

but it would also support the level of dismissing 6 

the entire application. 7 

  MS. PERRY:  We would like to see that 8 

to send a clear signal to -- 9 

  MR. FEOLA:  Mr. Chairman, I'm going to 10 

object because the ANC resolution has nothing about 11 

dismissing this application due to noncompliance.  12 

Ms. Perry may feel that personally, but she is 13 

representing the ANC.  And it seems to me they 14 

should at least take a vote and pass the resolution 15 

if that is, indeed, their position. 16 

  There was nothing in the resolution to 17 

deal with a motion to dismiss on any grounds, 18 

actually. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Ms. Perry? 20 

  MS. PERRY:  That's correct.  Mr. Feola 21 

is correct.  We did not discuss it that night, but 22 

it has been our motions from the past. 23 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  And Ms. Perry is making 24 

points that NULS would make as well and has made, I 25 
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believe, in terms of -- 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And now NULS 2 

doesn't need to make them because she just made 3 

them. 4 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Yes. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  So you 6 

concur in joining in her comments.  Is that 7 

correct? 8 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Yes, in the school's 9 

over-enrollment, both for students and for faculty. 10 

 And, as the ALJ she cited mentioned, the decision 11 

says that this was a "conscious and obviously 12 

calculated decision" for -- 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Let's keep 14 

it to the bold point, not testimony or evidence at 15 

this point. 16 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Sure, sure. 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes, Mr. Brown? 18 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Mr. Chairman, can I 19 

interject on this point without being obsessive?  I 20 

think in looking at it -- and I was here before the 21 

board within the last several weeks where the board 22 

was greatly frustrated by the fact that its orders 23 

were ignored and not enforced by DCRA and your lack 24 

of enforcement ability independent of DCRA.  This 25 
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is a case where, in fact, I think you do have some 1 

enforcement authority. 2 

  The board, your predecessors, approved 3 

something which the applicant has chosen not to 4 

comply with.  I think it goes to whether, in fact, 5 

they have met their test.  Noncompliance with the 6 

board's order, which is basically the law of the 7 

land, is in my view per se objectionable, which is 8 

the standard that this board has to enforce. 9 

  You can't ask for something that is not 10 

currently permitted. 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  But you 12 

are now couching that in an argument that goes to 13 

the case itself. 14 

  MR. P. BROWN:  But I think I am trying 15 

to give it some character. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I understand your 17 

point.  But then you moved me right into "Let's get 18 

to this case because you should dismiss it." 19 

  MR. P. BROWN:  I mean, I think it's 20 

troubling for the board from what I have heard in 21 

other cases where your frustration is that you make 22 

a decision and then there is no enforcement. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  But don't 24 

worry about managing our frustration. 25 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 110 

  MR. P. BROWN:  But that frustration -- 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I take it totally 2 

seriously.  I understand your point.  It is very 3 

true.  We go to great lengths.  And one of the 4 

things that we have done -- this is what I want to 5 

do.  I am going to try and keep very on track to 6 

just this case.  That's exactly what I am focusing 7 

on.  And I am asking everyone to do the same. 8 

  But yes.  In this current board, when 9 

we write conditions, we spend a lot of time writing 10 

those conditions because:  one, we want conditions 11 

to be measurable, we want them to be enforceable, 12 

and we want them to be realistic and realistic to 13 

how it goes to the conditions of which they needed 14 

to be conditioned. 15 

  Now, in the past, maybe they haven't 16 

been best.  Probably the ones we do aren't the 17 

best, although we think they are currently.  Yes, 18 

we take it very seriously.  And we take compliance 19 

very seriously.  So we understand the point. 20 

  Anything else? 21 

  (No response.) 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Where was 23 

I?  I was going down the list.  ANC, NULS we have 24 

heard from, correct?  Van Ness Tenants we have just 25 
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heard from.  Does Sirius have any opinion on the 1 

motions now that I was trying to separate, but they 2 

are now joined totally altogether?  We're looking 3 

at them for postponement or dismissal.  Very well. 4 

  And NARDS?  The NARDS representative 5 

party, anything to add to the motions? 6 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  No. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  No 8 

additions.  Okay.  We have heard from the parties. 9 

 We have been briefed orally and also in written 10 

form on the motions.  I would like to hear from the 11 

board at this time. 12 

  But first let me just state very 13 

briefly in terms of the postponement, I think it is 14 

quite difficult to get the schedule.  Well, 15 

actually, was it your anticipation from the NULS, 16 

Mr. Hitchcock, that your traffic consultant was 17 

going to be called as a witness?  Is that correct? 18 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Yes, sir.  He would be 19 

part of the overall NULS presentation of the 20 

traffic -- 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Of the case 22 

presentation, correct? 23 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Yes.  When NULS' time 24 

to testify comes as a party to opposition, our hope 25 
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was that he would be able to offer expert -- 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I understand 2 

that.  I got that clear. 3 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Okay. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  He wasn't 5 

conducting cross-examination, was he? 6 

  PARTICIPANT:  He was going to assist. 7 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Assist in 8 

cross-examination.  I mean, part of the -- 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Where did you get 10 

that? 11 

  Miss, in the future also, you are not 12 

going to help your representative -- and I say this 13 

for everybody.  By calling out stuff, it is going 14 

to distract him.  He knows I am staring at him, and 15 

he had better answer me.  And we are going to move 16 

on. 17 

  So if he is kind of worried about what 18 

is happening behind him, again, that is why I start 19 

out in my opening statement and say I cannot, and I 20 

cannot, have any sort of objectionable noises or 21 

actions in the hearing room.  And any action or 22 

noise is objectionable. 23 

  Frankly, applause for great, moving 24 

testimony is going to be just as offensive as rude 25 
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comments or sneers to opinions that you don't agree 1 

on.  So let's keep that as the last one.  Again, 2 

yes? 3 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  The point was that it 4 

is useful to have experts listen to other experts 5 

to be able to -- 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I understand 7 

that.  I understand that. 8 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  And that was a purpose 9 

we were hoping -- 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I was just trying 11 

to feel out how participatory the person was. 12 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Sure. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  That being 14 

said, in terms of a non-complete application, I 15 

believe the Office of Zoning has reviewed this 16 

application and found it to be complete in terms of 17 

the requirements that we have to put this on the 18 

docket, advertise it, and call the public hearing. 19 

  I am not moved by the other testimony 20 

or evidence submitted to grant a postponement at 21 

this time, but I would ask others to be persuasive 22 

in the other direction or in any other comments 23 

that they have. 24 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Mr. Chairman, I'm 25 
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not moved to postpone or dismiss, but I will tell 1 

you that this noncompliance issue resonates, and I 2 

have an issue with that.  I have always had in the 3 

past. 4 

  We sit here and craft, like you 5 

mentioned earlier, conditions on the commission.  6 

And when it comes full circle and we see those 7 

developers at this again and they have not 8 

complied, I take great exception to that because we 9 

expect from them to go out and do things in good 10 

faith.  And when they don't do it, I have a 11 

problem. 12 

  The only thing I would ask is that this 13 

noncompliance issue we hold in abeyance if we don't 14 

vote on it. 15 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Well, Mr. Chair, if I 16 

could address the issue as well?  I mean, I agree 17 

with the ANC and Mr. Hood that noncompliance is a 18 

real issue with a lot of our orders. 19 

  However, I don't see anything that 20 

stems from our authority in the zoning regulations 21 

that would effectively preclude us accepting an 22 

application based on noncompliance. 23 

  I mean, if you followed the argument 24 

through, let's say a permit were appealed to us and 25 
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we are saying somebody got a permit that was 1 

contrary to the zoning regulations and we granted 2 

that appeal, which would then put them effectively 3 

in noncompliance.  We would instruct them to say, 4 

you now need a variance, which we have done in the 5 

past.  Then we could not let them come back for a 6 

variance to even hear that issue. 7 

  I mean, I don't see any kind of 8 

authority, that what it would effectively do tells 9 

people, for whatever reason, good faith or bad 10 

faith, "You are not in compliance in the zoning 11 

regulations, and you may need relief.  But guess 12 

what?  Because of that, you cannot go to the BZA 13 

for relief." 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  But Mr. Brown 15 

raises up another point.  How can we sit around and 16 

complain that we can't enforce our own orders when 17 

he's saying here "Here is an opportunity to 18 

enforce.  Just deny this because they're not in 19 

compliance with" -- 20 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  I see the struggle 21 

there, but it's not in our purview to do that.  22 

It's the DCRA's.  They need to go out and enforce 23 

our orders. 24 

  And until and unless there is something 25 
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changed in the zoning regulations that gives this 1 

board the authority to deny the acceptance of 2 

applications, albeit for special exceptions or 3 

variances based on noncompliance, I don't see how 4 

we can do it. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 6 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Mr. Chair? 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes? 8 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Let me just add 9 

this board did do something.  And I don't want to 10 

call the specific case.  It came in front of the 11 

commission.  And we did turn it down because they 12 

were in noncompliance because of what was 13 

specifically written in the condition. 14 

  Now, I don't know what the -- I can't 15 

remember back to 2001, unfortunately.  I don't know 16 

what all of that entailed.  But the way I grasped 17 

it, that it was in the order.  And if it's in the 18 

order, at least -- 19 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  They said there was 20 

something in the Zoning Commission order that said, 21 

"You cannot come back to the Zoning Commission if 22 

you are in noncompliance." 23 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  No.  There was 24 

something.  I don't want to really get into that 25 
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particular case because that is not the case in 1 

front of us.  But I can assure you that the Zoning 2 

Commission when they took over -- campus plans. 3 

  But, anyway, the issue is when we got 4 

it, there was a condition by the Board of Zoning 5 

Adjustment that was in that order in which if they 6 

were not in compliance, then they could do no 7 

further processing.  And the Zoning Commission 8 

turned them down on that issue. 9 

  I hope I didn't give too much out, but, 10 

anyway, that's kind of where I'm going. 11 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Well, I just think 12 

we're in a little bit of grey legal area there. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Just for 14 

clarification, I think having sat on some of those 15 

before they went to the commission, there may not 16 

be a direct parallel, although the enforcement 17 

mechanism is analogous.  So it is an interest 18 

pointing to bring up. 19 

  Mr. Zaidain? 20 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  I think I made my 21 

point. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Others?  23 

Yes? 24 

  MEMBER MILLER:  We're separating the 25 
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motion for postponements and the motion to dismiss 1 

or can we and then -- 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We are. 3 

  MEMBER MILLER:  Okay. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We are 5 

entertaining the motion to postpone at this time. 6 

  MEMBER MILLER:  Okay.  I have a few 7 

comments on the motion to postpone.  I am not 8 

inclined to grant it because I think that July 9th 9 

is just way too late to disrupt all the proceedings 10 

for the parties involved.  And it's impossible 11 

probably to get everybody together on another date. 12 

  I think also there is a chance that the 13 

proceedings may continue, at which point that 14 

traffic consultant could participate at the 15 

hearing.  I think also that the traffic consultant 16 

had the opportunity to review the traffic study and 17 

provide questions to the attorney for NULS that he 18 

could use for cross-examination and will have an 19 

opportunity to review the transcript and assist in 20 

proposed findings of fact and conclusions. 21 

  So, for those reasons, I would be 22 

inclined to deny the motion. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  Thank you, 24 

Ms. Miller. 25 
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  Others?  Additions?  The last addition 1 

on that is in terms of non-complete applications.  2 

I addressed a little bit about that.  And if this 3 

goes forward, the board, as it is deemed a 4 

requirement, will request additional information. 5 

  If we find, in fact, that there are 6 

reports or there is evidence to certain things that 7 

we don't have, we will require it.  We will also 8 

hear from all of the parties if they think that 9 

there is additional information required for our 10 

deliberation.  And we will take that up and either 11 

agree or disagree, and we will get that 12 

information. 13 

  So I would also agree that I would not 14 

support.  And I would move to deny the motion to 15 

postpone at this time.  Is there a second? 16 

  MEMBER MILLER:  Second. 17 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  I just wanted a 18 

question. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes, Mr. Hood? 20 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Again, I ask that 21 

the noncompliance be held in abeyance.  Are we 22 

voting that down, too?  I just don't want -- 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Well, it's being 24 

encompassed in the motion to postpone.  Do you want 25 
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to postpone this based on noncompliance of the 1 

previous order? 2 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Let me just say 3 

this, Mr. Chair.  I don't want to postpone or 4 

dismiss.  I am not ready to do anything with that. 5 

 I don't want the noncompliance issue to go away.  6 

That is kind of where I am. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  And it 8 

won't. 9 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  I'm sorry.  Go ahead. 10 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Oh, you can go 11 

ahead. 12 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  I just had a question 13 

to make sure I am clear on how the board is 14 

handling the contention that this is an incomplete 15 

application.  We are kind of taking the position we 16 

are going to proceed, wait and see what comes out 17 

through the applicant's case, and see if it's 18 

argued.  And if it comes out that additional 19 

variances really may or may not be needed, we will 20 

handle it then? 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's correct.  22 

And there are two different issues.  There is 23 

additional information that may be required.  And 24 

there is an incomplete application.  The 25 
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application has been completed -- 1 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Right.  I agree. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- based on our 3 

requirements.  There may be additional information 4 

if there is a change of relief requested to be 5 

heard in this proceeding.  Yes, we are going to 6 

have to deliberate on the fact of whether we 7 

proceed under that fashion or not. 8 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  So we will be 9 

expecting to hear some testimony on whether or not 10 

-- 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes.  That's 12 

going to be the first thing the applicant would 13 

bring up, I would imagine, if they want to amend 14 

the application. 15 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  My only concern with 16 

that is the contention is that there may be 17 

variance relief needed, which I would assume may 18 

require some re-advertisement. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We'll get to it 20 

when we get to it. 21 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Okay. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Ms. Miller? 23 

  MEMBER MILLER:  Just a clarification.  24 

When I was addressing the motion for postponement, 25 
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my understanding was the issue of noncompliance 1 

isn't in that motion for postponement.  So we could 2 

vote on the motion for postponement and then deal 3 

with the noncompliance issue separately.  Am I 4 

correct? 5 

  I don't know where this motion to 6 

dismiss is.  I think I've just heard a motion.  I 7 

haven't really seen one. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  It's the next 9 

one.  Let's dispense with the motion to postpone. 10 

  MEMBER MILLER:  Thank you. 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  It has been 12 

seconded.  Other deliberations on the motion? 13 

  (No response.) 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  If not, I would 15 

ask for all of those in favor of denying the motion 16 

to postpone signify by saying aye. 17 

  (Whereupon, there was a chorus of 18 

"ayes.") 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Opposed? 20 

  (No response.) 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Abstaining? 22 

  (No response.) 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you all 24 

very much. 25 
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  We have a motion before us from the 1 

NULS party to dismiss, to dismiss on an incomplete 2 

application.  That is in several forms.  One is 3 

submissions of compliance plan.  They're requested 4 

for additional relief, which includes and may not 5 

be complete lists but includes variances or special 6 

exceptions from loading requirements, a bridge 7 

across the alley, parking. 8 

  We have now heard also additional open 9 

space requirement relief, be it side yard, rear 10 

yard, or any a court, I believe.  I'm sorry.  11 

That's exactly what it was.  Parking I believe I 12 

said. 13 

  We also have the issues to dismiss 14 

outright on noncompliance.  That's noncompliance 15 

with the 1983 order, which established an 16 

enrollment level and an employment level. 17 

  Let me go quickly through the parties 18 

first if they have any comments on the motion.  19 

Then I will take questions from the board.  And 20 

then we will dispense with this motion. 21 

  So, first of all, does the -- well, let 22 

me ask NULS briefly if I have illuminated your 23 

motion to dismiss correctly. 24 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  I think you've covered 25 
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the salient points, Mr. Chairman.  I can go into 1 

more detail, but that, in summary, is what the 2 

issues are. 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  I am going 4 

to ask you very honestly, is more detail going to 5 

be helpful to us or do you think we have a full 6 

grasp and understanding of the issues? 7 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  I think the board has a 8 

grasp of the issues. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  Thank 10 

you.  Okay. 11 

  Representative, briefly speak to the 12 

motion to dismiss?  I'm sorry.  Let me just 13 

clarify.  My board is moving in that direction, 14 

too. 15 

  The noncompliance, if you want, it's 16 

perfectly appropriate to brief that in the motion 17 

because it's something we're deliberating on to 18 

dismiss.  No matter what happens with that, we will 19 

go back.  Well, let me give two scenarios. 20 

  If we dismiss, obviously we're all out 21 

of here.  If we don't dismiss, we continue with 22 

this case.  The first question from this board will 23 

be, explain noncompliance, what's happened, where 24 

have you been, and where are you going.  So maybe 25 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 125 

we will have that opportunity at that time if we 1 

are at that level. 2 

  But, Mr. Feola, the other issues of the 3 

motion to dismiss? 4 

  MR. FEOLA:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  I 5 

wrote them down.  And if I miss one, please refresh 6 

my recollection. 7 

  The first issue was the lack of a 8 

compliance plan.  And I believe that came from the 9 

June 10th exhibit 35 letter that was filed by a 10 

former lawyer prior to Mr. Hitchcock, Mr. 11 

Dougherty. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's right. 13 

  MR. FEOLA:  That compliance plan was 14 

filed -- actually, probably they passed in the mail 15 

-- on June 9th, along with the other prehearing 16 

submission information that is required by the 17 

board rules, although we filed it three weeks 18 

before the board rules require it. 19 

  The board rules require, as you know, 20 

all materials to be filed prehearing submission at 21 

all 14 days prior to the hearing.  We made our last 22 

filing with this board on June 9th. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 24 

  MR. FEOLA:  With regard to the bridge, 25 
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I'll put this politicly.  This board does not have 1 

the authority to approve this bridge.  The bridge 2 

is over public space.  There is another entity that 3 

we have to deal with if we are fortunate enough. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Without going 5 

into the substance of that because we will get to 6 

it, let me just hear from you in terms of the 7 

motion of additional relief required that you don't 8 

support or you absolutely support us dismissing it 9 

based on that but not getting into the substance of 10 

variances that may be needed. 11 

  MR. FEOLA:  The bridge is integral to 12 

the requirement of a rear yard.  And if there is no 13 

bridge because there is no bridge before you 14 

because technically you can't approve or deny the 15 

bridge, there is no structure that connects these 16 

two buildings until and if we are able to convince 17 

another entity of the District government that the 18 

bridge is a good idea.  So there is nothing before 19 

you to discuss with the bridge or the rear yard 20 

because there is no building there. 21 

  We showed the bridge because it is our 22 

intention to go after approval of the bridge.  And 23 

we wanted to be up front with the community, the 24 

board to understand the plan.  But it is really not 25 
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technically a part of this application. 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 2 

  MR. FEOLA:  With regard to loading, we 3 

respectfully disagree with the Office of Planning. 4 

 Our building if you deduct the parking, parking 5 

miles, et cetera, that are allowed to be deducted 6 

from pursuant to 2205 of the regulations, we are 7 

under the 30,000 square foot threshold required for 8 

a loading berth.  But even if that is required when 9 

we file for a building permit, we are prepared to 10 

show an alternative plan that could accommodate 11 

that loading berth. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So your point is 13 

if we don't dismiss, we are going to get into 14 

evidence both ways:  one, how you're not actually 15 

required to do that; or, two, how you would provide 16 

it if this board found that you are actually 17 

incorrect and you are required to provide it? 18 

  MR. FEOLA:  That's correct. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 20 

  MR. FEOLA:  And with regard to 21 

noncompliance; that is, part of our presentation, 22 

is to explain to the board what we have done since 23 

the last application to move in the direction of 24 

compliance.  And I would submit that it be hard for 25 
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the board to make a decision on that without at 1 

least hearing some evidence from the applicant on 2 

that. 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  ANC?  Ms. 4 

Perry? 5 

  MS. PERRY:  I think that Steve Dennis 6 

is really the lead commissioner.  Unfortunately, I 7 

learned today when I got here that he wasn't going 8 

to be here.  He got really delayed.  And I keep 9 

looking for him. 10 

  But I think this project poses a 11 

problem in terms of testimony for the ANC and even 12 

for some of the neighborhood because if you have 13 

the bridge, it's one plan.  It's one traffic plan. 14 

 It's one plan of moving students back and forth 15 

across the alley. 16 

  If there is no bridge, it's a totally 17 

different traffic plan. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 19 

  MS. PERRY:  And, as we understand it, 20 

the bridge does need relief from the Zoning 21 

Commission, but I think -- 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Do you 23 

think we have enough evidence in front of us, one, 24 

to deal with that issue of the impact of bridge/no 25 
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bridge; or, two, in terms of whether the variance 1 

is needed? 2 

  MS. PERRY:  I think that supposes the 3 

other issue.  If they go later on and get relief 4 

from another agency where the ANC differs and some 5 

of the lawyers we have talked to differ with Mr. 6 

Feola, then we haven't gotten the area variance.  7 

It would have to go back to -- I don't know -- the 8 

BZA, the Zoning Commission. 9 

  I think there are a lot of ifs in this 10 

project that we really aren't sure about.  We agree 11 

with the Office of Planning. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  But does 13 

that rise to the level to dismiss this without us 14 

being able to hear all of that evidence? 15 

  MS. PERRY:  I am not going to say 16 

either way -- 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  So you're 18 

neutral? 19 

  MS. PERRY:  -- because our ANC 20 

resolution pointed out that they did need 21 

additional zoning relief.  We did not ask you to 22 

dismiss.  So I don't want to go further. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  But, for the 24 

record, then, the ANC is neutral on the motion to 25 
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dismiss.  That is the only thing that we are 1 

talking about here. 2 

  MS. PERRY:  Well, the ANC wasn't 3 

neutral two years ago when we came here.  And we 4 

didn't win then.  So we didn't do it this time.  So 5 

I guess we are taking a neutral position right now. 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 7 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Mr. Chairman, may I 8 

speak to the bridge issue precisely that Mr. Feola 9 

talked about?  And this is why I think it is 10 

germane in connection with a dismissal motion.  The 11 

bridge is a key element of the plan that they have. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 13 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  The zoning regulation 14 

section 2503.1 states, in pertinent part, -- this 15 

is very short; let me just read the part of the 16 

sentence -- that "With the exceptions specified," 17 

none of which apply here, "every part of a yard 18 

required under this title shall be open and 19 

unobstructed to the sky from the ground up." 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 21 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  That's not possible 22 

with the type of bridge they're talking about. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Do we know that? 24 

 Does this board know that? 25 
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  MR. HITCHCOCK:  I think it is clear 1 

from the application that they have in. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is it? 3 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  I believe so. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Board members?  5 

This is the fundamental issue.  First of all, we 6 

can dismiss the case outright and deny it any time 7 

we want during the hearing. 8 

  So just because this motion may not be 9 

successful, we can do it.  Still, the threshold for 10 

me is that I have enough to make that decision.  11 

And, just reading me the regulations, which I read 12 

six times last night, still doesn't evidence enough 13 

for me to dismiss on the bridge issue. 14 

  Others?  It's your actual turn in the 15 

rotation to discuss the motion.  Actually, it's 16 

your motion. 17 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  Well, I will try to be 18 

brief.  I mean, in terms of whether the application 19 

or the bridge is permitted under the regulations.  20 

And I think the rule is fairly clear.  I mean open 21 

and unobstructed from the ground up.  I am not sure 22 

how you could construe the statute in a way or the 23 

regulation in a way that would let this bridge in. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  What evidence has 25 
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been submitted that shows the distance that the 1 

bridge projects from proposed or existing 2 

buildings?  What is the dimension of the bridge? 3 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  I don't recall the 4 

detail. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  These are 6 

somewhat rhetorical questions.  Where is the 7 

property line shown on that?  What is the distance 8 

from the property line that the bridge passes over? 9 

 What is the distance above the grade that the 10 

bridge has on the property? 11 

  MR. HITCHCOCK:  I submit, you know, 12 

that basically every part of the yard should be 13 

open and unobstructed.  It means that anything 14 

above it would constitute an intrusion.  I mean, 15 

"every" is rather unambiguous. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Van Ness Tenants? 17 

  MR. P. BROWN:  I don't think I have 18 

anything to add now.  I don't have anything to add 19 

now, but I think as these issues come up again 20 

reserve the right to revisit them. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Do you mean if we 22 

proceed in the case? 23 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Absolutely. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes, absolutely. 25 
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 I hope I have said that enough.  This is just a 1 

simple motion to dismiss and get home before lunch. 2 

 All of these issues are very pertinent to the 3 

case, which actually supports not upholding a 4 

motion to dismiss.  So well said, Mr. Brown, I 5 

guess. 6 

  Any other?  Sirius, any comments? 7 

  MS. SMOLIK:  I would have no objection 8 

to this case going forward. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Sirius has 10 

indicated that they would have no objection to the 11 

case going forward. 12 

  NARDS, any comments on the motion to 13 

dismiss?  Indicates they have no comments on the 14 

motion to dismiss. 15 

  Board questions, clarifications?  16 

Anything needed?  Yes, Mr. Zaidain? 17 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Well, I kind of fall 18 

back on my position in regards to the additional 19 

relief.  I mean, as far as the bridge goes, I have 20 

a rough understanding based on the submissions. 21 

  And obviously our understanding of that 22 

issue will be clarified through the testimony.  I 23 

think that we can make a call on whether or not 24 

additional relief required and can handle that, can 25 
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handle it there. 1 

  As far as how the bridge will impact 2 

issues of transportation and other agency approval, 3 

I don't think that should hold the proceeding up.  4 

I find that a challenge that the applicant is going 5 

to have to take on on how that bridge affects their 6 

transportation mitigation and impacts. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Well, this is 8 

what I would do.  We will get some clarification on 9 

the bridge as we go forward.  If we find -- let's 10 

just do one hypothetical -- that there is no 11 

variance that we need to consider at this time, 12 

again I would say that the zoning administrator 13 

will have to review this for any permitting 14 

required.  Additionally, though, let's just project 15 

out a hypothetical to give people some ease and 16 

comfort, I hope. 17 

  If we approve a special exception, 18 

there are numerous things that we could do.  We 19 

could condition.  Well, we wouldn't need the 20 

condition that that includes the bridge if that's 21 

actually in evidence that that is part of how they 22 

utilize whatever it is that has been utilized for 23 

keeping kids off the street or off the alley. 24 

  If the bridge went away, our order 25 
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couldn't stand.  It's going to be conditioned on 1 

the application.  So I think we will bring great 2 

clarification as we get through exactly what we are 3 

looking at and exactly what we are deliberating on 4 

and what moves us to our decision, whether it is to 5 

deny or approve the application. 6 

  Follow-up, Mr. Zaidain? 7 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  I follow you.  Again, 8 

I have some concern.  I don't think it's to the 9 

point where we would need -- you know, I think we 10 

can work through these issues as the hearing moves 11 

on.  I find the bridge part and parcel to their 12 

project.  We're going to need to deal with it. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  I agree. 14 

 So others? 15 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Mr. Chairman, as 16 

Mr. Feola said, the compliance issue will come out 17 

in the case.  I am ready to move forward, but I 18 

still would ask that if we -- I am not sure how it 19 

would be crafted but we not do away with the 20 

compliance issue in the motion. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Again -- 22 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  I want to leave it 23 

in abeyance basically. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  Well, we 25 
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need to take this motion up in its completeness.  1 

The board never -- we don't need to reserve the 2 

right.  We always have the right to deny an 3 

application if we are so moved at any point in the 4 

hearing.  If we find as this moves on that the 5 

noncompliance rises to such a level that we can't 6 

even hear the rest of the case, the board can 7 

entertain that motion.  And we can do that. 8 

  Any other -- 9 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Mr. Chair, while I 10 

appreciate your way of thinking, that's not my way 11 

of thinking. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you. 13 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  I would rather 14 

leave that compliance in abeyance. 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 16 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  And if I don't have 17 

the votes to do that, that's fine, but I'm not 18 

going to vote to dismiss it.  I can assure you 19 

that. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let's do this, 21 

then, for clarification.  I would move denial of 22 

the motion to dismiss based on additional variance 23 

requirements, based on -- let me just try and be 24 

complete on this -- the other issues raised except 25 
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for that of noncompliance.  So I will remove it as 1 

Mr. Hood has put it in question. 2 

  So the clarification of the motion is 3 

to deny the motion to dismiss on those issues that 4 

have been brought forth to the board excepting that 5 

of noncompliance at this time.  And I would ask for 6 

a second. 7 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  I will second. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you, Mr. 9 

Hood. 10 

  Any other deliberation by the board at 11 

this time? 12 

  (No response.) 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  I 14 

would ask for all of those in favor of the motion 15 

to signify by saying aye. 16 

  (Whereupon, there was a chorus of 17 

"ayes.") 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And opposed? 19 

  (No response.) 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Abstained? 21 

  (No response.) 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  I 23 

would like to consider a motion to deny based on 24 

noncompliance at this time.  And I would ask for a 25 
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second. 1 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Second. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you, Mr. 3 

Zaidain.  Before I call the vote on that, I would 4 

like to table that motion if there is no objection 5 

to it.  That way Mr. Hood can be ensured that we 6 

always have a motion alive and well based on the 7 

noncompliance in this application.  And this board 8 

can re-table that motion and for immediate action. 9 

  We have a motion that has been 10 

seconded, and I would, although it may not be 11 

exactly the parliamentary procedure, ask that this 12 

board table it and, therefore, keeping the issue in 13 

abeyance. 14 

  Mr. Zaidain, clarification? 15 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  None that I want to 16 

admit publicly. 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Well said.  Mr. 18 

Hood, any comments, questions? 19 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  No comments.  Thank 20 

you, Mr. Chair. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  I 22 

think that we have everything.  Is anyone else 23 

aware of any preliminary matters for the board at 24 

this time?  Any other preliminary matters?  Mr. 25 
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Brown? 1 

  MR. P. BROWN:  And I don't want to 2 

raise it in the postponement context, but, like 3 

other people, some of my witnesses aren't available 4 

today.  And, again, hearing what the board has 5 

said, I, though, would like the board's flexibility 6 

accommodation should circumstances be that we don't 7 

finish all of the testimony, that we bring them 8 

back. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent. 10 

  MR. P. BROWN:  But some flexibility and 11 

understanding to be able to get their information 12 

into the record because it is pertinent. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  I 14 

appreciate you bringing that up.  And I think you 15 

know having presented before us, this board will 16 

absolutely accommodate that.  I think we will 17 

revisit that at the ending of today.  If we 18 

conclude today, we will make that absolutely 19 

precise how it happens.  If we don't, again, we 20 

will make it precise. 21 

  If I move ahead so quickly to get out 22 

of here and at the rest of the evening, which I 23 

have never done -- however, if I do and I am 24 

forgetting something, you can bring it back to our 25 
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attention.  But we will absolutely accommodate it. 1 

  It is now 12:00 o'clock, which seems to 2 

be appropriate for a bit of a break.  I imagine we 3 

all need to stretch our legs anyway.  When 4 

returning, we will return at 1:00 o'clock unless 5 

anyone else has preliminary matters before I go 6 

into this.  I am not excusing anybody yet. 7 

  MS. PERRY:  Mr. Chair, it is not a 8 

preliminary matter.  It's not asking for a 9 

postponement either.  But there is a possibility 10 

that -- Steve Dennis, who is the lead commissioner, 11 

is not here to testify for the ANC.  He did not 12 

e-mail me his testimony.  So we could have a little 13 

bit of a problem.  I'm hoping he will be here. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  There it 15 

is.  When we return at 1:00 o'clock, we will recall 16 

the same case.  This is my anticipation at this 17 

point.  At a minimum today, we are going to have 18 

the applicant's case presentation. 19 

  We will then go -- of course, all of 20 

the cross-examination, the whole presentation of 21 

the case.  We will then go to the government 22 

reports.  I will get through the Office of Planning 23 

today and the Department of Transportation today. 24 

  At that point, we would appropriately 25 
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go to cases in support of the application and 1 

testimony of those.  Oh, I'm sorry.  This is just 2 

for your understanding.  What I have done is -- 3 

there it is.  After the ANC, that would be the case 4 

presentation. 5 

  We have in the past and we will 6 

entertain limitedly if there is a difficulty, -- 7 

for instance, the ANC just noticed that their 8 

person to give chief case presentation isn't 9 

available -- we may look to shuffle the schedule. 10 

  I will make sure that the applicant and 11 

all of the parties are okay with that.  And we, of 12 

course, have the last decision in that.  And if 13 

that happens, so be it. 14 

  I want to keep things logical.  We have 15 

a lot of participants in this case.  It helps the 16 

board, which is the ultimate decision-maker in 17 

this, to keep it logically ordered and organized, 18 

but we do lend itself to some flexibility because 19 

we are all just good citizens and humans 20 

participating in this. 21 

  So, if that is clear, my anticipation 22 

would be to get through the case-in-chief, the 23 

government reports, and the ANC today.  And then we 24 

will move on to other pieces.  But we probably 25 
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won't, I have been advised, realistically get to 1 

the parties in opposition case presentation today. 2 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Would it be helpful in 3 

looking ahead both this afternoon to block out time 4 

periods for the various parties so that they can 5 

anticipate the time they have available? 6 

  I recall that NULS last time around 7 

when they were a party was given more time than 8 

would be typical for a party, a single party given 9 

their size. 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  I 11 

understand your point.  And yes, as we get into 12 

this and before the presentation of the case, if 13 

you have been aware and have been through this with 14 

me before, I will ask the applicant how much time 15 

they think they're going to take. 16 

  Now, our regulations state that an 17 

equal amount of time will be given the applicant 18 

and the parties, but the interpretation the board 19 

has always used is that if the applicant takes an 20 

hour, the parties have an hour divided.  So if 21 

there are four parties, that makes it 15 minutes 22 

each. 23 

  Again, what we will do is I need the 24 

base establishment of what the time line is.  And 25 
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then we will set out the time so that people can 1 

understand their requirements.  I am going to get 2 

into that this afternoon with detail. 3 

  Other questions of clarification?  Does 4 

anyone need directions to a restaurant?  No.  We're 5 

not going to do that on the record. 6 

  Yes, Office of Finance, a question? 7 

  MR. COCHRAN:  For the record, my name 8 

is Steven Cochran, Office of Planning.  9 

Cross-examination.  Were you planning to have OP 10 

and DDOT present and then engage in 11 

cross-examination of the two government reports? 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's correct. 13 

  MR. COCHRAN:  So that's before the ANC 14 

presentation? 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's correct. 16 

  MR. COCHRAN:  Thanks.  I am just trying 17 

to get DDOT a time. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see. 19 

  MR. COCHRAN:  There will not be 20 

cross-examination of OP before the DDOT report?  21 

Both government reports, then cross-exam? 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes.  If I 23 

understand your question, yes, I think we would 24 

have you both report and then the cross-exam of 25 
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both the Office of Planning and the Department of 1 

Transportation.  It seems to be intricately linked 2 

unless anyone has any objection.  They can think 3 

about that over a sandwich and come back with that 4 

objection.  But I think that would make a lot more 5 

sense. 6 

  MR. COCHRAN:  Thanks. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is that what you 8 

were -- 9 

  MR. COCHRAN:  Yes, Mr. Chair. 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Any other 11 

clarifications I need to make at this time in terms 12 

of procedure, what is happening? 13 

  (No response.) 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  15 

Everyone enjoy your lunch.  This would adjourn the 16 

morning session of the 15th of July, 2003. 17 

  (Whereupon, at 12:02 p.m., the 18 

foregoing matter was recessed for 19 

lunch, to reconvene at 1:00 p.m. the 20 

same day.) 21 

22 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 145 

 A-F-T-E-R-N-O-O-N  S-E-S-S-I-O-N 1 

 (1:21 p.m.) 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let me call to 3 

order the afternoon session of the 15th of July, 4 

2003 of the Board of Zoning Adjustments of the 5 

District of Columbia.  I am going to dispense with 6 

my normal afternoon opening remarks as you have all 7 

waded deeply through that already. 8 

  There is one thing that I do want to 9 

clarify again, the schedule for this afternoon.  We 10 

are going to start with our normal procedure and 11 

proceed down as far as we can today. 12 

  It is the anticipation of the board 13 

that we will conclude by 6:00 o'clock today with 14 

some flexibility before or after and that we're 15 

hoping to make great headways into this, if not 16 

completed in its entirety.  We will begin, of 17 

course, with the statement of witnesses of the 18 

applicant, essentially the applicant's 19 

case-in-chief. 20 

  For clarification also, what I would 21 

like to do in this application since we have so 22 

many parties involved, I am going to have closing 23 

remarks for everybody at one time.  And we're going 24 

to decide how we do that, which will depend on how 25 
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long all of the session goes and the convenience of 1 

everybody.  So I will address that. 2 

  But note when you are presenting your 3 

case -- this is for the parties, in particular, 4 

because oftentimes we ask the parties to give their 5 

case and conclusions all in the same time.  I'm 6 

separating those out.  So there will be a minimal 7 

amount of time, which we will set, probably five or 8 

ten minutes.  And we will have conclusions at 9 

another time. 10 

  Of course, after that, we will go to 11 

the Office of Planning and the Department of 12 

Transportation's cases.  The one important piece 13 

today, two things, rather, we will establish time 14 

for the applicant to present their case.  We will 15 

establish time for the parties. 16 

  I am going to separate three different 17 

time periods.  One is a time period for the 18 

application.  One would be the time period for the 19 

parties in opposition.  And one would be a time for 20 

the party in support.  And that will be clearer as 21 

we get into the details. 22 

  Of course, cross-examination will be 23 

done by the ANC and the parties that have been 24 

established already.  There are a few things that I 25 
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want to go over in terms of cross-examination.  1 

This is fairly important to us.  And it is, 2 

therefore, very important to all of you. 3 

  Just to be absolutely clear, 4 

cross-examination is the opportunity for you to ask 5 

questions of a witness.  Those questions should 6 

elicit omissions in testimony, maybe bias, maybe 7 

errors. 8 

  You need to note there are two 9 

important points in conducting cross-examination.  10 

The first important point is the evidence 11 

information that we should be aware of that we will 12 

take to our deliberation.  The other is to create 13 

if you feel crafty enough, to create a foundation 14 

of which your case is then based. 15 

  We will not hear very redundant 16 

questions.  If a question doesn't make sense to 17 

this board, we are going to interrupt and either 18 

ask you to continue on or rephrase it because if it 19 

doesn't make sense to us, you have to question its 20 

own value. 21 

  The other very important piece is -- 22 

and, as District of Columbia citizens, it's ensured 23 

that we are all very civil beings.  With that, we 24 

would like to continue that frame in this 25 
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proceeding. 1 

  It does not help your case if you get 2 

incredibly badgering or are somewhat disagreeable 3 

with a witness.  It does not help the witness if 4 

they become badgering or disagreeable.  You always 5 

have to keep in mind the fact of cross-examination 6 

in the end is for our purposes, not necessarily 7 

yours. 8 

  And so, with that, I am going to ask -- 9 

and I don't anticipate it would happen here, but it 10 

has happened.  If things get a little heated, we're 11 

going to take a moment.  And we're going to relax a 12 

little bit, sit back, and get back into the 13 

substance because that is of critical importance to 14 

us. 15 

  Further direction.  It is not a time 16 

during cross-examination for you to be making 17 

statements.  You are not presenting your case.  You 18 

will get an opportunity to present your case. 19 

  So, with that direction, you should 20 

also be very well-aware that your questions should 21 

be very succinct, understandable, and answers 22 

should be very succinct and direct. 23 

  Again going to how much capacity we 24 

have to understand, we have a lot of capacity but, 25 
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again, trying to make it persuasive and persuasive 1 

in both directions, -- and I speak to both those 2 

doing cross-examination and the witnesses in doing 3 

this -- I don't think this would be an issue in 4 

this case again, but I would like to cover this not 5 

full formal proceedings.  This is an informal 6 

proceeding.  It's we are a quasi judicial body. 7 

  Therefore, if there is evidence, for 8 

instance, that you want to present that is to be 9 

cross-examined, you do not need to have the witness 10 

verify that evidence and bring it in to the record. 11 

 And, in fact, it goes much more expeditiously if 12 

you kind of roll a lot of those questions and 13 

evidence all in one, get it done, and move on. 14 

  For instance, when your witness comes 15 

forward and an attorney says, "Can you state your 16 

name?" and they get the name and they say, "Can you 17 

state your address?" and they state the address, 18 

how about just asking it all at once, "State your 19 

name, address, your business, and why you are 20 

here."  And we can get through it. 21 

  And I guarantee you -- you folks have 22 

all been through this before -- cross-examination 23 

can eat up 6 hours based on 15 minutes of 24 

testimony.  It just seems to be a bit of imbalance 25 
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there.  So I think if we define the process, we 1 

will get through this much more effectively. 2 

  I have said -- and I just will end with 3 

this -- repetitive questions, even though you think 4 

we haven't heard it or you think we don't 5 

understand it, we have.  And so repetitive 6 

questions are not useful.  And, in fact, we will 7 

stop very repetitive questions when we can and when 8 

it is appropriate. 9 

  That being said, I think we are ready 10 

for the applicant to begin the presentation of 11 

their case unless board members have other issues 12 

for me. 13 

  Very well.  Are you ready to proceed, 14 

in which case as they get ready and organized up 15 

front, Mr. Feola, I am going to ask you the first 16 

question about your estimation of time for the 17 

presentation of your case. 18 

  MR. FEOLA:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  19 

Phil Feola, Shaw Pittman, for the record. 20 

  I think we will need -- well, let me 21 

ask a question of the board, if it pleases the 22 

board.  We have a PowerPoint presentation for all 23 

of our witnesses.  If it pleases the board, we 24 

would like to run through it and hold the questions 25 
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for the architect or whomever because I think it 1 

will hold together better about things like 2 

compliance and enforcement and so forth, but it's 3 

your choice. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 5 

  MR. FEOLA:  My request is that we be 6 

allowed to go through our presentation and answer 7 

the questions at the end. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Now, who 9 

is involved in the PowerPoint?  It's all of the 10 

witnesses? 11 

  MR. FEOLA:  Yes.  Yes, sir. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So you will run 13 

through everybody?  And then they have additional 14 

testimony or -- 15 

  MR. FEOLA:  No, no. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That would be it? 17 

  MR. FEOLA:  That would be it. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So it's all 19 

couched in the PowerPoint, which will be the direct 20 

testimony. 21 

  MR. FEOLA:  Right.  And I should say we 22 

have four witnesses. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 24 

  MR. FEOLA:  Two of them we have asked 25 
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to be recognized as experts:  Mr. William Gridley 1 

of Bowie Gridley Associates and Mr. Marty Wells of 2 

Wells and Associates as a traffic consultant, Bill 3 

Gridley obviously as an architect.  Those resumes 4 

were submitted on June 9th with our prehearing 5 

submission. 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  If we 7 

proceed in that fashion, in which case we will do 8 

cross-examination after the whole case 9 

presentation, is that correct? 10 

  MR. FEOLA:  That would be our 11 

preference.  Yes, sir. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  And if we 13 

do that, just for the board's consideration, if we 14 

do that, what we will do is have one witness at a 15 

time, which will be cross. 16 

  All parties will cross that witness.  17 

So, for example, we will put the architect up first 18 

because we like to pick on them most.  And they 19 

will run through the entire cross-examination. 20 

  That will be your time to exhaust your 21 

cross-examination questions.  And then we will move 22 

on to the next.  That is what you are proposing? 23 

  MR. FEOLA:  Yes, I am. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Any 25 
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questions of the board in terms of that procedure? 1 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  How long do you think 2 

your presentation will be, Mr. Feola? 3 

  MR. FEOLA:  Sixty minutes. 4 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Sixty minutes? 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  I 6 

think that is absolutely appropriate.  And I think 7 

that is probably an efficient time.  We are going 8 

to have 60 minutes.  We are going to run the clock 9 

on it.  We are going to run down 60 minutes. 10 

  And establishing a time for the rest of 11 

the parties, then, I will -- okay.  The parties in 12 

opposition, then, will have 60 minutes to utilize 13 

unless that time changes if we decide, for some 14 

reason, that the applicant's case needs to run over 15 

an hour.  That hardly ever happens.  Then we will 16 

obviously afford equal time to the parties in 17 

opposition. 18 

  So if you break it out equally, of 19 

course, the 4 parties have 15 minutes each.  The 20 

party NARDS, proponent, will also be afforded the 21 

equal time that the division of the total 22 

opposition's time equals.  So, for instance, if one 23 

party gets 15 minutes, it will be 15 minutes. 24 

  Is everyone understanding that?  Any 25 
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quick procedural questions on that?  Obviously the 1 

parties in opposition can decide how they divide up 2 

that time, but the clock is going to be running.  3 

And it is going to be 60 minutes. 4 

  What does not count towards time, of 5 

course, is board questions, interruptions, 6 

important statements, good jokes, anything of that 7 

nature.  We will stop the clock.  I have a clock in 8 

front of me.  So if you see that the clock hasn't 9 

and you think it should, there is no reason to 10 

bring that to our attention.  I can assure you that 11 

I am watching the clock.  And I do take notes on 12 

how much time should be added back. 13 

  What else?  Questions?  14 

Cross-examination, of course, doesn't go to that 15 

time.  Ms. Miller? 16 

  MEMBER MILLER:  Did you say how much 17 

time parties in support will have? 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes.  Fifteen 19 

minutes.  She is reading the regulations and is 20 

going to correct me in a moment.  But no, we're not 21 

granting -- well, there it is. 22 

  Are there any other questions, 23 

clarifications?  Are we ready to roll? 24 

  MR. FEOLA:  Before we start, Mr. 25 
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Chairman? 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes? 2 

  MR. FEOLA:  May I ask that our 3 

witnesses be qualified as experts? 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes.  That's the 5 

next step.  We have two witnesses before us.  6 

Actually, we can pull those exhibits out.  Also, do 7 

the parties have copies of the resumes of those 8 

that are being proffered as expert witnesses?  Do 9 

you have additional copies, Mr. Feola? 10 

  Okay.  We are going to distribute that 11 

to all of the parties in question.  I am going to 12 

give a few minutes.  The board may have some 13 

questions of the parties.  Then I am going to ask 14 

before we deliberate on that if there are any 15 

comments, that those comments be known to the 16 

board. 17 

  Those comments, of course, should be 18 

couched in opposition to granting party status.  If 19 

you are in support or neutral, the board doesn't 20 

need to hear that. 21 

  It is fundamentally our decision to 22 

grant expert status or not.  However, I do always 23 

ask parties participating in this for their comment 24 

in opposition if there are any. 25 
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  And we will be looking at Mr. Wells as 1 

an expert in architect and architectural design.  2 

I'm sorry.  We can deny that one for Mr. Wells.  Is 3 

that correct?  Mr. Gridley, of course.  Forgive me. 4 

 That was a strange miss in my mind. 5 

  Mr. Gridley, FAIA, for architecture, an 6 

expert witness, the listing, of course.  He is the 7 

principal of Bowie Gridley.  And the listing of 8 

accomplishments and selected projects on the second 9 

page, which I find to be quite impressive. 10 

  Are there any questions of the board of 11 

witnesses at this time?  Mr. Wells, it is my 12 

understanding that you have also appeared before 13 

the board as an expert witness.  Is that correct?  14 

That is correct? 15 

  MR. WELLS:  Yes. 16 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Mr. Chair, I would 17 

like to ask Mr. Gridley the same question, even 18 

though I see his resume is extensive.  Has he been 19 

offered?  Have you been given the status of an 20 

expert witness in front of this board before? 21 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Yes, I have, on many 22 

occasions. 23 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Mr. Chair, I want to 24 

make sure I am clear.  We are qualifying three 25 
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people?  There are three resumes in mine. 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Well, we just 2 

have two at this time, right? 3 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Just two right now? 4 

  MR. FEOLA:  Yes. 5 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Okay. 6 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  No objection, Mr. 7 

Chair. 8 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  No objection. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Before we run 10 

through that, let me see if there are any other 11 

comments.  Any questions from the board? 12 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  I have no objection. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Does any 14 

party need additional time to review these?  Are 15 

there any comments from any of the parties?  They 16 

can indicate so by coming forward. 17 

  Not seeing anyone approach, very well. 18 

 I have no objection either.  I think they're both 19 

very well qualified to speak on the issues for 20 

which they are being offered before this board.  21 

Any other objections from the board? 22 

  (No response.) 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  We 24 

can take as a consensus, then, to establish two 25 
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expert witnesses in this case, one in traffic 1 

transportation engineering, one in architecture.  2 

We're ready. 3 

  MR. FEOLA:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  4 

For the record, Phil Feola again.  With me is 5 

Ashleigh Horne of Shaw Pittman on behalf of the 6 

Edmund Burke School, the applicant in this case. 7 

  As we have already heard, we are here 8 

before you this afternoon requesting special 9 

exception for a private school, the test of which 10 

you are well familiar; that is, that the granting 11 

of the application is not likely to become 12 

objectionable to neighboring properties due to 13 

noise, number of students, traffic, or other 14 

objectionable conditions and that ample parking but 15 

not less than that provided in the zoning 16 

regulations be provided. 17 

  I guess what we would ask the board to 18 

keep in mind as we go through this presentation and 19 

as you hear the evidence in this case is that this 20 

is not a new school.  This is a school that has 21 

been at this location for over 30 years.  And it is 22 

there by virtue of its last BZA order, 1983, that 23 

granted the school permission to have a student 24 

population of 270. 25 
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  We were here before the board a couple 1 

of years ago.  And that application was denied.  2 

But we learned valuable lessons from that denial, 3 

from all four parties:  the board; the 4 

neighborhood; the Office of Planning; and then the 5 

Department of Public Works, now DDOT.  And we have 6 

incorporated many of those lessons, maybe all of 7 

them, in this current application. 8 

  So with this application here before 9 

you is an increase in that student enrollment from 10 

270, first to 300 -- we are going to get to that -- 11 

but ultimately to 320.  For these 50 students, the 12 

school has proffered many things that we believe 13 

will improve the conditions in this neighborhood 14 

and the school's impact on those conditions. 15 

  This application triples the amount of 16 

on-site parking and moves the entire pickup and 17 

drop-off of the school's operation off of the 18 

public rights-of-way onto private property. 19 

  It creates a transportation management 20 

program with teeth.  This program, as you will hear 21 

it, is unprecedented.  There is not another school 22 

in this city that has the kind of enforcement 23 

mechanism self-imposed on itself for failure to 24 

comply with this transportation management plan. 25 
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  Finally, the additional space will 1 

increase the capacity of the school building so 2 

that many of the complaints you will hear of 3 

students wandering through the neighborhood can be 4 

satisfied because, as the Office of Planning 5 

pointed out, the school will have more space to 6 

accommodate its students. 7 

  I am sure we are going to hear 8 

complaints from neighbors that this area is so 9 

impacted that any more traffic, no matter how de 10 

minimis, will make this situation intolerable. 11 

  We ask you to evaluate the evidence in 12 

this case, not on emotional charges or feelings, 13 

but on the merits, and that, as OP and DDOT have 14 

said in their reports, for this modest increase -- 15 

and we don't have many more than almost 50 people 16 

in this room -- of students, we will actually lower 17 

the impact of this school's existence in this 18 

neighborhood because with the proffered 19 

restrictions, the situation will be better than 20 

flipping back to 1983 with 270 kids with no 21 

restrictions. 22 

  We have four witnesses, as I mentioned, 23 

Mr. Steve Pruitt, the immediate past chairman of 24 

the board of trustees of the school; William 25 
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Gridley of Bowie Gridley and Associates; Marty 1 

Wells of Wells and Associates; and David Shapiro, 2 

who is head of the school. 3 

  With that, I would like Mr. Pruitt to 4 

start his remarks. 5 

  MR. PRUITT:  Thank you very much. 6 

  Mr. Chairman, members of the board, my 7 

name is Steve Pruitt.  I reside at 420 Seventh 8 

Street, Northwest, in the District of Columbia. 9 

  I have been part of the Burke community 10 

for eight years now.  My daughter is a recent 11 

graduate of Burke School.  And I just completing my 12 

term of the last two years as chair of the board of 13 

trustees. 14 

  In that role and working with my 15 

colleagues on the board, we have had to come to 16 

grips with the lessons that were assigned to us in 17 

great measure by this body two years ago following 18 

upon our desire to improve the learning space and 19 

the learning opportunities for the students of 20 

Edmund Burke School. 21 

  There are several points that I would 22 

like to make in my brief presentation to you today. 23 

 Obviously, as we have said and will continue to 24 

say throughout this presentation, there were some 25 
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very serious lessons that were learned by your 1 

decision to us two years ago.  And we took those to 2 

heart. 3 

  In my role as chair of the board, I 4 

have helped to lead that process over the last two 5 

years.  I am proud to say that this application has 6 

basically tried to be very responsive to the 7 

neighborhood concerns. 8 

  I have lived in other locations in the 9 

District, and I have been on other sides of these 10 

kinds of discussions, if you will.  I am very 11 

mindful of the impact and have tried to encourage 12 

my colleagues and certainly the administration of 13 

the school to be mindful of the neighborhood 14 

concerns.  We have to be a good neighbor, and we 15 

want to do that.  I believe the plan before you 16 

exhibits that in very concrete terms. 17 

  The new application I think is very 18 

different from the application that was presented 19 

to you two years ago in several ways.  Obviously 20 

two years ago we were asking for 360 students.  21 

This application, being more realistic and more 22 

mindful clearly of the concerns of the neighborhood 23 

and the community, reduces that request to an 24 

ultimate impact of 320 when we are fully 25 
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implemented. 1 

  It maintains our faculty cap at 70 2 

students and reduces the square footage of the new 3 

building that is being asked versus the old 4 

building that was proposed.  And it, as you noted 5 

in earlier discussions, creates an elevated walkway 6 

between the buildings to maintain the safety of our 7 

students and obviously to eliminate additional 8 

traffic management concerns. 9 

  This plan that you have before you 10 

establishes a management plan for our traffic.  11 

There were a number of programs that we implemented 12 

absent an order from this board to try and make 13 

things better in the neighborhood and deal with 14 

traffic.  I would say to you that, as chair of the 15 

board, I have tried to oversee the development of 16 

programs by the school that, indeed, do make things 17 

better in the neighborhood. 18 

  We continue our shuttle bus program 19 

that we started.  We expand and continue to utilize 20 

Metro check, transit benefits for both staff and 21 

faculty.  We expand the Metro check program to 22 

those students who will be commuting from Virginia 23 

and Maryland. 24 

  We also prohibit various practices that 25 
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were in existence before 2001, where parents were 1 

dropping students off in alleys and on Upton Street 2 

in front of the school. 3 

  We create an afternoon pickup program, 4 

which we have not had that in full implementation, 5 

but we have certainly had a morning program, which 6 

I think, by all accounts, has improved the 7 

situation drastically.  We ultimately increase our 8 

parking on site. 9 

  We establish a compliance code.  And I 10 

want to talk a little bit more about that in a 11 

second.  We also establish an enforcement plan.  12 

And I should note to you that in discussions with 13 

my board colleagues, the impact of not maintaining 14 

compliance and not enforcing our traffic management 15 

program became very clear when the financial impact 16 

of it was put before the board. 17 

  We're not talking about $10 fines to 18 

parents.  We're not talking about $25 or $500 19 

tickets.  We're talking about at least 40,000 or 20 

more if our program does not work that we are 21 

voluntarily putting up as part of this plan to 22 

ensure that we will do what we say we are going to 23 

do. 24 

  Other things that we have done, we have 25 
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increased our outreach to the neighborhood over the 1 

last two years to make sure that we were truly 2 

listening to their concerns.  Again, you can't 3 

listen to everybody, but we have tried. 4 

  Other issues that we have worked on, of 5 

course, have been trying to improve our 6 

communication with the neighborhood, letting them 7 

know when we are having events, letting them know 8 

about special activities that are about to occur so 9 

that they would be mindful that we are indeed 10 

anticipating some potential additional impacts. 11 

  I would also bring to your attention 12 

that I think we handled the post-9/11 and the 13 

sniper situations in very responsible manners in 14 

terms of managing and continuing to manage our 15 

traffic plan when parents obviously would have had 16 

heightened concerns about their children being in 17 

and on the streets in Washington, D.C. 18 

  Now, talking briefly to you about 19 

compliance, there are two aspects of that, 20 

obviously the traffic management plan, which you 21 

will hear more about in greater detail than I would 22 

like to share with you, but let me talk to you 23 

about the enrollment cap and one of the concerns 24 

that has come up here. 25 
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  Since your order of 2001, we have 1 

reduced our enrollment at Edmund Burke, being 2 

mindful.  And, again, that reduction has come at a 3 

cost in excess of $100,000 in year one.  It will be 4 

a similar amount for year two. 5 

  These are not decisions as a board 6 

member that we like to make because what that means 7 

is two things.  Number one, we have to raise 8 

tuitions additionally for those students who are 9 

going to be attending the school. 10 

  And, secondly, that means, even though 11 

we have a policy of building towards 15 percent of 12 

our budget being committed to student financial 13 

aid, more of that has to be raised to offset that 14 

cost. 15 

  As a board member for the last six 16 

years, as a parent of Edmund Burke, I have taken as 17 

not only a personal mission but one that we have 18 

institutionalized in terms of our diversity 19 

programs an effort to increase the enrollment of 20 

economically and culturally diverse groups of 21 

children.  So we have high-income, low-income, 22 

black, white, Indian, Chinese, you name it, in our 23 

school. 24 

  But doing so comes at a cost because 25 
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getting that diversity in place means spending 1 

money.  But we have done that.  We will continue to 2 

do it.  The parents have been very cooperative in 3 

working with us not only on the fund-raising side 4 

but on implementing the programs that we have put 5 

in place to date. 6 

  We are committed to complying with the 7 

regulations, the restrictions that this board 8 

places on us as an institution.  We have a board in 9 

place now that understands the meaning of 10 

governance.  We have taken great pains to educate 11 

our board, bring on the board people with higher, 12 

if you will, professional capacity so that we can 13 

be more prudent in what we are doing as an 14 

institution. 15 

  This is no longer a social board made 16 

up of a group of well-meaning parents.  It is 17 

indeed parents who have not only an economic stake 18 

and an educational stake but a business stake in 19 

the success of this institution. 20 

  And, with that, I will cede my time and 21 

let my other fellow witnesses proceed. 22 

  MR. FEOLA:  Thank you very much. 23 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Mr. Chair, members of the 24 

board, my name is Bill Gridley.  I currently reside 25 
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at 4326 Forest Lane in the District.  And I 1 

represent Bowie Gridley Architects, the architects 2 

of record on the project. 3 

  Let's start with the vicinity map here. 4 

 This might help some of the questions that came up 5 

earlier.  Running from the top to the bottom of the 6 

page is Connecticut Avenue, north-south.  The 7 

Tilden Street runs east-west across here towards 8 

the bottom, with Van Ness, the other major cross 9 

street there; Veazey Street right there.  Upton 10 

Street is right in here.  And our property is -- 11 

that's the school right there, Edmund Burke. 12 

  Immediately across the street we have 13 

got IntelSat and the embassy compound behind that. 14 

 UDC is across Connecticut slightly north of that. 15 

 It's a mixed-use residential and commercial area 16 

up and down Connecticut there. 17 

  The Metro station currently exists on 18 

both sides of Connecticut Avenue in this location. 19 

 Immediately adjacent to the school on Upton, there 20 

are rowhouses across the street, some houses, six 21 

duplex houses, next door.  I will go in in a little 22 

bit more on a larger scale.  And that will be 23 

slightly more clear.  Down Upton, we have got 24 

Howard University Law School and the Levine School 25 
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of Music down at the end. 1 

  The playing field that came into 2 

question is approximately in that location that was 3 

talked about before.  There is a system of alleys 4 

that run through there.  It's kind of hard to see 5 

there, but it runs from the Consulate, which is 6 

right there.  One way down this way and across 7 

between Tilden and Upton, 29th Street is down here. 8 

  Okay.  Looking at Connecticut Avenue 9 

again at a larger scale, Connecticut Avenue here on 10 

the left side of the slide and the school itself 11 

existing in the middle, our site is on the corner 12 

of Upton and Connecticut, right here.  The alley I 13 

spoke about, which is one way from Van Ness down to 14 

Upton, another alley across over to Tilden. 15 

  Ms. Jay's house that was spoken about 16 

is in this location right here, the Brown brothers 17 

apartment building adjacent to our lot right there, 18 

the Consulate back here behind us.  The alley that 19 

exists behind the school dead-ends in approximately 20 

this location at the end of those houses. 21 

  Some important points on our site, 22 

number one, the main entrance to our site currently 23 

is in this location right here, where you go up 24 

into the main floor, which is the first floor above 25 
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grade. 1 

  Parking and drop-off is in the location 2 

directly in front.  I mean drop-off and queuing for 3 

pickup and drop-off.  And Upton Street in front, 4 

which is approximately five cars right directly in 5 

front, there are 24 spaces directly behind the 6 

school on the alley that exist.  Three of those 7 

spaces in this location right here are used for 8 

small passenger buses that are parked there in off 9 

hours. 10 

  In addition to that, trash location is 11 

in the very corner next to the alley right there 12 

now, a small dumpster.  And there are three 13 

mechanical units immediately adjacent to the 14 

property line there.  The first is a transformer.  15 

Directly next to that is an air conditioning 16 

condenser.  And directly below that on the page is 17 

a generator, an electrical generator. 18 

  Now, I will tell you from the outset 19 

that our building has been designed to facilitate 20 

moving cars and people into it and around it.  We 21 

have designed a four-story building above grade 22 

with two stories of parking beneath.  It is just 23 

over 34,000 square feet, 34,247 feet.  The FAR 24 

equates to 2.4 within our allowable FAR of 3.5.  A 25 
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lot occupancy is approximately 33 percent, well 1 

below our allowed lot occupancy of 75 percent. 2 

  The main building itself is the light 3 

gray shown right here.  The main entrance to the 4 

building is on the corner right there.  And cars 5 

will be able to access in off of Connecticut Avenue 6 

towards the east, through a curb cut, and have a 7 

choice of either going down a two-way ramp into the 8 

garage or they can break off at the very beginning 9 

and get into a queuing line, which as it goes 10 

around allows for queuing for pickup and drop-off 11 

of as much as 15 cars by doubling up in there.  And 12 

Mr. Wells will talk about that in more detail. 13 

  We have 47 parking spaces that we are 14 

providing here in our parking garage.  Thirty-six 15 

of those spaces are compliant spaces.  Eleven of 16 

them will actually be some staff spaces. 17 

  So we are well within our parking 18 

requirement here.  We have taken the trash that was 19 

there and moved it into a new dumpster and 20 

compactor location where the old buses, the old 21 

buses were parked.  And we are proposing to park 22 

the three buses in the location right there 23 

immediately behind. 24 

  I think it's important to note that we 25 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 172 

actually made that change relatively recently in 1 

order to accommodate what we felt was a problem 2 

addressed by the neighbors of buses parking back 3 

there occasionally blocking it. 4 

  We did have a loading dock there 5 

initially.  And we're prepared to put one back.  A 6 

little bit later in the presentation, I will show 7 

you an alternate plan should you deem that 8 

desirable. 9 

  In addition to that, you will notice 10 

that the three mechanical units that were shown on 11 

the east property line right here are gone.  That 12 

is because we would take the transformer and 13 

relocate that into our building. 14 

  We would put the electrical generator 15 

on the roof of our building.  And we would take the 16 

air conditioning condenser that exists there and 17 

put it on the roof of the existing building with a 18 

new unit in order to accommodate the mechanical in 19 

that building.  So all of the mechanical that 20 

currently exists next to Mrs. Jay's house would be 21 

relocated. 22 

  I will take a look here at the first 23 

floor.  I mentioned the corner line.  The main 24 

entrance to the school will be relocated from along 25 
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Upton Street right here onto this corner site, 1 

directly on the corner.  And you will enter into a 2 

lobby. 3 

  There's not much going on in that first 4 

floor, a little bit of administration and one other 5 

space.  It's really meant to get people in the 6 

building and up into the rest of the facility. 7 

  Looking at this, the ramp, two-way, 8 

going down to the garage and the queuing area along 9 

here, where we will have a series of bollards, all 10 

of the queuing, all of the stacking for cars will 11 

be on our property adjacent to the alley separated 12 

by bollards. 13 

  There will be a second entrance right 14 

there so the pickup and drop-off can take place and 15 

kids can go in and get out.  And there's a ramp 16 

there for ADA access. 17 

  At the main level, as you come up, you 18 

will enter into a common space.  The main school 19 

now has an existing entry space on the primary 20 

floor right there.  We are creating a similar space 21 

for gathering in our building up one floor from 22 

street.  And that is where the bridge comes in.  It 23 

connects the two. 24 

  Let me say at the outset that, whereas, 25 
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we think the bridge is a benefit, both to the 1 

school and the neighborhood, it enhances the safety 2 

and convenience, by no means do we think it is 3 

absolutely necessary for this project to work, much 4 

as we would like to have it. 5 

  There are plenty of good examples of 6 

schools in the District, we believe, that do 7 

operate effectively across streets, like National 8 

Cathedral School and St. Patrick School with White 9 

Haven Road separating it. 10 

  The rest of the uses on this floor, 11 

there is an assembly use in the corner, assembly 12 

room, Black Box Theatre, and some studio 13 

classrooms.  The studios in here accommodates the 14 

middle school, 6th, 7th, and 8th grades, of Burke 15 

and the arts program.  So it has arts studios, both 16 

visual and performing arts studios, and the middle 17 

school classrooms and some administrative space. 18 

  On the third floor, we have more mixed 19 

uses of faculty work areas, studios, and 20 

classrooms, another small gathering area above the 21 

one below.  At the top floor, we have all 22 

classrooms for the middle school, on the fourth 23 

floor. 24 

  We do have an outdoor terrace, an 25 
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outdoor gathering area.  It's about 1,500 square 1 

feet.  That had originally been located in the back 2 

corner, but, again, in a response to concerns by 3 

the Brown brothers next door, we relocated it to 4 

the corner of Connecticut, where we believe it can 5 

be effectively buffered without providing noise 6 

problems for the neighbors due to the fact that we 7 

have wall space east and north.  So we believe the 8 

sound will go out towards Connecticut Avenue. 9 

  And at the roof, we have mechanical 10 

equipment surrounded by a masonry wall 11 

approximately ten feet high.  The equipment that I 12 

mentioned on the existing building is right here 13 

that would be relocated from the ground area. 14 

  And we have a pergola, or an 15 

architectural trellis, above our play area, which 16 

will both help us to contain the noise there and 17 

also make sure, as we have some sort of 18 

architectural, say, mesh panels in there and on the 19 

sides to make sure that any projectiles or any 20 

balls that somebody might be playing with up there 21 

will not go off. 22 

  Looking at the parking levels, you will 23 

enter down through two-way ramps down and up into a 24 

very compact parking area.  You can see that we 25 
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have complying spaces here with some stacked spaces 1 

behind.  And I mentioned again 36 complying spaces 2 

with 11 that are in addition to that for the total 3 

of 47. 4 

  We do have -- this is the one floor 5 

down -- again the same configuration.  Handicapped 6 

spaces at both levels are in that location next to 7 

the elevator right there. 8 

  All right.  This is the plan that would 9 

be implemented should the loading dock go into 10 

place.  There is really no change except for the 11 

fact that where we had three small buses parked 12 

right there, they would have to be relocated into 13 

the area now that is parking along the alley, back 14 

more or less where they were. 15 

  So our loading dock would go in here.  16 

There is a loading berth right here, a loading 17 

platform next to it, all of which would comply to 18 

zoning regulations. 19 

  We do believe that we don't need to 20 

provide that.  We think that our 34,000-plus square 21 

foot building is exempt from loading requirements 22 

for the area underneath it, which is about 4,300 23 

square feet, where cars are parking.  So that would 24 

put us over the 30,000 square foot requirement.  25 
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We're willing to put that in if deemed necessary. 1 

  Elevation here on the top, looking at 2 

it from Connecticut Avenue, that's a masonry and 3 

glass structure.  The building itself is right here 4 

with the entrance on the corner.  In the distance, 5 

you can see the existing school with Upton Street 6 

in the middle of the page, the Brown brothers 7 

apartment building next door. 8 

  It's 53 feet high, well within the 9 

allowable height of 90 feet, 4 stories, as I 10 

mentioned.  You can see here the outdoor terrace on 11 

the top, brick and glass. 12 

  Down below looking at the alley 13 

elevation going through, difficult to see, but the 14 

bridge in that location right there and the parking 15 

underneath the building, which is mostly undercover 16 

and on our property, then looking at it from Upton 17 

Street, the main entrance into the school right 18 

here. 19 

  This is the alley.  The actual alley 20 

portion is there and the portion on our property 21 

with the two lines of cars stacked there, the 22 

bridge going across 15 and a half feet underneath, 23 

well within requirements; again, the terrace above. 24 

  Okay.  Talking about the construction 25 
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plan, the red line represents fencing that would be 1 

around the entire property.  We would have an 2 

entrance into the site and the same location as I 3 

was talking about putting our entrance into the 4 

garage on the red striped area. 5 

  And loading would take place in the 6 

blue area immediately adjacent to that next to the 7 

curb.  The sidewalks would remain open.  As much as 8 

possible, the alley would remain open.  Clearly it 9 

would have to be closed at some points in order to 10 

accommodate excavation, but we would strive to keep 11 

it open most of the time. 12 

  There will be an office area or place 13 

for trailers within the fence and an area for 14 

storage and staging for the contractor in this 15 

location along Connecticut Avenue. 16 

  And the concludes my testimony. 17 

  MR. WELLS:  Good afternoon.  My name is 18 

Marty Wells, Wells and Associates with offices in 19 

McLean, Virginia. 20 

  This afternoon I would like to walk you 21 

through our transportation management plan.  Until 22 

a year ago, there was relatively little effort to 23 

manage Burke's traffic.  The result was traffic 24 

congestion during the morning drop-off and 25 
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afternoon pickup, both on Upton Street and in the 1 

public alley adjacent to the school. 2 

  On March 5th of last year at DDOT's 3 

suggestion, Burke implemented new transportation 4 

policies, a car pool program, new shuttle bus 5 

service, and expanded Metro benefits.  Burke 6 

voluntarily implemented this program, even though 7 

the previous application was denied by this board. 8 

  Although it's not perfect, the program 9 

has been successful.  The school's traffic impact 10 

on Upton Street and the alley has been 11 

significantly reduced.  The proposed management 12 

plan will build upon that success. 13 

  I would ask you as we go through this 14 

discussion that you bear in mind that Connecticut 15 

Avenue presently carries about 3,000 to 3,700 peak 16 

hour trips. 17 

  The additional students and staff that 18 

are the subject of this application will generate 19 

only 11 morning peak hour trips and 14 afternoon 20 

peak hour trips by my estimates.  It would generate 21 

only 18 morning peak hour trips and 13 afternoon 22 

peak hour trips according to DDOT's recently 23 

completed Connecticut Avenue transportation study. 24 

 We agree with DDOT and their independent 25 
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consultants that this amount of traffic is 1 

negligible.  And that is a quote from the report. 2 

  Our first slide describes in some 3 

detail the morning drop-off plan.  I am going to 4 

try and point through this here from the table 5 

without hitting the counselor in the eye here. 6 

  The goal of this plan is to reduce the 7 

traffic impact on Upton Street, a local street, and 8 

redirect traffic to Connecticut Avenue, which is a 9 

principal arterial.  The drop-off lane in the 10 

morning would be reserved for car pools, which are 11 

defined as two or more students. 12 

  The capacity of that lane would be 15 13 

cars.  Ten are shown here in brown plus another 14 

five here in a second lane and adjacent bypass 15 

lane.  It's 15 cars in total.  Compare that with 16 

the current total of five drop-off spaces in front 17 

of the existing school on Upton Street.  And, as 18 

Mr. Feola has pointed out, this pickup and drop-off 19 

activity would occur entirely within the school 20 

property. 21 

  This lane also would be used in the 22 

morning for the Burke shuttle bus traffic.  Traffic 23 

would turn right only from Connecticut Avenue, use 24 

the lane, and then have the option of either 25 
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turning right onto Upton towards Connecticut or 1 

turning left onto Upton Street. 2 

  The flow of traffic would be controlled 3 

by off-duty, uniformed police officers, who would 4 

be stationed at Upton -- let's go back to the last 5 

slide -- would be stationed here at Upton and at 6 

the alley and also Connecticut Avenue in the 7 

driveway.  Their role would be to manage the flow 8 

of both traffic and pedestrians at both of these 9 

locations to ensure that pedestrians can safely 10 

cross the alley and the driveway and to prevent 11 

queues of traffic from blocking either access to 12 

this driveway or egress from this driveway. 13 

  This shows a closeup of how the 14 

drop-off lane would operate in the morning.  All 15 

traffic would operate one way southbound.  So all 16 

of these cars would be operating southbound.  17 

Northbound traffic is not permitted in this alley. 18 

  The existing alley is 16 feet wide more 19 

or less.  The proposed Burke driveway, where it is 20 

built adjacent to the alley, would be ten feet 21 

wide.  So the distance from here to here is 26 feet 22 

wide. 23 

  The Burke driveway traffic would, in 24 

fact, merge from two lanes to one lane at this 25 
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location.  And it would yield to the alley traffic, 1 

the public alley traffic.  Public alley traffic 2 

would have the right-of-way at this location.  And, 3 

again, the police officer here would monitor the 4 

flow of that traffic. 5 

  Let me quote from the DDOT report.  And 6 

this is a direct quote, "DDOT engineers have 7 

reviewed the plans for the drop-off lane exit on 8 

Upton Street and its proximity to the alley exit 9 

and feel that the queue line was properly designed 10 

and will be a safe situation, especially with 11 

uniformed police present to help direct traffic." 12 

  In the morning, if you're not a car 13 

pool, approved drop-off locations would be on Van 14 

Ness Street, west of Connecticut Avenue, the Metro 15 

Kiss and Ride, and Tilden Street east of 29th, and 16 

Tilden west of Connecticut Avenue. 17 

  These would be prohibited areas from 18 

dropping off.  One would not be able to drop off on 19 

Upton Street in front of the existing school, nor 20 

would traffic be, Burke vehicles be, permitted to 21 

park on Upton Street, even though they might hold a 22 

Zone 3 residential permit; nor would they be able 23 

to park or use Van Ness Street east of Connecticut 24 

Avenue. 25 
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  Other prohibited drop-off locations 1 

would be on westbound Tilden Street between 2 

Connecticut and 29th, on Connecticut Avenue 3 

adjacent to the school and particularly they would 4 

not be able to use the alley system to access or 5 

egress from the school, the alley from Veazey to 6 

Van Ness, Van Ness to Upton, Upton to Tilden, and 7 

the east-west lateral alleyways. 8 

  The afternoon, all Burke traffic would 9 

be expected, all Burke parents who drive to pick up 10 

their students or children would be required, to do 11 

so in the pickup lane here.  Again, uniformed 12 

traffic control officers would control traffic at 13 

both ends of the driveway.  And it would operate in 14 

similar fashion as I described in the morning. 15 

  Other aspects of the traffic management 16 

plan are the Metro benefit.  Clearly the best 17 

transportation is public transportation in this 18 

case. 19 

  The D.C. students, as you know, are 20 

eligible for a 50 percent fare discount.  Burke has 21 

and will continue to extend that same benefit to 22 

residents of both Maryland and Virginia. 23 

  Shuttle bus service will continue to be 24 

offered between Shoemaker Place, which is located 25 
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adjacent to Rock Creek Park, to the Burke driveway 1 

in the morning, between 7:30 and 8:15 in the a.m. 2 

  The Van Ness Kiss and Ride location 3 

would be available for families who approached the 4 

school on southbound Connecticut.  We're not 5 

allowing those parents to turn left into the 6 

driveway.  So, instead, they can drop their 7 

students off at the Metro station, where they can 8 

walk to the school. 9 

  Car pools will be encouraged.  And car 10 

pool number signs will be issued to car pools of 11 

two or more.  Parking students, faculty, and staff 12 

must register their vehicles with the school.  They 13 

will be prohibited from parking on the 2900 block 14 

of both Upton and Van Ness Streets.  And students 15 

will be assigned parking on the school grounds. 16 

  The vans, the 3 14-passenger Burke 17 

activity buses, will, in fact, be parked in the 18 

Burke driveway, as Bill Gridley described to you.  19 

The activity buses will load and unload, either in 20 

the Burke driveway or in front of the old school. 21 

  Visiting school vans or buses, say, for 22 

sports events and so forth will park in front of 23 

the old school or on Connecticut Avenue when 24 

parking regulations permit.  Evening parking would 25 
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be managed. 1 

  There would be no more than six events 2 

a year that would generate 50 or more cars.  An 3 

annual calendar of those events with monthly 4 

updates will apprise the community as to when those 5 

events are scheduled.  They will be scheduled after 6 

6:30 p.m., which is the official end of the peak 7 

period, if you will, on Connecticut Avenue. 8 

  Off-site parking and shuttle bus 9 

service will be provided along with traffic 10 

management personnel.  And, of course, the Burke 11 

garage would be made available for parkers for 12 

these events. 13 

  Trash removal access would be provided 14 

from the Van Ness-Upton alley, not at the dead end 15 

alley, the east-west lateral alley that serves the 16 

garages and parking spaces to the residents east of 17 

the school.  And pickups would occur during normal 18 

business hours, meaning 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.  19 

Thank you. 20 

  Finally, let me conclude with a couple 21 

of quotes that we particularly agree with.  And 22 

these are direct quotes.  "DDOT engineers have 23 

found the proposed circulation plan to be workable 24 

and safe from the standpoint of both vehicles and 25 
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pedestrians."  That's from the Office of Planning 1 

report on page 11.  Excuse me, Steve, for stealing 2 

your thunder. 3 

  Also in that report on the same page, 4 

"DDOT feels that the TMP that would be implemented 5 

under the current Burke application with the 6 

requested student and employee levels will result 7 

in better traffic flow and would return to the 8 

student and employee population levels approved by 9 

the BZA in 1983 but without the currently proposed 10 

TMP." 11 

  I don't know that that takes the sting 12 

out of the noncompliance, but that should give one 13 

comfort, at least as far as the traffic situation 14 

is concerned. 15 

  Thank you. 16 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Good afternoon.  My name 17 

is David Shapiro, and I am the head of Edmund Burke 18 

School. 19 

  You have heard from Burke's architect 20 

and traffic consultant about the physical and 21 

operational elements of Burke's plan.  And I would 22 

like to review for you the school's compliance and 23 

enforcement proposals. 24 

  As you have heard, in March 2002, Burke 25 
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instituted a voluntary year-long demonstration of 1 

the school's traffic plan in keeping with the 2 

spirit of the DPW recommendation made in its 2001 3 

report to the BZA. 4 

  Burke's plan incorporated shuttle bus 5 

service, car pooling, use of the Van Ness Kiss and 6 

Ride for drop-offs, extended Metro benefits, and a 7 

severe restriction on allowable morning drop-off 8 

points. 9 

  Burke family responses have been very 10 

positive.  And it is clear that the plan has 11 

significantly and measurably reduced the impact of 12 

Burke's traffic in the neighborhood. 13 

  Obviously we are pleased with the 14 

reports that are supportive from the Office of 15 

Planning and the Department of Transportation.  We 16 

understand that impact and accountability are key 17 

to any successful plan.  And we have worked hard to 18 

develop an operation and enforcement plan that is 19 

meaningful, has teeth, and can realistically be 20 

accomplished. 21 

  Our proposed compliance and enforcement 22 

plan is a straightforward and common sense approach 23 

to traffic and parking that is, in fact, an 24 

extension and enhancement of the plan which our 25 
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families have been living with and following for 1 

over a year. 2 

  All new and returning families have 3 

signed contracts for September 2003 that obligate 4 

them to adhere to the traffic plan.  And through 5 

letters, diagrams, individual conversations, and 6 

other ways as necessary, we will continue to 7 

educate Burke families about the specifics of the 8 

plan and orient new families as they join the Burke 9 

community. 10 

  As you see in the slide on the screen, 11 

this plan incorporates penalties for inability to 12 

follow to not adhere to the plan.  Enrollment 13 

contractually obligates parents to do that. 14 

  For the first violation, they would 15 

meet with the head of school just to make sure that 16 

everything was absolutely clear.  A second 17 

violation would be a $100 fine; third, $250; and 18 

for the fourth violation, the contract for the 19 

following year would be denied that family.  We 20 

have read the DDOT recommendation that these fines 21 

be increased.  And we are willing to do that. 22 

  The school neighborhood plan addresses 23 

the monitoring and assessment of the school's 24 

traffic operations and the creation of 25 
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institutional sanctions if the school fails to 1 

achieve an acceptable standard.  The plan also 2 

includes guidelines for monitoring and assessing 3 

the school's compliance with the student enrollment 4 

and faculty/staff limits set by the BZA and 5 

institutional sanctions if the school fails to 6 

comply. 7 

  Let me add here that following the 8 

BZA's denial of our previous application, we 9 

reduced enrollment the following year by five and 10 

will reduce again, have already reduced the 11 

enrollment for next year by five. 12 

  So we came before you in 2001 as a 13 

school out of compliance with 300 students.  We 14 

wished to come into compliance in a way that 15 

respected and did not harm families, children, or 16 

the long-term viability of the school.  We are 17 

still out of compliance.  That is so.  But we have 18 

reduced by a third that gap.  We were 300.  We went 19 

to 295.  Next year we will be 290 students. 20 

  Burke neighborhood school enforcement 21 

plan addresses five questions.  What area does the 22 

plan cover?  Who decides whether Burke is 23 

maintaining an acceptable standard of operations 24 

and enrollment?  What are the assessment criteria? 25 
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 What happens if Burke doesn't maintain an 1 

acceptable standard?  And how can we assure that 2 

Burke will pay sanctions levied against it? 3 

  Next slide, please.  You will note, as 4 

you did in Marty Wells' presentation, that the 11 5 

prohibited locations are all on public 6 

rights-of-way.  And very few have any prohibitions 7 

on picking up or dropping off automobile 8 

passengers.  Nevertheless, we are severely 9 

restricting pickups and drop-offs in these areas to 10 

minimize whatever inconvenience our traffic 11 

generates.  Next is who decides whether Burke is 12 

maintaining an acceptable standard. 13 

  A seven-member enforcement committee 14 

will assess the success of Burke's management plan. 15 

 Three members will be neighbors.  Three members 16 

will be school folks.  The seventh member will be a 17 

nonvoting member, skilled in mediation of 18 

neighborhood, school, and community disputes, 19 

selected by the committee from a list provided by 20 

the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service or 21 

other neutral agencies. 22 

  If the committee is having a strong 23 

disagreement or can't arrive at a majority 24 

decision, it can call on the seventh member to 25 
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mediate.  If the committee can't come to a 1 

decision, even with the mediator's help, it can 2 

submit to binding arbitration. 3 

  As you will see in this slide, we felt 4 

the cost of mediation and arbitration should be 5 

fairly assessed.  That is, we propose that 6 

mediation costs be shared by school and 7 

neighborhood, that the school pay the full cost of 8 

the first arbitration and that the committee decide 9 

what apportionment of costs should be made for any 10 

further arbitration in the same year. 11 

  That proposal was intended to offer no 12 

incentive to either party to pursue frivolous 13 

mediation or arbitration.  At the same time, we 14 

have read the DDOT OP recommendation that the 15 

school cover all mediation and arbitration costs.  16 

And we are prepared to do that. 17 

  Next is what are the assessment 18 

criteria.  The school will monitor students, 19 

faculty, staff, and family compliance with the 20 

rules set out in its management plan.  Neighbors 21 

may also monitor compliance and report any 22 

infractions to one of the neighbor members of the 23 

committee. 24 

  We do not believe that the success of 25 
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the assessment and monitoring depend on 1 

neighborhood participation.  And we are very 2 

mindful that numbers of neighbors feel that such 3 

participation on their part would be onerous. 4 

  We do want to make absolutely clear, 5 

however, that that kind of participation is 6 

absolutely welcome and appropriate.  And, in fact, 7 

at the suggestion of one of the neighbors, we have 8 

constructed the committee so that a neighbor member 9 

of the enforcement committee would receive 10 

complaints or reports from neighbors.  The sense 11 

was that neighbors might feel more comfortable 12 

making those reports to other neighbors and be more 13 

assured that finally those complaints would see the 14 

light of day. 15 

  To continue, neighbors may also monitor 16 

but do not necessarily have to monitor compliance. 17 

 The school is expected to operate with an average 18 

of two infractions or fewer per day across 11 19 

impact areas.  And I'll say something more about 20 

that in a moment. 21 

  The committee will judge the school 22 

using three factors:  the number of infractions.  23 

We are proposing, as I said, an average of two or 24 

fewer per day across all 11 impact areas.  What the 25 
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school is doing to implement the plan and solve 1 

problems; that is, how aggressive we are being with 2 

families who are having difficulty following what 3 

mediation practices, further mitigation practices 4 

are we putting in place and extenuating 5 

circumstances, if there are any. 6 

  The school will also report its student 7 

and faculty staff numbers.  By neighbor suggestion, 8 

we have agreed to do that by sworn affidavit each 9 

September and January.  We will be required to 10 

remain within the BZA caps. 11 

  About the 2 infractions per day, the 12 

vast majority of the 11 impact areas legally allow 13 

without restriction most drop-off and pickup.  14 

Nevertheless, as we have said under our plan, an 15 

average of one infraction at any one of those 11 16 

spots in the morning is what we would propose as a 17 

bar. 18 

  We believe that one infraction at any 19 

one of those 11 spots in the morning and one 20 

infarction in the afternoon would result in an 21 

unsatisfactory grade.  That's what would happen. 22 

  Obviously we do not intend to encourage 23 

any violations of the plan, but we do want to have 24 

a plan that is realistic.  We do not believe that a 25 
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single violation in the morning in that entire area 1 

and one other in the afternoon will have an 2 

unacceptable impact on the neighborhood traffic and 3 

parking. 4 

  We believe that our proposed infraction 5 

component sets a tough but fair standard.  Our 6 

voluntary traffic management plan has reduced the 7 

impact by about 75 percent.  And now that it's 8 

mandatory, we think that we will be able to do an 9 

even better job. 10 

  We do feel, though, that the Department 11 

of Transportation's suggestion that on average, two 12 

infractions or fewer a school day are too many is a 13 

serious problem for the school.  And we encourage 14 

the board to adopt this particular part of our 15 

enforcement plan without further modification. 16 

  Next is what if Burke doesn't maintain 17 

an acceptable standard?  With traffic and parking, 18 

all relevant infraction logs, neighborhood 19 

observations, video surveillance tapes, all of that 20 

material will be presented to the committee as well 21 

as any information and report from neighbors. 22 

  The committee will issue three 23 

management evaluation reports each academic year.  24 

Two consecutive grades of unsatisfactory or three 25 
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consecutive grades of poor or unsatisfactory will 1 

trigger a management sanction in the form of a fine 2 

in the dollar amount of two tuitions.  Currently 3 

that is approximately $40,000. 4 

  In addition, the committee will also 5 

issue enrollment evaluation reports in September 6 

and January.  If the school is out of compliance 7 

with enrollment, it will pay a fine equal to the 8 

number of students over-enrolled.  If there is one, 9 

it is one.  If there are three, it's three.  If the 10 

school is out of compliance with faculty staff 11 

numbers, it will pay a fine equal to one tuition. 12 

  The committee has the choice of using 13 

the fines to support improvement in traffic 14 

management or as a donation to an agreed-upon 15 

charitable organization. 16 

  Next, how can we assure that Burke will 17 

pay sanctions levied against it?  The school will 18 

establish and maintain an escrow fund with a 19 

minimum balance of $40,000 to pay for any fines 20 

imposed on it through sanctions. 21 

  The escrow fund will be held, managed, 22 

and administered by an independent trustee selected 23 

by the committee.  The trust agreement will require 24 

the trustee to issue a check in the appropriate 25 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 196 

amount to the designated charitable organization 1 

upon notification of a decision by the enforcement 2 

committee or the arbitrator requiring sanctions. 3 

  I believe that Burke's traffic 4 

operations and enforcement plan set a new standard. 5 

 And, as far as I know, Burke's plan is the 6 

toughest plan of any school in the District. 7 

  Let me now speak a bit about process.  8 

In addition to its actual building and traffic 9 

plans, Burke has also sought to keep its neighbors 10 

better informed about who the school is and what it 11 

does and to engage in constructive dialogue to make 12 

plans as positive as possible for all concerned. 13 

  Since June of last year, Burke has 14 

distributed monthly neighborhood updates, which 15 

include monthly calendars, information about 16 

Burke's building plans, school program notes, and 17 

other announcements.  We have also offered a 18 

variety of services to our neighbors, including 19 

fitness and ceramics courses, use of our library 20 

and its collection, and weekly litter pickup on 21 

Upton Street. 22 

  While these measures may not be 23 

breathtaking, we feel they are consistent and for 24 

us a meaningful way of establishing, trying to 25 
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establish, a role as a good neighbor on Upton 1 

Street. 2 

  We have also engaged in dialogue to 3 

make our revised proposal as positive as we 4 

possibly could for all concerned.  Last June the 5 

school reached out to a group of neighbors from the 6 

key residential area surrounding Burke to work in 7 

an advisory capacity as the school developed its 8 

current application. 9 

  This group, known as the Burke 10 

Neighborhood Advisory Group and sometimes called 11 

BNAC, has been meeting with Burke administrators 12 

since the Summer of 2002, offering Burke a 13 

neighborhood perspective as the school developed 14 

architectural plans. 15 

  In addition to meetings with the 16 

neighborhood advisory committee, as you will see on 17 

that chronology of community meetings, Burke also 18 

hosted five public meetings and met personally and 19 

had ongoing e-mail exchanges with a number of 20 

individual neighbors to answer their questions and 21 

to attempt to address their concerns. 22 

  As you can see, Burke's plans have been 23 

shaped in a variety of meaningful ways by the 24 

meetings with BNAC as well as what we have learned 25 
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in public and individual meetings with neighbors. 1 

  In all, at least 20 portions of the 2 

final plan in areas of design building, management 3 

plan, in more of the management plan, in the 4 

enforcement plan, in operations, in traffic, in 5 

compliance, in sanctions, at least 20 significant 6 

portions of the final plan, have been shaped by 7 

these meetings. 8 

  Members of the Burke Neighborhood 9 

Advisory Committee as well as other members of the 10 

community can point to many elements in the 11 

proposal that have their stamp on them, including 12 

those BNAC members and members of the community who 13 

were and remain opposed to Burke's application. 14 

  At the end of the day, the fact is that 15 

over the course of almost a year, a group of 16 

neighbors came to the table with Burke to offer 17 

their perspectives on what was best for the 18 

neighborhood as it related to the school's 19 

proposal. 20 

  In the end, members of BNAC made up 21 

their own minds about whether or not they supported 22 

the school's final proposal.  But whether members 23 

feel that they can support the application or not, 24 

their efforts have resulted in a stronger plan that 25 
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is more responsive to neighborhood concerns and 1 

Burke is grateful for their time, ideas, and good 2 

will. 3 

  I need to say at this point that it was 4 

quite difficult to read the ANC-3F characterization 5 

of BNAC.  I don't understand why the ANC chose to 6 

demean BNAC members and make them look like 7 

sellouts or like actors in a stage production.  The 8 

ANC's characterization of those community folks 9 

does little to advance community involvement.  And, 10 

to my mind, it insults proactive citizens who 11 

sacrificed an enormous amount of time on behalf of 12 

their neighborhood. 13 

  Finally, I would like to say something 14 

about Edmund Burke School.  For the last 35 years, 15 

27 of which have been at the same location on Upton 16 

Street, Burke has been providing a first-rate 17 

education to students and families who are 18 

different from each other in many ways. 19 

  This kind of educational choice is 20 

vital for a growing and vibrant District unless, to 21 

paraphrase a recent writer, we want to pose a sign 22 

at D.C.'s borders that says, "Families are not 23 

welcome." 24 

  In her remarks at the September 25th, 25 
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2001 BZA meeting which denied Burke's previous 1 

application, then BZA chairperson Sheila Cross-Reid 2 

observed that "Most of the persons in the community 3 

felt that the school was a great school and that 4 

the school was an asset to the community." 5 

  In its June 25th editorial, just a 6 

couple of weeks ago, the Northwest Current wrote, 7 

"There is no question that Edmund Burke is an 8 

outstanding school.  Its presence in the District 9 

is a plus." 10 

  As recently as the June 16th ANC-3F 11 

meeting, Commissioner Maudlin said that he was 12 

happy to stipulate that Burke was a fine school 13 

doing fine things.  Even neighbors who spoke 14 

against Burke's proposal made clear that they 15 

thought it was a good school with good kids. 16 

  How sad and inexplicable that about two 17 

weeks ago, at a meeting where the public was not 18 

allowed to speak, an ANC-3F commissioner denounced 19 

Burke students and that the ANC adopted a report 20 

that uses inflammatory and highly negative language 21 

about Burke kids. 22 

  I am proud that Burke has established 23 

an ongoing relationship with an enormous variety of 24 

community service sites in the District, some of 25 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 201 

which you see listed on this slide. 1 

  I am proud that Edmund Burke students 2 

are consistently making an effort to be good 3 

citizens in their school and in their neighborhood. 4 

 I am proud that Burke students have often been 5 

singled out for particular commendation for their 6 

outstanding contribution to the committee.  I am 7 

proud of Burke students and what they accomplish 8 

during their time at Burke and afterwards. 9 

  Edmund Burke School learned a good deal 10 

from the 2001 report of OP-DPW and the rejection of 11 

our previous application by the BZA.  As Steve 12 

Pruitt pointed out and as I did a moment ago, after 13 

the BZA's rejection of our previous proposal, we 14 

reduced enrollment by five and another five. 15 

  We come before you as a school of 290. 16 

 And our current application is stronger, leaner, 17 

and more responsive.  It has earned an endorsement 18 

from the Northwest Current and supportive reports 19 

from OP and DDOT.  I urge you to grant Burke's 20 

application to enable it to better serve its 21 

students and to better serve the District. 22 

  Thank you for your time. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you very 24 

much. 25 
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  MR. FEOLA:  Mr. Chairman, that 1 

concludes our direct presentation.  I would like to 2 

turn in hard copies of the slides that have been 3 

shown this afternoon and just reiterate that the 4 

information summarized on these slides is 5 

information that is already in the record with one 6 

exception.  And that is the alternative plan with 7 

the loading docks, which I would also like to turn 8 

in as well and obviously serve the parties. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  Not only 10 

like to.  We require it.  Also, are you putting in 11 

enough copies for the parties also?  This is what I 12 

would like to do.  We are going to have the first 13 

round of board questions.  I think it may be more 14 

expeditious if we have the entire panel up. 15 

  What I am going to ask the board to do 16 

is, if we can organized, just take a witness at a 17 

time.  We will get to a general question, but if we 18 

can, kind of focus in terms of the architect, 19 

transportation, and the administrator. 20 

  After the first round of board 21 

questions, what I am going to do is we are going to 22 

take a short recess.  That is just to stretch legs 23 

but also so that people can get their 24 

cross-examination organized and their questions and 25 
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start getting ready for that.  So when we come 1 

back, we will start cross-examination. 2 

  We are going to ask also if one of the 3 

applicant's representatives can be always available 4 

to maneuver the PowerPoint presentation if there 5 

are questions or information needed to refer back 6 

to that.  So we will have that available for 7 

everybody and board questions. 8 

  Does the board have any concerns at 9 

this time? 10 

  (No response.) 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  Let's 12 

take on board questions.  And I think, Mr. Shapiro, 13 

I would like to start with you.  First of all, I 14 

appreciate your comprehensive testimony.  And, as 15 

we overlap, we can either defer and continue with 16 

that witness or get the answer directly. 17 

  Let me start with a big one.  There is 18 

obviously going to be testimony, there is certain 19 

testimony in the application about behavior, 20 

behavior of students.  Can you tell me what the 21 

policy is in dealing with bad behavior of your 22 

students; that is, being vandalism or any sort of 23 

graffiti in the area? 24 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  We have a family handbook 25 
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that sets out rules and regulations.  We also have 1 

an administrative structure that includes grade 2 

deans charged with the overall well-being of each 3 

grade in high school. 4 

  We have a similar, though differently 5 

titled, system for middle school students and a 6 

dean of students.  Each group of six kids or so 7 

also has an adviser with whom they meet virtually 8 

every other day. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  So it is a 10 

complex way of saying you can be sent to the 11 

principal's office.  What I want to get to is -- 12 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  If the dean of students 13 

doesn't make you see right, yes. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Well, that's 15 

where I guess I am going to.  Run me through very 16 

quickly a scenario.  You get a call and a 17 

complaint.  It's new graffiti.  It's clearly from 18 

the call-in a Burke student.  I'm just using that a 19 

hypothetical. 20 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Right, right. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You probably know 22 

whatever it is.  That is not important.  What do 23 

you do? 24 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  We meet with the kid.  We 25 
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find out exactly from the kid's perspective what 1 

was going on, what he was thinking.  We look both 2 

to educate and punish as punishment properly 3 

administered is part of education. 4 

  It can be that the kid is suspended.  5 

It can be that the kid has been put on probation.  6 

We look at the rules that exist so that we are 7 

establishing a fair, consistent, firm way of 8 

dealing with these kinds of things. 9 

  I don't know if that's a complete 10 

enough answer for you. 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I think that gets 12 

to it.  If I am understanding you correctly, you 13 

have your own reprimanding policy.  Is there any 14 

instance where a student might be referred to 15 

outside sources, like Metropolitan Police or 16 

anything of that sort? 17 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Oh, I thought you meant 18 

something else.  In rare circumstances, yes.  19 

Certainly when possible, we want to deal with the 20 

kid, with the family, with the affected party, and 21 

not in a hasty fashion turn it over to the police, 22 

but we are prepared to do that if the situation 23 

warrants.  And certainly affected parties we feel 24 

should -- 25 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 206 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  How do you 1 

communicate with the student body in terms of -- I 2 

can only assume -- correct me if I am wrong -- that 3 

you don't advocate a lot of loitering and damage in 4 

the alleys.  Obviously part of the education I 5 

would assume, as all education should be, is 6 

creating productive citizens and civil citizens. 7 

  How briefly does that happen?  At the 8 

introduction of a class, and they're to remember 9 

that for four years? 10 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  We have assemblies again 11 

virtually every other day.  In part, they're 12 

performances.  In part, they're community meetings. 13 

 At the advisory meetings that we talk about. 14 

  We are very serious about the students' 15 

sense of their own power, freedom, and 16 

responsibility.  So the whole way that they live 17 

inside the school and in the surrounding area and 18 

in the District at large is very important.  And 19 

it's an ongoing theme of what we talk to kids 20 

about. 21 

  Clearly when there is an instance of 22 

distressing this behavior, we in appropriate ways 23 

talk with the kids, not only the individual kid but 24 

with other students and parents, about it.  So I 25 
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would say that the students' consciousness about 1 

these and understanding of what they are expected 2 

to do is quite high. 3 

  This is my fourth year at Edmund Burke 4 

School.  I came on actually just as meetings were 5 

starting that were taking us to the BZA.  So I 6 

understand very well.  At least I feel that that 7 

puts a certain kind of microscope and filter 8 

through which everybody experiences everything. 9 

  But in those four years, I have had a 10 

handful of calls and letters or communication about 11 

our kids' negative behavior, quite a lot more about 12 

the positive, but we have handled I think 13 

appropriately with those, punishing the kids, 14 

keeping the consciousness of the kids aware, 15 

including an instance where, in fact, a neighbor 16 

made a report.  We looked into it right away.  One 17 

of our uniformed cops looked into it right away, 18 

got to the kids.  And it turned out the kids were 19 

not our kids. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 21 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  They were kids from a 22 

different school visiting kids in the neighborhood. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And I can 24 

understand how that might be a problem. 25 
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  MR. SHAPIRO:  Right. 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  But we're talking 2 

about your kids. 3 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Right. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  The last question 5 

on this, and I want to move on to other issues.  Is 6 

there a place that the school has looked to to 7 

create for a kind of graphic release of some of the 8 

boosterism in the record?  There is some graffiti 9 

said about "Class of 2003" or something like that. 10 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Right, right. 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Has there ever 12 

been entertaining an area that wouldn't be 13 

objectionable to the community that might be a 14 

paint wall, that that could actually happen? 15 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Right.  Let me answer or 16 

at least begin to answer your question by saying, 17 

of all the surrounding houses and all surrounding 18 

walls and so on, as far as I know what has been 19 

reported, there was one wall, which is one wall too 20 

many but one wall that has been graffitied with 21 

2003. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Where is it?  Can 23 

you point out where it is? 24 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I can. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Actually, I can't 1 

have you talk if you are going to walk away from a 2 

microphone.  There is a pointer there that he has. 3 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I am allowed to do this? 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You are allowed, 5 

but now you are going to get in your own way if you 6 

walk too far.  That's right.  You're an academic.  7 

You do this. 8 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  This side of the wall. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So that's a wall 10 

that what -- 11 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Is facing to the school. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  How high is it?  13 

A six-foot wall that retains the alley or defines 14 

the alley? 15 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  No.  I would say it's 16 

this high. 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see.  It's four 18 

or five feet. 19 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  If you were not a Burke 20 

student or administrator and you were living in the 21 

Consulate, for example, you would need to leave 22 

your property, go down the alley, and walk behind 23 

the school to see it, just to put it in 24 

perspective. 25 
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  This wall, the very long wall that 1 

separates this property from the public alley, was 2 

with permission decorated, designed and decorated, 3 

by Edmund Burke School students.  So they used that 4 

as part of what you were talking about, as a way to 5 

-- 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh, I see. 7 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  So, as far as I know, it 8 

is this wall facing the school.  Not to make light 9 

of it, but that is the wall that has been 10 

graffitied.  I have a photo with us of the walls in 11 

question, both the long one, which we decorated 12 

with permission; both the school-facing one, which 13 

was graffitied; and the cleanup that we have 14 

already undertaken of that wall. 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  You have 16 

some pictures of that? 17 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I do. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Interesting.  But 19 

that's a one-time thing, right? 20 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  What's a one-time thing? 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  The wall.  I 22 

mean, the students that wall don't know that you 23 

can go paint.  So in the middle of the night before 24 

the big game, they come in and paint and they say, 25 
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"Go, Lions" or whatever it is. 1 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Bengals.  Thank you. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Indeed. 3 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I guess the impact of 4 

what I was meaning to say was that in four years, 5 

they have found positive outlets for that 6 

boosterism without ever doing anything except that 7 

one wall. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Well, I 9 

bring it up because it's not unique to this school. 10 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Correct. 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I mean, schools 12 

do this, right? 13 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  We have homecoming days. 14 

 We have a lot of things that we are decorating 15 

inside of the school. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see. 17 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  So the kids have plenty, 18 

we think -- by their comment and by their behavior, 19 

we feel that they have lots of constructive 20 

opportunities to express their pride in their 21 

school. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  So you 23 

think you are addressing that avenue for release? 24 

  Yes?  Do you want to submit those? 25 
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  MR. FEOLA:  I'm going to turn in -- 1 

this is a photograph of the wall that was decorated 2 

with permission. 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Do you 4 

have one of the other one, the graffiti wall? 5 

  MR. PRUITT:  Mr. Chairman, is -- 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  The second one in 7 

that is the other side. 8 

  MR. PRUITT:  Mr. Chairman, if I could 9 

also briefly add?  This is Steve Pruitt, board 10 

chair. 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes? 12 

  MR. PRUITT:  As a parent in the school, 13 

there is a very active communication program to and 14 

between us with the school administration and the 15 

board.  And on issues of discipline and others, we 16 

are well-informed, well-oriented. 17 

  And in those very rare occasions -- I 18 

can think of in the time that I have been on the 19 

board maybe once or twice issues have actually 20 

risen to the point where board members and in my 21 

case as board chair have had to accompany the head 22 

of school to a meeting with a family on 23 

disciplinary matters.  So there is a 24 

well-established process.  And it works. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Very good. 1 

 And established in different levels is what you 2 

are telling me of what that is. 3 

  Okay.  Mr. Shapiro, we have heard a lot 4 

and there is a lot in the record in terms of 5 

compliance management plan, all of that.  After all 6 

of these good folks go home, you're there and going 7 

to have to deal with all of this. 8 

  So there has been evidence of 11 impact 9 

areas.  And there is also in this compliance 10 

program about two or fewer infractions.  Can you 11 

answer to me, first of all, how you are going to 12 

know when an infraction takes place?  If that 13 

infraction takes place, how is it actually assessed 14 

to the level?  How is it reported?  How is it 15 

recorded? 16 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  There will be the two 17 

uniformed, off-duty police will be working at some 18 

of the impact areas.  Some of the impact areas 19 

overlap.  So that they will be covering some. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 21 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  We have an additional 22 

traffic monitor as a member of staff, who actually 23 

roves because, in part in conversation with the 24 

neighbors, actually, of the idea of changing hot 25 
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spots.  So it may be that, in fact, for one reason 1 

or another, one of the alleys is seeing more Burke 2 

traffic or a slight uptake on Burke traffic.  And 3 

so we can dispatch the traffic monitor, the staff 4 

traffic monitor, to see to trouble spots. 5 

  We have a system of volunteer parent 6 

monitors.  And, though they are volunteer, they 7 

have worked diligently and well.  We will have 8 

video surveillance tapes that we will be keeping 9 

and will be available to the community.  I do 10 

traffic duty.  It's a good way to say hi to kids 11 

and to do some business with others and kind of 12 

shows your support for the plan. 13 

  So there are numbers of us who are 14 

involved with this.  All infractions that are 15 

observed are recorded and reported to me.  We keep 16 

a log.  We could, if you like, present to you the 17 

March log, what happened, where it happened, what 18 

action the school has taken. 19 

  We were not this year able to levy 20 

fines, but we did send letters.  I did call parents 21 

in.  Some of the exchanges, communication between 22 

school and parents were confirming and were pretty 23 

good. 24 

  We had in March 38 reported 25 
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infractions.  Remember, we were doing only the 1 

morning.  So while that was a terrific improvement 2 

over the sum total of the previous year, if this 3 

were approved, it would give us a failing grade if 4 

it were then doubled each afternoon.  But we still 5 

think it was a very good success. 6 

  Of those 38, I believe that 3 were 7 

receiving their second letter.  So that most 8 

parents, most families if they make one error 9 

understand in conversation and in communication and 10 

aren't recidivists. 11 

  So we record in the ways that I talked 12 

about.  We keep a log.  We keep a log also of our 13 

implementation with the families.  All of that 14 

material would be what we would be presenting to 15 

the enforcing committee, in addition to which we 16 

would have, of course, whatever neighborhood 17 

observations were reported and recorded as well. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  First of 19 

all, I think it would be a valuable question to 20 

ask.  You are asking this, a large majority of the 21 

day to day to be self-monitored.  What is the 22 

motivation for your volunteers?  I am assuming you 23 

are paying the off-duty officers. 24 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes, and the staff 25 
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person. 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And yourself.  2 

What is the motivation for you to make a record of 3 

infractions? 4 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I think that the 5 

motivation -- there are several motivations.  6 

First, we have surveillance cameras working as 7 

well.  So that there is always -- in many of the 8 

impact areas, there is the official record to look 9 

at.  We expect that while some neighbors will find 10 

it onerous to participate in this, other neighbors 11 

may be very interested to participate in this.  We 12 

do not want to be in a position. 13 

  The risk, though the probability maybe 14 

you could say is low, the risk is enormously high 15 

for us to find ourselves in a position where we 16 

have falsified or not been complete in a record.  17 

We have absolutely every motivation to be quite 18 

strict because in the end, it is to our benefit and 19 

the neighborhood's benefit for us to make sure that 20 

we get a handle on this. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  How is a neighbor 22 

to report an infraction?  I mean, they're trying to 23 

get to work.  They're going through the alley.  And 24 

there are six cars and dodge ball going on. 25 
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  MR. SHAPIRO:  Right, right. 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  They don't have 2 

time to sit and take license plates or check IDs or 3 

anything like that.  What are you expecting of 4 

them?  And how do you follow up to verify and 5 

actually make a full record for an infraction? 6 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Right.  Again, one of the 7 

things that we would hope that the enforcement 8 

committee of neighbors and school folks would do 9 

would be to work at, to give them the latitude to 10 

work at, some of the details and not to put them in 11 

too much of a strangle hold.  It has been our 12 

experience that neighbors have reported makes of 13 

car, license plate, those kinds of things. 14 

  We need to set up a system so that we 15 

are able to verify that the recorded infraction was 16 

by a Burke vehicle.  As you heard early on, Burke 17 

does not represent, by any means, the largest 18 

portion of vehicles of congestion or traffic in the 19 

neighborhood. 20 

  So I think we would have first to start 21 

with the presumption that the school and the 22 

neighbors were working with good will and then to 23 

establish some kind of mechanism that gave 24 

neighbors an opportunity that wasn't too onerous 25 
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but allowed the school to verify that yes, this was 1 

a Burke kid and not a UDC student or a nursing 2 

school student or a Howard Law School student. 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  What is your 4 

thinking?  What are the details? 5 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  We had said in 6 

conversation with neighbors and in it being advised 7 

by BNAC, we thought that the neighbor should have 8 

24 hours.  The neighbor would be able to report it 9 

to the school or to the neighbor liaison on the 10 

committee and that we would want to have as much 11 

information about the car and we would like to have 12 

a license plate, if possible, and any details.  Of 13 

course, what happened goes without saying, -- 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 15 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  -- but any details of a 16 

description of a kid if there was such. 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Have you thought 18 

about actually putting together just a simple 19 

outline of a form that you might fill out that 20 

might say, "Car, make, model, license plate, 21 

direction, location" so that people might think 22 

that just when they look at something?  And then it 23 

would be easier to report. 24 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  It's a great idea.  We 25 
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have talked about that narratively, as you may have 1 

read, -- 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 3 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  -- in our management and 4 

enforcement plan.  But creating the form to go 5 

along with it is a great idea. 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  How do you 7 

prohibit parking on Upton Street? 8 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  How do we monitor or how 9 

do we enforce the prohibition?  We prohibit it by 10 

saying, "You can't." 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 12 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  "You have to be good 13 

citizens," and so on.  What we will do is have the 14 

traffic monitor after the peak hour is done just 15 

walk up and down Upton Street, kids who are -- 16 

first, we believe that the garage, the two-level 17 

underground garage, will accommodate almost all 18 

student drivers. 19 

  The number has remained pretty 20 

consistently at 12.  And when we figure the 21 

numbers, Marty can speak more specifically about 22 

this if you need to, but we think we can have 23 

almost all student drivers in the garage. 24 

  Our word, our common sense, and what 25 
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the kids tell us is that they would prefer to be in 1 

the garage than to be hunting around looking for a 2 

space on the street anyway. 3 

  They have to register if they are going 4 

to drive to school.  They have to give their 5 

license plate.  And we will have the traffic 6 

monitor going up and down the street to see if 7 

there are Burke vehicles parked illegally. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And who is the 9 

traffic monitor?  Is that -- 10 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  We have the two uniformed 11 

cops plus a paid member of staff whose job is 12 

traffic monitoring. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That does that?  14 

So that person presumably knows the students? 15 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Very well. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So there are no 17 

faces of people that are just pulling -- 18 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Very well. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- out of that or 20 

pulling into that parking lot in a brand new 21 

Corvette and they're walking up the street? 22 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  More like a Studebaker, 23 

but sure. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No doubt. 25 
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  MR. SHAPIRO:  The off-duty police 1 

officers, as you may remember, those of you who 2 

heard testimony last time around from one of our 3 

off-duty police officers who remains one of our 4 

off-duty police officers, get to know the kids and 5 

families very well very quickly. 6 

  One of the things that they want to do 7 

by way of enforcement is to establish good rapport 8 

with the kids and the families.  So they as well as 9 

the traffic monitor can really tell often from a 10 

distance, "I know that's a Burke car, and I know 11 

who is in it" and so on. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 13 

  MR. FEOLA:  And Burke stickers, too. 14 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes.  And Burke stickers 15 

as well that will identify vehicles. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  What are Burke 17 

stickers? 18 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  That is, students and 19 

faculty in order to get parking privileges as part 20 

of the application process will be required to have 21 

a Burke sticker on their car. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Of course, they 23 

might have a car in the family that doesn't have 24 

that sticker. 25 
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  MR. SHAPIRO:  Correct.  There is no 1 

system.  I expect that a student who is absolutely 2 

hellbent to break the rule could figure and devise 3 

a way to avoid the traffic monitor and the cop and 4 

use a car that didn't.  That is so. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Well, it's your 6 

job to get them focused on other issues. 7 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Exactly right, exactly 8 

right. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  My last question 10 

-- and I am going to let the other board members -- 11 

is to the architect.  If you would pull up a plan 12 

that you want to use and locate for me the front of 13 

the building, the rear, rear yard, and sides? 14 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Bill Gridley.  The front 15 

of Connecticut Avenue on the left side of the plan 16 

and the bottom level of the plan Upton. 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Also -- I'm sorry 18 

to interrupt you, but I am asking a very specific 19 

question in how the front, the rear, and the side 20 

are defined in the zoning regulations. 21 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  We believe the rear yard 22 

is right here, that the property line is the dotted 23 

line you see here, the edge of the building right 24 

there, a slightly lighter dotted line.  And this 25 
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area adjacent to the alley next to our bus parking 1 

is the rear lot. 2 

  This is a side.  We believe this is a 3 

side lot with side requirements, no requirements 4 

for setback, adjacent to the school as well as on 5 

the other side. 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And the front? 7 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  And the front is -- 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Connecticut 9 

Avenue. 10 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Connecticut Avenue, yes. 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So, if I am 12 

understanding you correctly, the front of the 13 

building, the front is defined by the property line 14 

running parallel to Connecticut Avenue.  The 15 

definition of the rear property line and yards, 16 

that definition is also running parallel to the 17 

front property line? 18 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  That's right.  It would 19 

be immediately to the rear, adjacent to the alley, 20 

the small stretch you see at the corner of the 21 

back. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see. 23 

  MR. FEOLA:  Mr. Chairman, I will point 24 

out that that reading is consistent with this 25 
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board's ruling in the Sunrise case, on which there 1 

was an irregular lot.  I can provide that BZA order 2 

for the record if you like. 3 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Before you move off of 4 

that, I don't understand that at all.  The front 5 

yard is running on Upton? 6 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  No. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No.  It's on 8 

Connecticut. 9 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  The front yard is running 10 

along Connecticut Avenue. 11 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Okay. 12 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  This corner point back to 13 

the side. 14 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Okay.  Well, why 15 

wouldn't the rear yard run parallel to that? 16 

  MR. FEOLA:  It does. 17 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  It does.  It's short, 18 

parallel to the new property line right there.  19 

It's just -- 20 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Oh, okay. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Mr. Feola, 22 

yes, I think you can provide that into the record. 23 

  MR. FEOLA:  Thank you. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's all my 25 
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questions at this time.  Do other members have 1 

questions? 2 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  I do.  That was one 3 

area I had questions on, but I am going to have to 4 

think about what you just said for a little bit 5 

before I get to it. 6 

  First, why don't we stick with this.  I 7 

didn't understand your calculation of the gross 8 

floor area.  I understand that you had an 9 

alternative calculation that would have put it 10 

under the 30,000 minimum.  Could you explain that 11 

again? 12 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Yes.  The gross floor 13 

area is just over 34,000 square feet.  So that 14 

generates the 2.4 FAR. 15 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Right. 16 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  From the standpoint of 17 

calculating for the loading dock in the back in 18 

this location as the alternate, we believe that you 19 

can subtract the portion that is within the FAR 20 

gross floor area that is otherwise used for 21 

vehicular movement and parking or stacking.  That 22 

totals about 4,000 square feet, just over it. 23 

  If you calculate it out, it turns out 24 

that the actual, what we believe is actually, put 25 
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towards the requirement toward the loading dock 1 

only, not towards FAR, is under 30,000 square feet. 2 

  MR. FEOLA:  Mr. Zaidain, if I might, 3 

chapter 22 of the zoning regulations, which governs 4 

the loading requirements, and section 2205.2, it 5 

says, "In computing the number of loading berths 6 

required, that portion of gross floor area devoted 7 

to," and then there is a series of things.  8 

"Parking spaces, loading berths, service delivery 9 

loading spaces, or loading platform areas shall be 10 

excluded." 11 

  So we think a fair reading of that is 12 

that the drive aisles and the temporary parking for 13 

the queuing on that first floor should be excluded. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Even if it counts 15 

towards FAR -- 16 

  MR. FEOLA:  Absolutely. 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- it is actually 18 

reduced for the calculation of the required square 19 

footage, that then sets out the loading 20 

requirements? 21 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Right.  And you're 22 

saying that excluding the parking spaces, loading 23 

berths, service, et cetera?  That puts you under 24 

the 30,000 square feet? 25 
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  MR. GRIDLEY:  That's right.  The number 1 

that you would take out the gross square footage 2 

for FAR purposes is 34,276.  We would net out 3 

4,370.  So I don't have that total, but it's just 4 

under the 30,000 requirement. 5 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Okay.  My second 6 

question or just clarification is there was a slide 7 

that listed all of the kind of things that you were 8 

proffering to the community as part of this.  9 

Actually, you may want to pull that up.  It may 10 

clarify one point. 11 

  Is it your intention to have that 12 

included in an order coming from this board? 13 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Yes, sir. 14 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  The reason why I ask 15 

that is it seems like there is a lot in there that 16 

really has nothing to do with the special exception 17 

process. 18 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I think this is maybe 19 

what you are talking about? 20 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  No.  The design and 21 

management plan I am pretty clear on.  I think it 22 

was more such as things like services to our 23 

neighbors and things such as that because I don't 24 

want there to be a part of this process thinking 25 
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that this could be proffered to us as -- 1 

  MR. FEOLA:  No, sir.  The intention was 2 

the management plan, the operations plan, and the 3 

plans themselves.  That was just an illustration of 4 

what we have been trying to do in the last two 5 

years. 6 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Okay.  I am sure we 7 

don't want DCRA enforcing complimentary tickets to 8 

Burke performances.  That would be quite a 9 

challenge. 10 

  Okay.  That is all the questions I have 11 

for now.  Thank you. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you, Mr. 13 

Zaidain. 14 

  Ms. Miller? 15 

  MEMBER MILLER:  With respect to the no 16 

parking on Upton Street in the mornings, is that 17 

just for Burke families related to Burke, or can 18 

people who live on Upton park there? 19 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  No. 20 

  MEMBER MILLER:  Okay.  So in order to 21 

make a distinction between those people who are 22 

parking related to Burke and those who live on the 23 

street, is it just the determination is going to be 24 

made by the parking enforcement people, uniformed 25 
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policemen or off-duty? 1 

  MR. FEOLA:  Yes. 2 

  MEMBER MILLER:  I am wondering -- 3 

  MR. FEOLA:  Clearly those are legal 4 

parking spaces.  And clearly people with Ward 3 5 

stickers have a right to be there.  But we are 6 

going to prohibit Burke persons from, whether they 7 

have a Ward 3 parking sticker or not, parking 8 

there. 9 

  MEMBER MILLER:  I think Mr. Shapiro or 10 

somebody said that the Burke students and faculty 11 

will be issued stickers.  Why can't all Burke 12 

families be issued stickers for cars so that it is 13 

easy to determine who is related to Burke and who 14 

isn't? 15 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  They can. 16 

  MEMBER MILLER:  I mean, a lot of school 17 

families have those bumper stickers anyway for the 18 

schools their kids go to.  So I am just raising it 19 

to make it easier for enforcement. 20 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I'm thinking of the 21 

campaign now and the cost of what we'll sell them 22 

for in the bookstores.  It sounds great. 23 

  MEMBER MILLER:  The enforcement 24 

committee, how are the neighbors going to be 25 
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selected?  You know, there are three neighborhood 1 

representatives.  Is that up in the air right now 2 

or is there a plan for that? 3 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Our proposal has 4 

proffered that the neighbors would create the 5 

mechanism by which neighborhood representatives 6 

would be selected.  The proposal as we have offered 7 

it stipulates that there would be one neighbor from 8 

the south side of Upton Street, one neighbor from 9 

the north side of Upton Street, and one neighbor 10 

from the other affected, from the other adjacent 11 

blocks. 12 

  I believe that there has been a 13 

recommendation by an OP or DDOT report that current 14 

and former Burke parents be excluded from the 15 

neighborhood being eligible to be a neighborhood 16 

representative.  And we certainly would be -- that 17 

would be okay with us. 18 

  As it stands, we have left it to the 19 

neighbors to decide how they would choose the 20 

neighborhood representatives. 21 

  MEMBER MILLER:  You have left it to the 22 

neighbors, meaning you haven't heard from like the 23 

ANC or the neighborhood groups yet as to how 24 

they're going to -- 25 
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  MR. SHAPIRO:  How they would suggest 1 

it?  No, we haven't. 2 

  MEMBER MILLER:  Okay.  You made a lot 3 

of references to video surveillance cameras.  I 4 

mean, is that also up in the air now as to where 5 

they are going to be or how they're going to be 6 

manned or how many you are going to have? 7 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I think it's less up in 8 

the air than not.  I think we are anticipating 9 

having video surveillance cameras that will capture 10 

the front of the school and the Van Ness-Upton 11 

Street alley. 12 

  What we are not certain but are 13 

considering is also a video camera, probably will 14 

have video surveillance that captures traffic in 15 

the entrance to the private Burke driveway and the 16 

garage.  So we are anticipating that that entire 17 

area around the school, Van Ness-Upton to Van 18 

Ness-Upton Street alley, front of the school, and 19 

the entrance, Connecticut Avenue, as it becomes the 20 

entrance to the garage, will be videoed. 21 

  MEMBER MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you. 22 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  You're welcome. 23 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Mr. Chairman, I 24 

just have a few questions. 25 
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  Mr. Shapiro, you mentioned -- actually, 1 

I am not going to call any names.  Whoever can 2 

answer the question, just respond to me, please. 3 

  I'm looking at the diagram.  4 

Unfortunately, I didn't have it when you were going 5 

through your testimony.  This is the slide 6 

presentation.  I'm looking here.  In the submittal, 7 

you mentioned that you wanted to have less impact 8 

on Upton Street.  But when I look at your exiting 9 

from your pickup and drop-off, you are coming right 10 

on to Upton Street left and right. 11 

  So how is that less of an impact? 12 

  MR. WELLS:  Marty Wells, actually, in 13 

traffic terms, it's about a wash.  In terms of the 14 

westbound traffic now that uses Upton to drop off 15 

right in front of the school, that is about equal 16 

to the amount of traffic we are forecasting would 17 

elect to turn left out of the driveway and go 18 

eastbound on Upton.  So in that sense, it is a 19 

wash. 20 

  In another sense, it is less impact 21 

because the students are not being dropped off.  22 

The activity buses are not dropping off students on 23 

Upton Street itself and potentially, even with best 24 

efforts of the police officer perhaps slowing down 25 
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traffic on Upton Street or impeding in any way 1 

traffic on Upton Street. 2 

  So the benefit is not so much in the 3 

numbers, if you will, of sheer traffic volume but 4 

in the sense of taking the drop-off and pickup 5 

activity off of Upton and putting it on the 6 

property. 7 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Mr. Wells, I 8 

appreciate always, as always, some guidance in this 9 

level of service E.  I know D is acceptable.  What 10 

is E? 11 

  MR. WELLS:  E is nearing capacity.  F 12 

is over capacity. 13 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  So E is 14 

unacceptable? 15 

  MR. WELLS:  By industry standards, we 16 

-- 17 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  That's what I mean, 18 

by -- 19 

  MR. WELLS:  -- seek to achieve D or 20 

better.  I believe your comprehensive plan says in 21 

Ward 3, we're even striving for level of service C. 22 

  If I could follow up on what I surmise 23 

is the spirit of your question, we would 24 

acknowledge, DDOT certainly has acknowledged that 25 
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Connecticut Avenue has challenges.  It, in fact, is 1 

a congested roadway. 2 

  I've attempted in our report at every 3 

turn to be fair and unbiased in our observations 4 

here.  And I would concur that it is at certain 5 

locations at certain times intersections operated 6 

at E or F. 7 

  I would ask you to bear in mind the 8 

small amount of traffic we are talking about here 9 

and what constitutes a significant versus a 10 

negligible traffic impact.  And DDOT and its 11 

independent consultants, quite independent of our 12 

work, has concluded that this would have a 13 

negligible impact on traffic. 14 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Which leads me into 15 

my next question about Connecticut Avenue.  In 16 

looking at the diagram in the slide presentation, 17 

which diagrams how you are going to be entering and 18 

exiting for the drop-off, when you enter for the 19 

drop-off, proposed side, I see where you can keep 20 

straight and go down to the garage or you can make 21 

that right into the drop-off zone. 22 

  Now, Mr. Shapiro, my concern is back 23 

onto Connecticut Avenue.  You mentioned we live in 24 

a real world.  These things actually happen.  You 25 
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mentioned that you do business out there and you 1 

talk and you greet. 2 

  And I think that's politically correct. 3 

 But while you're doing that sometime, I want to 4 

know, how can a car get around, which I see 5 

according to the schematic, it doesn't look like 6 

that so many people can go around and you get into 7 

one of those conversations and, meanwhile, traffic 8 

is backing up on Connecticut Avenue. 9 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Right.  I'll defer to 10 

Marty to answer in a more substantive way the 11 

research that he has done.  I will just clarify by 12 

saying that the meeting and greeting I do is most 13 

often with the many kids and parents who are coming 14 

on foot and that if somebody is in a car, a wave or 15 

a "Hi.  How are you doing?" but I would never want 16 

and I don't believe I ever have impeded the normal 17 

flow of traffic in any way. 18 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  I understand.  I 19 

just used that as an example of a situation. 20 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  That's why I just wanted 21 

to clarify that respectfully.  And I will defer to 22 

Marty to answer the real question I think you were 23 

asking. 24 

  MR. WELLS:  To paraphrase a famous 25 
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American, we will trust but verify.  There will be 1 

a policeman there that won't allow Mr. Shapiro to 2 

do that. 3 

  One of the roles of the traffic officer 4 

at Connecticut and the driveway is to ensure that 5 

cars are not queued on Connecticut Avenue waiting 6 

to get into that driveway impeding the northbound 7 

flow of traffic on Connecticut Avenue. 8 

  In the morning, as you know, of the six 9 

lanes on Connecticut in the morning, only two are 10 

northbound.  And we don't want to take half of that 11 

capacity by a car stopping to wait. 12 

  Let me talk in terms of the probability 13 

of an overflow.  We have measured the queues minute 14 

by minute in front of the existing school.  There 15 

are only five spaces there.  Those five spaces 16 

generally accommodate the queues. 17 

  Now, the worst queue we have ever 18 

looked at -- and we have looked at it informally a 19 

dozen times and very formally a couple of times.  20 

The longest queue we ever observed was during the 21 

sniper incident in October when for three minutes 22 

out of the p.m. peak hour we counted actually nine 23 

cars in queue, either nine actually stopped at the 24 

curb in front of the school or double parked 25 
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waiting to get in to that line.  And, again, that 1 

was when the sniper incident was upon us and 2 

parents were very cautious with their children and 3 

wanted to get them as close to the school as 4 

possible. 5 

  And recall that the capacity of this 6 

lane is 15.  So we think we have a very good 7 

buffer. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  Just a 9 

follow-up on him, your testimony is the design of 10 

this meets the industry standard for turning rate 11 

coming in off the drive aisle into that drop-off 12 

lane and then the turn radius towards Upton again? 13 

  MR. WELLS:  It is going to have to do 14 

that to get a building permit.  Yes, I believe that 15 

can be achieved. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Are we looking at 17 

that now?  Did you look at that at all? 18 

  MR. WELLS:  I have not formally looked 19 

at it myself. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  Mr. Hood? 21 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Yes.  You mentioned 22 

also in the submittal on page 3 of 5 of the 23 

management plan that a shuttle service will be 24 

placed to accommodate off-site parking 25 
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arrangements.  Where is the off-site parking? 1 

  Have we started negotiations?  I am 2 

kind of familiar with the area.  And I am just 3 

trying to figure out, where is the off-site 4 

parking?   5 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  The six events that we 6 

are talking about because for events, the garage 7 

will accommodate managed parking for most school 8 

events.  So we feel we have established a maximum 9 

of six a year.  That would generate more than 50 or 10 

more Burke vehicles. 11 

  And we have already been in 12 

negotiation.  And we have an offer from an 13 

institution that is just on the other side, Van 14 

Ness closer to Wisconsin, on the other side of 15 

Reno.  So what we would establish is from there or 16 

other commercial sites, parking and a shuttle. 17 

  We would like to think that with 18 

neighborhood permission and zoning clarification, 19 

that we could be using sites closer.  That is to 20 

say one of the things I think in the DDOT report or 21 

OP report, one recommendation is that Edmund Burke 22 

School take charge of reinvigorating a 23 

collaboration between Howard, Levine, perhaps 24 

Hillwood, the embassy, those institutions who are 25 
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in the neighborhood.  We would love to do that. 1 

  And we ourselves if it were permissible 2 

would love to see a system set up where we could 3 

collaborate, come up with a series of calendars 4 

that did not overlap so that we could use, for 5 

example, Howard parking if that were permissible.  6 

If not, we have other locations that are a bit 7 

further away and from which parents will be 8 

shuttled, whoever, attenders will be shuttled. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Sure.  On that 10 

question, when you go into events, 6 per year for 11 

50 or more cars, how do you establish in the 12 

beginning when you look at an event that there are 13 

going to be 50 or more cars? 14 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  It's based, really, on 15 

years of experience.  So that, for example, the 16 

winter party, back-to-school night are events that 17 

year after year after year, sports night. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So you think that 19 

in terms of the events that you hold, that is a 20 

threshold which is easily understood in your 21 

experience? 22 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Absolutely, absolutely. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I mean, there are 24 

some that are obviously over.  And there are some 25 
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that won't even come close to that.  And that's 1 

what gave you the 50 or more cars designation? 2 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  That and also we felt 3 

that in the evening, the use of our own garage and 4 

spaces in a managed parking situation, we could 5 

accommodate many cars on site for the smaller 6 

events.  So it was a combination of that and a 7 

pretty clear distinction.  Most events at Edmund 8 

Burke School don't generate nearly 50 vehicles. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  Okay.  10 

Thank you. 11 

  Mr. Hood, further questions? 12 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Yes.  Mr. Wells, 13 

another question.  In the morning on Connecticut 14 

Avenue, I guess going north, can you park on the 15 

right-hand side? 16 

  MR. WELLS:  No, sir. 17 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  You can't park 18 

nowhere on Connecticut Avenue morning and evening? 19 

  MR. WELLS:  During the rush hours, you 20 

cannot on either side.  All six lanes are used as 21 

travel lanes. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We take care of 23 

our suburban commuters. 24 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Yes, we sure do. 25 
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  Mr. Shapiro? 1 

  MR. WELLS:  I thought they were 2 

northwest residents. 3 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Also, Mr. Shapiro, 4 

the committee that was set up, regardless of 5 

whatever they came out with, how was that picked?  6 

Was a member from the ANC a part of that committee? 7 

 The reason why I ask -- 8 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  The Burke Neighborhood 9 

Advisory Committee you are referring to? 10 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Right, right. 11 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  A member of the ANC 12 

commissioner, an ANC commissioner, was not invited 13 

initially to join the committee. 14 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Okay. 15 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I actually heard in a 16 

roundabout way that a commissioner had expressed 17 

the observation that he thought it would be 18 

interested in doing that.  He thought it would be 19 

helpful, it might be helpful for him to be there. 20 

  Looking back, I might have invited him 21 

right at the beginning.  I hadn't.  And so I 22 

called.  And in the course of the conversation, I 23 

invited him to join on. 24 

  I would say that was for the last I 25 
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don't know how many but towards the end, maybe the 1 

last four or five meetings, something like that, 2 

six maybe. 3 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  And in the 4 

citations, would people be fined if they break 5 

certain traffic mitigation rules or procedures?  I 6 

notice you give them four chances.  I don't know if 7 

that came out of committee, but I would like for 8 

you to re-look at it.  I am just proffering you to 9 

re-look at that, maybe narrow it to three. 10 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Right.  We had a lot of 11 

conversation about that.  The short answer is that 12 

we would be happy to look at it again.  There was a 13 

lot of discussion within the Burke Neighborhood 14 

Advisory Committee.  And we wanted to strike the 15 

right balance of being responsive and being tough. 16 

  Interestingly enough for one of the 17 

neighbors, we had initially the fourth step being 18 

separation from the school, that the family would 19 

not be invited to return the next year and if it 20 

were a senior, we would notify colleges of what had 21 

happened. 22 

  At least a couple of the neighbors said 23 

that they thought that that might be too severe and 24 

suggested that the school have some liberty at that 25 
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point in giving just a humongous fine or something. 1 

 So we are definitely open to calibrating. 2 

  I will say one last thing about this 3 

big picture.  My hope is that if this goes forward, 4 

that the enforcement committee itself, six people 5 

with good will, will sit there and be able to work 6 

out some of these details in a way that is very 7 

positive.  But we're certainly willing to re-look 8 

at that. 9 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Okay.  Mr. 10 

Chairman, that is all I have right now.  I may have 11 

some later. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you. 13 

  MR. PRUITT:  Mr. Chairman? 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes? 15 

  MR. PRUITT:  If I might also, in 16 

speaking for the board, we debated this policy very 17 

extensively over several meetings, the discussions 18 

about the fines.  It is not something that was 19 

genuinely attune to the Burke culture.  It's not 20 

generally attune to independent schools in general. 21 

 But we wanted to put something up that was strong 22 

and enforceable. 23 

  And I should note that that policy 24 

ultimately was approved by the board by unanimous 25 
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vote. 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  Thanks you 2 

very much. 3 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Mr. Chairman? 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes? 5 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  I did have another 6 

one. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Good. 8 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  On construction, 9 

construction management plan, it mentioned that the 10 

workers, the subcontractors would not be parking on 11 

site.  Actually, we know how this works.  When 12 

those guys come to work, a lot of times they bring 13 

their own tools. 14 

  I'm not sure exactly what you -- I 15 

didn't see anything fully thought through that 16 

would let us know, let me know that they will not 17 

actually be parking in the neighborhood, they will 18 

find other adequate parking because those guys come 19 

with their tools. 20 

  You ride the subway in the morning.  21 

You see them with their levels and you see them 22 

with their tools.  I don't know how far and how 23 

heavy some of the equipment they will bring of 24 

their own, how far they will have to park to bring 25 
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them. 1 

  I don't bank on them traveling no four 2 

and five blocks carrying no heavy equipment. 3 

  MR. FEOLA:  Mr. Hood, if I might, I 4 

think what we had envisioned as part of the 5 

construction management plan is very simply putting 6 

it in the general contractor's contract that the 7 

general contractor had to provide for a commercial 8 

off-street parking facility, lot, garage, whatever, 9 

for its workers and a violation of that would 10 

result in a penalty to the contractor. 11 

  So if there were a pickup truck that 12 

was clearly related to that general contractor, the 13 

contractor would be responsible.  It would be a 14 

DDOT problem from the costs or what the school 15 

would owe that contractor. 16 

  In our experience, money speaks for 17 

those contractors.  They will make sure that their 18 

folks are where they are supposed to be. 19 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  If I could -- 20 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  So we are talking 21 

about an identifiable vehicle.  I am talking about 22 

one of those vehicles that is not identifiable, 23 

which is Anthony Hood coming from his own vehicle 24 

with all of this equipment, parking in the 25 
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neighborhood.  That's what I am speaking more in 1 

terms of . 2 

  MR. FEOLA:  Well, yes.  I think what 3 

Mr. Shapiro said before.  If somebody is really 4 

intent on beating the system, I am not sure there 5 

is anything we can do to stop it except that this 6 

is an impacted area.  There isn't a lot of parking. 7 

 You will hear that from the proponents. 8 

  If I am driving that truck to go to 9 

work and I have got a free parking space and I am 10 

going to be taken by bus to my workplace by my 11 

employer, why would I drive around the streets, 12 

Upton Street, trying to find a parking space that 13 

may not exist?  So it's a combination of 14 

convenience as the students parking in the 15 

building, as opposed to circulating, and adding a 16 

penalty onto the contractor for violation. 17 

  But you're right.  If somebody is 18 

intent on vehicles so that they can get to the 19 

beach at 2:00 o'clock in the afternoon, I guess 20 

they are going to do that. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 22 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  If I could add something 23 

to that?  Bill Gridley. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very briefly. 25 
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  MR. GRIDLEY:  This is a frequent 1 

problem.  We do many schools.  We have done many in 2 

the District of Columbia and in situations where 3 

there is no place to park.  So it has come up in 4 

the past. 5 

  Number one, it is something we put into 6 

our specifications.  So any contractor that is 7 

bidding the job is aware of the issue. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And what are 9 

specifications? 10 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Specifications are 11 

contract documents that are issued with our 12 

drawings.  They're written documents that the 13 

bidding, any successful bidding, contractor has to 14 

comply with to get a contract. 15 

  And some of the things that we put in 16 

there, for instance, to help enforce it are that 17 

all contractors, all subcontractors, all workers 18 

won't need to wear badges.  And we can also require 19 

that their cars get tagged, much like we would with 20 

parents. 21 

  And, of course, it would take follow-up 22 

in making sure that somebody is complying.  But 23 

there are ways we can identify those people and 24 

cars and ensure that it could be complied with. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Let me -- 1 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Mr. Chairman?  You 2 

must be cutting me off.  So what I am going to do 3 

is -- 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm not going to 5 

cut you off. 6 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  -- leave my 7 

questions and let you go ahead. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I am going to 9 

clarify just your last question.  Mr. Hood asked an 10 

excellent question.  Obviously it's an issue that's 11 

in the record that has been brought up.  However, I 12 

want to just give some direction from here on. 13 

  We have a special exception before us. 14 

 If it is granted, it goes to the zoning 15 

regulations.  And it runs with the land.  I do not 16 

believe that we can make the establishment for -- 17 

although I'm open to hear it, an objectionable 18 

condition could be created out of a construction of 19 

a project but, rather, the additional conditions 20 

arise out of the finished product. 21 

  So I don't want to go too far into 22 

exploring all of the construction is disruptive.  23 

But what we are looking at is the final product and 24 

what it might create in terms of an objectionable 25 
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condition. 1 

  Mr. Hood, I think you evidenced some 2 

great points to it.  And I think they have 3 

addressed it.  But, again, there are other means, 4 

and there is other jurisdiction from other agencies 5 

that control those types of things.  And so an 6 

awful lot of this that we may want to control if so 7 

moved, we actually don't have the jurisdiction to 8 

do so. 9 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  While I concur with 10 

you, I don't know.  Maybe I'm bringing my Zoning 11 

Commission hat, which I am supposed to do.  When a 12 

construction management plan is presented, 13 

confronted with us, that's what we deal with. 14 

  Right.  Be as it may, my question has 15 

been asked.  Thank you. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Indeed.  And I am 17 

not trying to stop you from asking a question, Mr. 18 

Hood, but, rather, trying to anticipate a 19 

definition of what might continue in questions. 20 

  Any other questions, Mr. Hood? 21 

  COMMISSIONER HOOD:  Obviously I'm -- 22 

no.  No further questions. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Anybody else? 24 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  I actually have a 25 
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couple.  It shouldn't be too long here.  Real 1 

quick. 2 

  Can you pull up the schematic design 3 

slide?  You may have covered this.  Actually, that 4 

was good, the one back there.  I want to understand 5 

the line of bollards along the public alley.  First 6 

of all, is that on private?  That is within the 7 

property line? 8 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  It's on the property 9 

line. 10 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Whose function are 11 

they performing?  Are they separating the traffic? 12 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  They are intended to 13 

separate the traffic as it goes through the queuing 14 

line from the alley.  We would anticipate that they 15 

would be removable should a situation arise that we 16 

would have to get a car out of there for any 17 

reason. 18 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  It's just always a 19 

surprise to see bollards performing some other 20 

function other than security sometimes.  Okay. 21 

  And you also stated in your application 22 

that you are increasing the number of employees to 23 

70.  Is that correct? 24 

  MR. FEOLA:  That is correct 25 
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  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Now, these are 1 

employees, not full-time equivalents, right?  2 

You're talking about people coming to and from?  3 

I'm asking this question because we get into this a 4 

lot with these types of applications in front of 5 

this board where it's presented as full-time 6 

equivalents.  That really does us no good because 7 

we are interested in knowing how many people are 8 

coming to and from this location for employment 9 

purposes. 10 

  MR. FEOLA:  Yes, it is employees, staff 11 

and faculty. 12 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Okay.  My final issue, 13 

just to make sure I am clear, can we go back to the 14 

yards issue?  I don't know what slide would be best 15 

to discuss this. 16 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Maybe this one. 17 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Does it have the 18 

dimensions on it?  Okay.  What I am trying to 19 

understand -- and this is going to come up.  So we 20 

might as well deal with it now.  You're saying that 21 

the property line along the alley is the side yard. 22 

 Am I correct? 23 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  That's correct.  Until it 24 

goes back -- 25 
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  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Until it curves?  1 

Okay. 2 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Until it hits the point 3 

that it bends at the rear of the existing line. 4 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Parallel with the 5 

front yard or with Connecticut.  I guess what I am 6 

trying to understand is how that relates to 405.6, 7 

which is this really nice struggle with this 8 

provision, which says, "Here in R-5-D, you don't 9 

need a side yard.  If you do, if you are going to 10 

provide a side yard, it's got to be at least eight 11 

feet," where you're providing 17 feet, 6 inches.  12 

Am I correct? 13 

  So you're fine from the dimension, but 14 

when you look at the definition of a yard, of a 15 

required -- well, it just says "yard."  I don't 16 

want to put words into the zoning regulations' 17 

mouth.  It says that these need to be unobstructed 18 

to the sky. 19 

  And the question then becomes, "Well, 20 

how do we rectify that with the bridge, which is 21 

obviously going to cover part of it, and not leave 22 

it open to the sky, if I am reading the plans and 23 

everything right? 24 

  MR. FEOLA:  The side yard with the 25 
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bridge will be zero because a portion of the 1 

building will occupy the entirety of the side yard 2 

until it reaches the public space.  So we are not 3 

providing the side yard. 4 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  So in that one 5 

section, you are not requiring a side yard or you 6 

are not providing a side yard? 7 

  MR. FEOLA:  There is no required side 8 

yard.  Now, what happens, just to take it one step 9 

further, is the open area to the north of the 10 

bridge and the open area to the south of the bridge 11 

become courts. 12 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Because they are 13 

greater than four feet? 14 

  MR. FEOLA:  Right.  And those 15 

dimensions meet the requirements for courts in this 16 

zone.  So if the bridge is built, we will not have 17 

a side yard.  If the bridge is not built, we will 18 

have a side yard of 17 feet, 6 inches. 19 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Okay.  Now, I know the 20 

Chair always calls me on this.  So maybe he can 21 

answer my question.  In terms of courts and 22 

calculating FAR, are they included or not?  I 23 

always forget. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  These courts? 25 
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  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Well, there is an 1 

issue there in terms of maybe it's not an issue. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  There is, and 3 

it's not pertinent to this. 4 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Okay. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Actually, it's a 6 

question Mr. Feola will answer for you.  Do these 7 

courts count toward the FAR of the building? 8 

  MR. FEOLA:  No.  Courts that are open 9 

to the sky do not count.  If they were covered, 10 

they  would count. 11 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Okay.  Interesting.  12 

Well, thank you for walking me through that. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Ms. Miller? 14 

  MEMBER MILLER:  I just want to follow 15 

up on one issue.  And that is there have been a lot 16 

of reference to the Burke Neighborhood Advisory 17 

Council.  And I'm wondering if you might enlighten 18 

us as to how that council is related to this 19 

application, who was on the council, who was 20 

invited or not invited.  We have just heard 21 

different references to that. 22 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  How the Burke 23 

Neighborhood Advisory Committee is related to?  24 

Please repeat that.  How is the Burke Neighborhood 25 
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Advisory Committee is related to? 1 

  MEMBER MILLER:  This application.  It 2 

has been cited in the application of meetings with 3 

them. 4 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Right. 5 

  MEMBER MILLER:  There have been 6 

different references.  They're not a party to this 7 

case.  They're just sort of floating out there, and 8 

I'm wondering if you have a comment as to how that 9 

impacts on this -- 10 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  We do actually -- and you 11 

may be referring to it -- reference them in the 12 

application.  They are a group of about a dozen 13 

individuals, whom we invited to work with Burke in 14 

an advisory capacity. 15 

  We made it clear from the beginning and 16 

throughout that we were not looking for these 17 

neighbors to be an advocacy group.  We did not want 18 

them to be an advocacy group.  They were wanting to 19 

make certain that that was not the deal. 20 

  And so we chose a group, most from 21 

Upton and other, as we say, key residential areas, 22 

whom we believed would -- and asked if they had an 23 

interest in whatever their sense about the 24 

application would or would not be, to work in an 25 
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open-minded constructive way with the school to 1 

give us their sense of neighborhood issues and 2 

perspectives as we created the plan.  That is how I 3 

would describe them. 4 

  They were not an advocacy group.  They 5 

were not meant to, and I believe they all 6 

understood that they were not meaning to represent 7 

anyone.  And so we met with them, as you saw in the 8 

schedule of meetings. 9 

  I'm not sure if that is a sufficient 10 

answer. 11 

  MEMBER MILLER:  That is.  Thank you. 12 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  You're welcome. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Anything further? 14 

 Mr. Etherly? 15 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Thank you, Mr. Chair. 16 

  One quick information request.  I 17 

believe Mr. Shapiro, you may have referenced it in 18 

your PowerPoint presentation, the issue of the 19 

re-enrollment contract. 20 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes. 21 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  It would be helpful to 22 

get a copy of just a blank contract just to have a 23 

sense of what that looks like.  But, if I 24 

understand correctly, all of your returning 25 
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students and/or their families were required to 1 

sign that re-enrollment contract. 2 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes.  New and returning 3 

families, both, yes. 4 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Okay.  Secondly, and 5 

perhaps this might be a question better put to the 6 

Office of Planning, but I will just note that the 7 

Office of Planning report did make reference to 8 

additional employees at other facilities.  Could 9 

you speak to what those off-site facilities are or 10 

facility might be? 11 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes.  Edmund Burke School 12 

rents an office in the building whose address is 13 

4201 Connecticut Avenue.  And in that office, our 14 

development director, publications person, business 15 

office, and staff and administrative personnel, one 16 

person to those offices, that's where they work. 17 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Okay.  You don't 18 

necessarily have to perhaps try it now, but, if you 19 

could, could you give us an account, an accurate 20 

account, of what the number of personnel at that 21 

particular location is? 22 

  MR. FEOLA:  We have it.  Six. 23 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Six. 24 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Six.  And so those are 25 
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six full-time employees at that location? 1 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes. 2 

  MR. FEOLA:  But the intention, Mr. 3 

Etherly, is to move them back to the school and be 4 

part of the 70. 5 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Okay.  So that would 6 

come under your 70 that you are seeking? 7 

  MR. FEOLA:  If this application were 8 

approved, yes. 9 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Okay. 10 

  MR. FEOLA:  But right now they are 11 

officially in a commercial office building. 12 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Okay.  And, Mr. Feola, 13 

your clarification actually is a good segue into my 14 

last component.  I think clearly you're hearing 15 

from a large component of the opposition concerned 16 

about your noncompliance presently. 17 

  Could you speak a little bit -- and 18 

this could be for any member of the panel.  When we 19 

talk about caps, let me deal with the student part 20 

first.  Are you looking for a number that allows 21 

you a certain maximum number of students on campus 22 

at any given time or maximum enrollment number? 23 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Maximum enrollment 24 

number.  And you will forget how that is added.  25 
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The part of our proposal is to provide the 1 

enrollment figures by sworn affidavit twice a year. 2 

 And we expect that the BZA cap will be on 3 

enrollment, enrollment cap will be on enrollment, 4 

not on student attendance.  And that is the number 5 

we are looking for. 6 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Okay.  And, then, that 7 

would also be the same for your faculty number as 8 

well?  That would be 70 full-time or combination of 9 

full-time and part-time? 10 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Right.  Well, Phil has 11 

answered the major part of that question.  The only 12 

thing that I would defer to him, there are 13 

sometimes -- and we have counted them currently as 14 

part of our staff. 15 

  There is a small night cleaning crew 16 

who don't arrive until 7:00 o'clock, 7:30.  And I 17 

am not sure whether we would be obliged to count 18 

them.  We would do whatever we needed to.  But Phil 19 

knows better.  I am unclear about whether they 20 

would count or not. 21 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Any clarification 22 

there, Mr. Feola? 23 

  MR. FEOLA:  They would count towards 24 

the number.  The way the zoning regulations read 25 
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from the parking standpoint, it is the number of, 1 

the maximum number of, employees and staff that are 2 

physically on the site at the maximum period of 3 

time.  So for parking calculations, they wouldn't 4 

count, but from my understanding of how the BZA 5 

orders read, they would count.  So we're not 6 

looking for an exception. 7 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Okay. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  The night 9 

cleaning crew would count as employees?  Aren't 10 

they contract?  Do you contract with a company? 11 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  No. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You contract with 13 

who?  What? 14 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Hire.  We hire. 15 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  So they are Burke 16 

employees? 17 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  They are Burke employees. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Oh, okay. 19 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  But they only come at 20 

certain prescribed periods during the evening, 21 

after business hours? 22 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Exactly. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  But say you have 24 

one position and you're interviewing for an art 25 
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teacher, right?  And you find two great folks, but 1 

they only want to work part-time.  You hire them 2 

both part-time.  How many employees do you record 3 

for this? 4 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Well, this is in response 5 

to Mr. Zaidain's question.  There are two ways of 6 

calculating it.  Internally for budget reasons, 7 

there are a lot of reasons. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right, which I 9 

don't care about. 10 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Well, then I'll stop 11 

talking about it. 12 

  (Laughter.) 13 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  They would be FTEs.  But 14 

in terms of how many bodies are we counting, there 15 

are two folks, there are two folks.  Many -- I 16 

shouldn't say many schools. 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So then you would 18 

be down to 68 possible more employees -- 19 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  That's correct. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- when you're a 21 

70 cap? 22 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  That's correct. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And the reason 24 

why we are going to be pesty and why we are 25 
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probably going to ask that four or five times is 1 

because this board has read all of the conditions 2 

or many of the conditions of previous and been 3 

through a couple.  And it's amazing the language 4 

that happens to define these things and then the 5 

controversy that comes in when it's not defined. 6 

  So, believe me, if this goes to a 7 

condition and conditions writing, I hope -- I mean, 8 

it is our great challenge to write it very, very 9 

clear so everyone understands what the game is. 10 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Right, sir.  You may not 11 

be interested in hearing this either, but what 12 

schools really -- Edmund Burke is not alone in this 13 

-- do struggle with just what you're talking about 14 

is, zoning aside, -- and we'll bring it back in a 15 

moment -- you do sometimes, not often -- most of 16 

our employees are full-time because that serves 17 

kids better most of the time. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 19 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  But schools do struggle 20 

with some specialist teachers when, in fact, you 21 

have a drawing person and you have a sculpture 22 

person and you have hired the best.  They will 23 

never be there at the same time. 24 

  So you want to on some kind of expert 25 
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level -- you say, "Well, they really should count 1 

as only one," but we understand what the deal is.  2 

So they will count as two people because they are 3 

both employees. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  And there 5 

are obviously other impacts for all of that that we 6 

factor in. 7 

  Yes, Mr. Etherly? 8 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Two final questions.  9 

In that kind of scenario, Mr. Shapiro, where you 10 

speak to an instance where it would be great to 11 

have two teachers who might have similar 12 

specialties but distinct areas of expertise, is 13 

that the scenario?  Office of Planning also 14 

referenced occasional teachers or faculty members. 15 

  Is that the kind of situation that you 16 

were speaking to where from time to time you may 17 

have a part-time or someone who doesn't even 18 

necessarily qualify as part-time but might be a 19 

volunteer type of individual? 20 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes.  It's a smaller 21 

subset than that.  But it's in that general idea.  22 

I am trying to think of a -- we may have, for 23 

example, a community service component where we're 24 

wanting to teach the kids about the workings of a 25 
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particular community service site or agency. 1 

  And we may actually hire someone or 2 

have somebody on staff who for a period of two 3 

weeks is meeting but in that period of two weeks is 4 

coming pretty regularly. 5 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Okay.  And then for 6 

you, Mr. Wells, did your traffic study take into 7 

consideration those types of bodies? 8 

  MR. WELLS:  We have 70 bodies. 9 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Okay.  Okay.  Final 10 

question, which might be an interesting segue, is 11 

what I am struggling with, as you have heard from 12 

all of this, I think, we are going to continue to 13 

get hammered by this issue of noncompliance. 14 

  I am pleased by the effort to, shall we 15 

say, phase in your movement from point A to point 16 

B.  But perhaps it still begs the question of what 17 

happened.  What happened to get you out of 18 

compliance now? 19 

  You probably touched on that a little 20 

bit in your earlier presentation, but could you 21 

just perhaps speak very briefly to that again? 22 

  You're at 295 now, which is above where 23 

you are supposed to be.  How did you get there?  24 

And I might also want to hear a little bit of 25 
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comment from Mr. Pruitt in his former role as well. 1 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I honestly will try to do 2 

this in as succinct a way as possible.  If you'll 3 

forgive how it will sound when I say that it is 4 

sometimes complicated in a way that people outside 5 

the business -- it's a complicated set of things.  6 

So I will do my best. 7 

  Burke is like all schools in the way 8 

that I am about to describe.  You admit more kids 9 

in any admissions cycle than you have places to 10 

fill because you know some kids will not accept 11 

your offer of admissions.  And some kids at the end 12 

of each year, some families will leave for any 13 

number of reasons:  relocation and so on. 14 

  So between the yield; that is, the 15 

percentage of the number of offers you have made 16 

who accept your offer and attrition, the number of 17 

families who leave at the end of the year, you are 18 

working something that is a science but an art as 19 

well to look at past demographics and past 20 

statistics and so on. 21 

  We came after about 14 years, I 22 

believe.  It was before I got to Burke.  And I am 23 

pleased to have gotten to Burke.  After 14 years of 24 

compliance with the '83 offer, a combination of 25 
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much higher yield than was expected and lower 1 

attrition than was expected bumped the school for 2 

the first time over 270. 3 

  The school at that point, right or 4 

wrong, saw this as a blip and the next year in 5 

admissions cycle ratcheted back the number of 6 

admissions, looking for a return to the previous 7 

yield.  And this thing would kind of right itself. 8 

 But it didn't.  It didn't help.  Attrition stayed 9 

relatively low.  And the yield was again quite 10 

high. 11 

  So the board stopped and started 12 

thinking of what was going on.  Burke was becoming, 13 

it will be, 35 years in the District.  Burke I 14 

believe was becoming better known.  Its programs 15 

were being better received.  It has been a 16 

wonderful school and received well. 17 

  The school then decided that what it 18 

would do would be to seek relief by coming to the 19 

BZA.  They felt, again rightly or wrongly -- I'm 20 

just explaining, not excusing, I guess -- that 21 

their understanding was that schools who were out 22 

of compliance -- that it was not incredibly unusual 23 

for schools who were out of compliance to come to 24 

the BZA out of compliance seeking relief. 25 
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  And so that's what the school sought to 1 

do.  We wanted to come to the BZA with a plan and 2 

having had dialogue and so on.  So we did not come 3 

that next day. 4 

  In the interim; that is, '98, '99, to 5 

2000, when we were coming -- it started in '97.  6 

Again in '98, we say, "Wait a second.  This is not 7 

a blip."  In '99, the school might have -- while it 8 

was intending to seek relief from BZA might at that 9 

point have said, "Let's start rationing back just 10 

in case."  But they didn't.  We didn't.  And so we 11 

didn't.  We said, "Let's not get any bigger."  So 12 

we just really said, "This can't happen" and pulled 13 

back enormously.  So we stayed pretty constant at 14 

that figure, came before the BZA at that figure. 15 

  It was our sense that if the BZA ha 16 

granted that application, that they would have seen 17 

this as not a terribly unusual way that school 18 

sought relief. 19 

  When the BZA in September 2001 denied 20 

the application, we already had sitting at Burke 21 

the students who had been enrolled for the 22 

2001-2002 school year.  And certainly we were not 23 

going to throw them out, of course. 24 

  As we looked at the admissions for the 25 
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following year, the 2002-2003 year, we looked to 1 

see what would be, how we could ratchet back in a 2 

way that was respectful, that brought us to 3 

compliance, that did not penalize current families, 4 

and that really didn't jeopardize the long-term 5 

viability of the school. 6 

  So we decided.  We could have.  I 7 

shouldn't say we couldn't have.  We decided, for 8 

example, that we would not do away with the sixth 9 

grade.  We could have said, "Well, next year we 10 

will have no sixth grade admissions, but we felt 11 

that that would have a chilling effect," so on and 12 

so on. 13 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Okay. 14 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  So what we decided to do 15 

was to reduce by five and then again for next year 16 

another five.  So that's the story. 17 

  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Possibly Mr. Pruitt 18 

may want to get in here, but I really appreciate 19 

the explanation as relates to the admissions 20 

process because, as you said, it's a combination of 21 

art and science having had some experience in that 22 

area myself. 23 

  So in terms of characterizing your 24 

current admissions because where my question is 25 
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going is you have a number of adjacent neighbors 1 

who are wondering, "Okay.  Well, now you are 2 

telling me you are in perhaps a ratchet-back mode 3 

from admissions.  How do we know that your 4 

prognostications or your forecasting is going to be 5 

correct and that we are not going to be back here 3 6 

years from now looking at 370 or 400?" 7 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  A request for an 8 

additional increase, you're saying?  What we have 9 

-- and I am not sure whether the -- I am very 10 

mindful of what Mr. Zaidain said earlier about we 11 

don't want DCRA on free tickets. 12 

  What we have stipulated in our plan is 13 

that we would not return to the BZA with an 14 

additional request for further increase in 15 

enrollment until 2012 at the earliest. 16 

  So the longer version, which I won't 17 

give you, is that we want to be a school of 320.  18 

Three-sixty made a lot of sense in terms of we 19 

could work it pedagogically.  And it was very 20 

appealing financially without undercutting our 21 

program and our spirit in our community. 22 

  But 320 is a great number, and it's our 23 

intention to stay there.  And we stipulate we will 24 

stay there through 2012 at least. 25 
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  MEMBER ETHERLY:  Thank you. 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  2 

Anything else? 3 

  MR. PRUITT:  I would just add one very 4 

brief comment.  And that is we have tried at the 5 

board level to be more concerned about governance 6 

of this school.  I think that is a very important 7 

component that was missing during the early years 8 

of this effort that we are now grappling with. 9 

  We think that we are now getting the 10 

kind of information, monthly reports and other 11 

oversight, in place that we are, in fact, willing 12 

to put funds that we have to charge the families at 13 

risk, that we will indeed comply with these plans. 14 

  And, again, we are talking about costs 15 

that come out of people's pockets now.  So putting 16 

those funds at risk as a board member is very 17 

dicey.  And a number of my colleagues were very 18 

nervous about that because not only after several 19 

of them paying tuition, but as fiduciaries of the 20 

school, a trip to Las Vegas is not in the works any 21 

time soon.  So I want you to be mindful of that. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  Thank you. 23 

  Last question, Ms. Miller? 24 

  MEMBER MILLER:  You presented a whole 25 
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compliance enforcement system for traffic 1 

violations and parking violations.  Is there 2 

something in your plan for going over the 3 

enrollment cap? 4 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes.  I don't know if we 5 

wanted to have the slide, but there is an equally 6 

specific plan for enforcement.  We will present 7 

twice a year by sworn affidavit the enrollment 8 

figure if that is over the cap.  Let us say the cap 9 

were 300.  The school would be fined. 10 

  Clearly there is no financial 11 

incentive.  There has been some feeling -- we 12 

disagree with it, but we understand it -- that 13 

there has been some feeling that, well, pay a fine, 14 

but if you get 3 kids, that's $60,000 in the cash 15 

register. 16 

  And so what we have done is to frame it 17 

so that any over-enrollment, the tuition resulting 18 

from that over-enrollment equals the fine. 19 

  MEMBER MILLER:  Right.  Thank you.  I 20 

remember now. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's okay.  We 22 

are going to take a break now so that we don't ask 23 

questions that we have already asked.  Let's take 24 

15 minutes.  When we come back, let's just note 25 
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clearly we are getting close to the 4:00 o'clock 1 

hour.  That will give you a handle on what we are 2 

doing the rest of the afternoon. 3 

  (Whereupon, the foregoing matter went 4 

off the record at 3:48 p.m. and went 5 

back on the record at 4:15 p.m.) 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let's resume.  We 7 

are at the point of cross-examination of the 8 

witnesses if I haven't lost all memory of what we 9 

have done all day in that short, little break, in 10 

which case we are going to start with the same 11 

order that we have established with the parties. 12 

  So we will have the ANC first in 13 

cross-examination.  When they are ready and 14 

prepared, they can come forward.  What I would like 15 

to do if we can to keep some order with it and to 16 

save some time, I will have witnesses come up.  But 17 

we are going to cross one at a time, finish them.  18 

They can change.  But let's have two up at the 19 

table at each time.  And when one finishes, we will 20 

just keep rotating.  Then you get to do it all over 21 

again for the next person. 22 

  So is the ANC prepared to move forward 23 

with cross-examination? 24 

  MS. PERRY:  Mr. Griffis? 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes? 1 

  MS. PERRY:  If it's okay with the BZA 2 

or the board, we would like to have NULS go first. 3 

 And then the ANC will do the cleanup. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Zing. 5 

  MS. PERRY:  Whatever. 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Let's set 7 

the order, then.  We are going to have NULS will 8 

start the cross-examination.  We will then go to 9 

the Van Ness Tenants.  We will then hear from Jay. 10 

 We will then hear from Sirius, NARDS, ANC.  It 11 

might all be asked already by then.  Are you sure 12 

you want to do that? 13 

  MS. PERRY:  Yes. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Good.  15 

Let's go.  Is Mr. Hitchcock here? 16 

  MS. WEISMAN:  No, but NULS has a 17 

representative. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Have a seat.  19 

Turn a mike on. 20 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Hello.  Jodie Smolik, 2945 21 

Upton Street. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes? 23 

  MS. SMOLIK:  I will be crossing traffic 24 

about the traffic conditions. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see. 1 

  MS. SMOLIK:  And so we kind of have it 2 

divided up, different people based on traffic, 3 

architecture, enforcement, compliance. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I see.  So you 5 

have individuals who are going to cross each of the 6 

different witnesses? 7 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Yes. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 9 

  MS. SMOLIK:  But I will be the only one 10 

for traffic, for example. 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Indeed.  Then 12 

let's set up who the first witness is.  You guys 13 

are going to set your order. 14 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Okay.  Actually -- 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Actually, I am 16 

going to let them -- 17 

  MS. SMOLIK:  I'm sorry. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- set the order, 19 

the witnesses, just because I can't concentrate on 20 

doing another order here.  Do you want to do -- 21 

okay.  We're going to do traffic.  We're going to 22 

do architect and then administrative.  I'll call 23 

the last two administrative.  Very well.  That's 24 

going to be the order.  Okay. 25 
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  MS. SMOLIK:  I would like to ask 1 

permission to use some of the graphics to point out 2 

for traffic circulation. 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes. 4 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Is that possible? 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  It's absolutely 6 

ready for you. 7 

  MS. SMOLIK:  As I said, we do have a 8 

traffic expert witness, who would like to be a part 9 

of the cross because it is a very complex plan, but 10 

one question I will ask -- and I would like to kind 11 

of keep the record open to perhaps ask another 12 

question about this -- is, Mr. Wells, you are 13 

familiar with the Connecticut Avenue study, 14 

correct? 15 

  MR. WELLS:  Yes. 16 

  MS. SMOLIK:  And is there any way that 17 

you could account for the differences in some of 18 

the data, your data, analysis based on the 19 

Connecticut Avenue study?  There are some 20 

differences that are of significance. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  What are the 22 

differences?  What do you want him to address? 23 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Well, for example, during 24 

the peak time on Connecticut Avenue, there was, for 25 
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example, a 33 percent difference between the 1 

Connecticut Avenue-Van Ness intersection, Mr. 2 

Wells' data, his analysis, based on the Connecticut 3 

Avenue study.  So I wanted to know if he was aware 4 

of the disparity in the data. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Can you explain 6 

that difference? 7 

  MR. WELLS:  Yes.  Our database and the 8 

Connecticut Avenue study database are different.  9 

Our counts were taken on different days.  We 10 

attempted to coordinate the count days, but they 11 

are different.  And, as you know, traffic differs 12 

from day to day, and there's -- 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So you're saying 14 

that the data that is cited in the difference is 15 

not directly comparable? 16 

  MR. WELLS:  We did not count on the 17 

same day.  So, therefore, it's not directly 18 

comparable.  That's correct. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 20 

  MS. SMOLIK:  But isn't it correct to 21 

say that the Connecticut Avenue study was taken on 22 

multiple days because it is such a large study and 23 

they averaged counts?  There were four different 24 

time periods? 25 
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  MR. WELLS:  That's correct. 1 

  MS. SMOLIK:  So perhaps they have more 2 

data? 3 

  MR. WELLS:  They do have more data.  I 4 

would say our basic conclusions are consistent. 5 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Another question that I 6 

have, just going by the data -- and then I'll move 7 

on -- had to do with perhaps how you counted the 8 

signalized intersections, the cycle lanes, the time 9 

changes.  Is that the exact same program that the 10 

Connecticut Avenue study used? 11 

  MR. WELLS:  We both used the Synchro 12 

model.  Synchro is a brand name, if you will, for a 13 

software package to analyze traffic.  DMJM+Harris, 14 

who are DDOT's consultants, then use the simulation 15 

component.  This is terribly dry and technical. 16 

  They use the micro simulation module of 17 

that model, which simulates individual vehicles 18 

moving through the system; whereas, we use the 19 

highway capacity manual module to estimate delays. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  But in the 21 

simulation model, they actually simulate conditions 22 

and they can project out numbers on that 23 

simulation.  Is that correct? 24 

  MR. WELLS:  You do not project traffic 25 
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based on the Synchro model, but you analyze a given 1 

flow of traffic in given traffic conditions. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 3 

  MS. SMOLIK:  But is it correct to say 4 

that if you use different models, like how long the 5 

lights were changing and such, these major 6 

intersections?  You might have more traffic going 7 

through than, say, the Connecticut Avenue study?  8 

And that could be a result in this skew of data? 9 

  MR. WELLS:  I object to the 10 

characterization of "skew of data," but the model 11 

itself would not account for differences in traffic 12 

counts, if you will.  It would account for how one 13 

analyzes or processes that information. 14 

  We were mindful that the Connecticut 15 

Avenue study was being conducted at the same time 16 

as our study was being conducted.  Theirs was much 17 

broader in scope. 18 

  The intent was to analyze the 19 

corridor-wide traffic impacts of more traffic, 20 

traffic growth.  They included Burke School in the 21 

analysis.  They included Sheridan School.  They 22 

included an apartment building that is built but 23 

not yet occupied. 24 

  And then they also looked at optimizing 25 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 279 

traffic signal timings, responding to community 1 

issues, making road improvements, off-site road 2 

improvements that would have been off-site for 3 

Burke. 4 

  So our scopes were different.  And our 5 

analysis procedures were, accordingly, different. 6 

  MS. SMOLIK:  But it also seemed that 7 

reading the Connecticut Avenue study that Abby 8 

Lerner, who did the study, read about your 9 

distribution.  So he is basically using your data. 10 

 And it doesn't seem that he compared it to his 11 

Connecticut Avenue study data. 12 

  MR. WELLS:  Well, let's be specific 13 

about what the study says so no one is confused.  14 

The Connecticut Avenue study did indeed analyze the 15 

Burke traffic.  Now let's talk about the 16 

differences in traffic that we estimated versus 17 

what they estimated. 18 

  We estimated 11 to 14 peak hour trips, 19 

11 in the morning, 14.  They estimated 18 in the 20 

morning, 13 in the afternoon, some differences 21 

there, very small. 22 

  They characterized this traffic as well 23 

as the traffic that would be generated by Sheridan 24 

as well as the traffic that will be generated by 25 
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the apartment building once it's leased up as being 1 

negligible, negligible.  It will result in a 2 

difference in traffic at any given intersection of 3 

two percent or less. 4 

  Abby Lerner of DMJM+Harris 5 

characterizes anything in the zero to five percent 6 

change as negligible. 7 

  MS. SMOLIK:  But perhaps this is a 8 

question for Mr. Lerner to look again at the data 9 

perhaps.  So moving on to -- you know, I will just 10 

skip on to Connecticut Avenue.  The approach is the 11 

entrance is on Connecticut Avenue with two lanes of 12 

parking capability. 13 

  The question I have for you is that 14 

Connecticut Avenue is two lanes northbound.  The 15 

Van Ness intersection, being an extremely congested 16 

intersection, what is going to happen when there 17 

are people trying to make left turns on Van Ness?  18 

What is going to happen to that one lane of 19 

northbound traffic? 20 

  MR. WELLS:  I think the Connecticut 21 

Avenue study addresses that.  They address the 22 

level of service in queues.  The queues do not 23 

spill back according to their study to this 24 

driveway.  There are two northbound lanes.  The 25 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 281 

right-most lane would be a through lane.  And you 1 

would have the ability to turn right on the 2 

right-most lane on Connecticut Avenue, either at 3 

Upton, the driveway, Van Ness, and so forth. 4 

  I do not perceive a problem there.  5 

And, again, a traffic control officer will be there 6 

monitoring the operation of that intersection. 7 

  MS. SMOLIK:  What about an illegally 8 

parked car because there is street parking and 9 

illegally parked cars do occur?  How long would it 10 

take one to get towed?  How would that impact the 11 

queue trying to get in to Connecticut Avenue if 12 

there is a car parked illegally northbound? 13 

  MR. WELLS:  That's a day-to-day thing. 14 

 It happens some days.  That's not Burke-related. 15 

  MS. SMOLIK:  But it would impact your 16 

movement into the building? 17 

  MR. WELLS:  The driveway, the parking 18 

regulations, the off-peak parking regulations, will 19 

have to permit this, this driveway.  So there would 20 

be a loss of maybe two or three parking spaces 21 

there. 22 

  If there is a car parked illegally on 23 

Connecticut Avenue, let's say, at 7:30, when 24 

they're supposed to be off of there by, I believe, 25 
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7:00 o'clock, somebody entering this driveway would 1 

have to do so from -- they would have to be in the 2 

left lane, go around that car, and make the right 3 

into the driveway. 4 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Okay.  This graphic shows 5 

the two lanes, two lanes that are adjacent to the 6 

public alley.  If I turn to this page, your 7 

graphic, the second lane is really whited out.  But 8 

if you imagine the two lanes of vehicles there and 9 

then the public alley traffic, you essentially have 10 

basically three cars, three lanes of vehicles.  11 

And, as you can see the public alley, a resident or 12 

anyone from Van Ness or anyone using the alley has 13 

the option of turning right or left. 14 

  You're saying that the same thing 15 

happens with the Burke School traffic.  Isn't that 16 

like a major dangerous intersection? 17 

  MR. WELLS:  No.  DDOT and I agree that 18 

this is a safe situation.  Explaining the operation 19 

of the drop-off lane, in fact, in that segment of 20 

the driveway, there is, in fact, a double file of 21 

cars.  There ten cars can stack in the right-most 22 

lane.  And then another five cars could potentially 23 

stack in the left-most lane. 24 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Well, right now I am not 25 
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asking about stacking. 1 

  MR. WELLS:  Excuse me.  I won't 2 

interrupt your questions if you won't interrupt my 3 

answers. 4 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Sorry. 5 

  MR. WELLS:  The ten cars is more than 6 

enough to accommodate any queues that can 7 

reasonably be anticipated in this driveway.  I 8 

expect the left-most lane to at most times almost 9 

always act as a bypass lane.  That is, if somebody 10 

is stopped to pick up or discharge a student and 11 

you're behind them and can't get around to get out, 12 

you can use that bypass lane to do so. 13 

  As you can clearly see from this 14 

diagram, the two lanes merge to a single lane 15 

before -- prior to the section of the driveway that 16 

is adjacent to the existing public alley. 17 

  The throat of the driveway, if you 18 

will, is ten feet wide.  That is wide enough for 19 

one car, not two cars. 20 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Well, I guess my question 21 

was, again, a vehicular conflict point with the 22 

cars having to merge on the Burke property with the 23 

cars merging onto Upton Street from the alley and 24 

the Burke property. 25 
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  I see the unformed police officer, but 1 

talking about enforcement, what happens when D.C. 2 

goes on high alert or code orange?  Officers are 3 

gone for weeks at a time.  What would happen 4 

without a uniformed police officer? 5 

  MR. WELLS:  The driveway will be 6 

clearly signed to yield to the public alley.  So 7 

the public alley has the right-of-way.  The 8 

driveway will have to yield to that public alley. 9 

  MS. SMOLIK:  But there is no person 10 

directing traffic? 11 

  MR. WELLS:  There is no person 12 

directing traffic at the stop sign at the end of 13 

your street.  People obey the regulations. 14 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Well, a question, too.  15 

And it does show Burke traffic being able to make 16 

two turns, either right or left, onto Upton.  Just 17 

a "Yes" or "No" question, are you aware that the 18 

Connecticut Avenue study recommends a no left turn 19 

onto Connecticut Avenue from Upton Street?  20 

Therefore, all cars will have to exit going 21 

eastbound on Upton? 22 

  MR. WELLS:  I will agree to one-word 23 

answers if you will agree to one-word questions. 24 

  Yes, I am aware that the Connecticut 25 
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Avenue study recommended no left turn from Upton to 1 

Connecticut. 2 

  MS. SMOLIK:  So there are basically two 3 

approaches where then parents or alley traffic will 4 

either have to go down Upton or perhaps cut down 5 

the alley that runs by Tilden Street to get to 6 

Connecticut Avenue? 7 

  MR. WELLS:  Can you repeat that, 8 

please? 9 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Basically, that leaves 10 

only two approaches to go southbound on Connecticut 11 

Avenue.  You either have to turn at the school and 12 

go down Upton or at the alley. 13 

  So you've got again two lanes of 14 

traffic going down Upton to 29th Street to Tilden, 15 

then to Connecticut, or there's the shortcut 16 

through the Tilden alley right to the intersection 17 

at the light at Tilden and Connecticut. 18 

  MR. WELLS:  We, in fact, assume that 19 

Burke parents who wish to turn left on Connecticut 20 

Avenue after exiting this driveway, in fact, will 21 

first turn left on Upton to go to 29th to Tilden to 22 

make the left with the benefit of the signal at 23 

Tilden and Connecticut. 24 

  MS. SMOLIK:  But there's no officer at 25 
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that alley or enforcement officer to keep traffic 1 

from using that alley? 2 

  MR. WELLS:  The alleys are very close 3 

together.  And an officer stationed at Upton, at 4 

the Van Ness to Upton alley, can clearly see the 5 

entrance to the alley from Upton to Tilden.  6 

They're very close together. 7 

  MS. SMOLIK:  But should they be 8 

watching out while they are trying to direct 9 

traffic that they would have to turn around?  And 10 

then how far away is that alley?  Do you know the 11 

distance? 12 

  MR. WELLS:  I don't know.  I would 13 

estimate 50 feet or so. 14 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Okay.  Pedestrian bridge, 15 

which we have had a debate on and we do have some 16 

serious questions as far as how this would be 17 

approved, but what if there is no pedestrian 18 

bridge?  How do student pedestrians get safely 19 

across from one place to the other during school 20 

drop-off? 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Actually, that's 22 

not a question I want to venture into because what 23 

we're going to do is we're looking at the 24 

application that is in front of us, rather than 25 
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doing other scenarios. 1 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Okay.  Sure.  The TMP, 2 

traffic management plan -- and it was kind of 3 

glazed over.  You show sites that can't be used, 4 

but it doesn't necessarily show the sites that you 5 

are saying that traffic should use.  That's the one 6 

they can't use.  But basically your drop-offs are 7 

now, instead of being on Upton, they are at Tilden. 8 

 Go ahead and list the different sites. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  What, the 11 or 10 

the -- 11 

  MS. SMOLIK:  No.  Basically the TMP has 12 

traffic now being dropped off -- I think I have 13 

them here -- on Tilden and 29th Street. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  You are 15 

looking at the information that is on that diagram? 16 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Well, this diagram shows 17 

where they can't drop off. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 19 

  MS. SMOLIK:  But it doesn't show where 20 

they are permitted to drop off.  And I -- 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Do you 22 

have a question about specific areas of drop-off? 23 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Yes, I do. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let's get right 25 
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to that, then. 1 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Okay.  These points 2 

include Van Ness Street west of Connecticut.  It 3 

includes Tilden Street. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  I don't 5 

want you to testify, though. 6 

  MS. SMOLIK:  No.  Well, what my 7 

question is -- 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I thought you had 9 

a question. 10 

  MS. SMOLIK:  -- to Mr. Wells, if you've 11 

got drop-off at Tilden and you've got Van Ness, 12 

29th, and Tilden, and you've got a Kiss and Ride, 13 

can you please give me the distances from each one 14 

of these sites to the school, where students have 15 

to actually walk and cross traffic? 16 

  MR. WELLS:  Perhaps the aerial 17 

photograph would be the best vehicle to do that. 18 

  MS. SMOLIK:  I mean, do you know how 19 

many blocks it is? 20 

  MR. WELLS:  The school is here.  It's 21 

roughly 400 feet.  It's roughly 400 feet, the block 22 

between Upton and Van Ness.  The Metro is here.  23 

And I can't see that at that distance. 24 

  MS. SMOLIK:  So basically, at a 25 
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minimum, it's two to three blocks? 1 

  MR. WELLS:  It's two blocks to the Van 2 

Ness Metro station.  The Van Ness Metro station is 3 

located beneath Connecticut Avenue.  There's a 4 

portal that connects the mezzanine on both the west 5 

side and the east side of Connecticut. 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  That's in 7 

the record. 8 

  MR. WELLS:  It's possible to use the 9 

Metro without crossing Connecticut Avenue.  In 10 

fact, one can use the free area in the mezzanine to 11 

get from one side of Connecticut to the other 12 

without crossing it.  And that's about two blocks. 13 

  MS. SMOLIK:  So basically this is a TMP 14 

plan where the traffic now is presumed to being 15 

dropped off at kind of remote sites, blocks away, 16 

and they have to walk to school? 17 

  MR. WELLS:  I would not characterize 18 

the -- 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Let's move 20 

on.  Let's keep this -- 21 

  MS. SMOLIK:  All right. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- ad lib 23 

testimony questions. 24 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Well, hey, I'm not a 25 
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lawyer.  I'm sorry. 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Neither am I.  2 

Just to be very clear, you're trying to make a 3 

statement and have him agree with it.  He's not 4 

going to agree with that statement.  Save it for 5 

your case presentation. 6 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Okay.  The Kiss and Ride, 7 

your report shows you did a survey of students who 8 

use it.  And you said that there are 11 students 9 

who use it.  Of those 11 students, it said that, 10 

your plan said, that the southbound, people 11 

traveling southbound, on Connecticut will drop off 12 

there and the students will walk to school.  What 13 

is the other option to get to the school if you're 14 

going southbound on Connecticut if you don't drop 15 

off at the Kiss and Ride? 16 

  MR. WELLS:  The Kiss and Ride is an 17 

option.  Another option, what some parents do, they 18 

actually turn right on Van Ness, pull over to the 19 

curb, an illegal parking space, and drop students 20 

off.  That's another way to do that. 21 

  MS. SMOLIK:  So the drop-offs are 22 

occurring on Van Ness for southbound traffic, too? 23 

  MR. WELLS:  That does happen today.  I 24 

would anticipate that it would continue in the 25 
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future in a legal curb space. 1 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Okay.  Another part of 2 

your transportation management plan is a shuttle 3 

bus.  Your report shows 17 students using the bus. 4 

 And it generates 17 trips onto Upton.  The shuttle 5 

bus then returns through the public alley back onto 6 

Upton on the site on Shoemaker.  So that's 34 7 

trips. 8 

  Are shuttle buses supposed to reduce 9 

vehicular traffic or what is the purpose of the 10 

shuttle bus? 11 

  MR. WELLS:  The 34 trips are actually 12 

directed away from the school.  Here is what 13 

happens.  Again, using the aerial photograph, this 14 

is Shoemaker Place.  In case you were wondering, 15 

board members, where Shoemaker Place is, it's here. 16 

  Parents, particularly parents who have 17 

used Tilden to cross Rock Creek Park -- they may 18 

live on the east side of Rock Creek Park.  If they 19 

don't have a car pool formed, they find it 20 

attractive to simply drop off their students here. 21 

  Then the shuttle bus, of which there 22 

are three or four trips, travels up to Tilden, up 23 

to 29th, drops off today in front of the school, 24 

circulates back through the alley system in this 25 
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way, and picks up students.  The 17 trips, inbound 1 

and outbound, automobile trips, are, in fact, the 2 

parents dropping off the students at Shoemaker 3 

Place. 4 

  MS. SMOLIK:  But basically a traffic 5 

savings for Upton, you have one student per one 6 

shuttle trip.  Your report shows 17 trips, 17 7 

students inbound? 8 

  MR. WELLS:  As I recall, they were 9 

pretty much single-occupant vehicles that were more 10 

or less converted to high-occupancy vehicles by 11 

putting the students in the shuttle buses and then 12 

driving them en masse to the school. 13 

  That was part of the voluntary 14 

transportation management plan that, in fact, has 15 

been implemented.  That was a DDOT and school 16 

suggestion in the last case. 17 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Okay. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 19 

  MR. WELLS:  Just carrying that forward. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let's get 21 

clarification because what she asked you is not 22 

what you answered, but -- 23 

  MR. WELLS:  I apologize. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- it's the same. 25 
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 No, no.  You answered the question but not what 1 

she asked.  Let's get clarification.  You have 17 2 

people dropping off at that point.  The kids get 3 

into the shuttle bus.  How many times do the 4 

shuttle bus go up to the school? 5 

  MR. WELLS:  About three or four times. 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Three or 7 

four times. 8 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Your report says 17. 9 

  MR. WELLS:  Seventeen are the 10 

automobiles. 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  It's 17 12 

auto vehicles dropping off.  And then the shuttle 13 

bus gets all of those together and takes them up to 14 

the school and then goes back.  All right. 15 

  MR. WELLS:  Didn't mean to be crafty.  16 

Thank you for asking the question so I could 17 

clarify it. 18 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Well, let's talk about the 19 

approach in the voluntary compliance plan.  With 20 

the student survey, it seems to be inaccurate 21 

because five students said they were dropped off in 22 

the alley, at Van Ness and in the alley.  But you 23 

observed 19 drop-offs. 24 

  With the voluntary compliance plan, are 25 
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there cameras on Van Ness Street?  I mean, if you 1 

saw actually 19 drop-offs, that's a big difference 2 

than the five who reported it? 3 

  MR. WELLS:  No good deed goes 4 

unpunished.  We're trying to be accurate, fair, and 5 

balanced in our report.  We did trust the students 6 

in their replies, but we did verify their replies. 7 

 And we found that there was more alley activity 8 

than, in fact, the students reported.  We reported 9 

what we saw. 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 11 

  MS. SMOLIK:  And you may not know the 12 

answer to this question, but will there be 13 

videotaping surveillance on Van Ness in the 14 

dead-end alley, behind the school, on the Tilden 15 

alley, and on Tilden Street? 16 

  MR. WELLS:  I think it's best the 17 

school answer that question. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Anything else? 19 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Can the school answer 20 

that, then? 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  When they come 22 

up. 23 

  MS. SMOLIK:  When they come up?  Oh, 24 

okay. 25 
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  No, not at this time.  Again, I would 1 

like to ask to keep the record open about some of 2 

the traffic analysis, especially with the 3 

Connecticut Avenue study. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Let's get 5 

the next person, next witness, up.  It is the 6 

architect.  Is that correct?  Good. 7 

  MR. SHINBERG:  Milton Shinberg, 2949 8 

Upton Street. 9 

  The first questions I have are about 10 

the parking, regulated parking, count under zoning. 11 

 Is the basic theory that the existing building 12 

under the 1983 order is okay, it suffices in terms 13 

of its own parking, and that what is being added on 14 

the new site is only the new load? 15 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Yes, that's correct.  16 

It's the assumption that the existing building, 17 

which has a parking requirement, zoning mandated at 18 

24 would be maintained.  For our new calculation on 19 

the new site, we are assuming that the 35 new 20 

faculty will be allocated towards it for a new 21 

requirement of 23 which is two-thirds of the 22 

faculty count, and that the other requirement, the 23 

largest assembly space on the site remains at the 24 

existing school and the existing gymnasium. 25 
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  MR. SHINBERG:  In evaluating the spaces 1 

that are in the new building, you have both 2 

full-size spaces and compact car spaces.  And those 3 

are 8 by 16? 4 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  The compact are 8 by 16. 5 

 Full-size are 9 by 19.  Yes. 6 

  MR. SHINBERG:  Okay.  And some of those 7 

8 by 16 spaces, actually, can you go to a 8 

garage-level image?  Thanks.  How many of those 8 9 

by 16 spaces are tandem? 10 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  All of the 8 by 16 11 

spaces, which you can see, they have a small "c" 12 

next to them.  It's hard for you to see, but 13 

they're back here in part of the stack.  How many 14 

of them are?  What is the question? 15 

  MR. SHINBERG:  I guess a better 16 

question of that would be, how many of the compact 17 

spaces qualify under regulation as not being 18 

stacked?  What would be your count? 19 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  I believe that all of the 20 

complying spaces that we're counting are not 21 

compact.  Is that right?  Oh, there are some?  22 

Okay.  There are 4 on this level and 4, so a total 23 

of 8 out of the 36. 24 

  MR. SHINBERG:  Now, of those eight, are 25 
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you familiar with the rule and the regulations, 1 

chapter 21, that requires that compact spaces to 2 

qualify must be in contiguous rows of five? 3 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  No, I am not. 4 

  MR. SHINBERG:  If that were the case, 5 

would it be fair to say that none of those compact 6 

spaces would count? 7 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Well, I think that it 8 

will be possible for us to configure this garage.  9 

And if we need to change the location of a column 10 

slightly, I believe that we will be able to get 11 

that and create a complying plan that will need to 12 

be, of course, approved by the zoning administrator 13 

as we go forward to get a building permit. 14 

  MR. SHINBERG:  So as of the moment, 15 

though, in this plan, the compact spaces, presuming 16 

that five-car contiguous rule, wouldn't count? 17 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  I can't say for sure I 18 

know that is true. 19 

  MR. SHINBERG:  Then looking at the 9 by 20 

19 spaces, a number of those are tandem also.  How 21 

many of those qualify based on being 9 by 19, 22 

having aisle access, and not being tandem? 23 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Well, we can count them 24 

up. 25 
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  MR. SHINBERG:  Yes, please. 1 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  We have 28. 2 

  MR. SHINBERG:  Okay.  So 28 spaces.  If 3 

the compact spaces didn't count, it would be 28.  4 

I'd like to go now to determining the load.  If the 5 

theory is that only the additional stamps are 6 

required, then 23 is the calculation for the number 7 

of spaces you would have to provide.  Is that 8 

correct? 9 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  That's right. 10 

  MR. SHINBERG:  Okay.  To evaluate this 11 

building and to look at the largest assembly space, 12 

which is the standard under zoning, what is the 13 

largest assembly space in this building? 14 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  In this building, it is 15 

the assembly room, which is on the second floor, 16 

Black Box Theatre. 17 

  MR. SHINBERG:  OP thinks that has got a 18 

capacity of 150 people.  Is that about right? 19 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  It's not fixed seating, 20 

but it will seat in a variety of capacities as much 21 

as 150. 22 

  MR. SHINBERG:  Under the zoning, I 23 

understand that the rule would be one space, one 24 

parking space, for every ten seats? 25 
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  MR. GRIDLEY:  That would be calculated 1 

on a square footage basis, in this case without 2 

fixed seats. 3 

  MR. SHINBERG:  Right.  As I understand 4 

it, based on OP's position, which I think is 5 

correct, then that would be 15 spaces, in addition 6 

to the 23, which would greatly exceed the 28, which 7 

are provided, assuming that the compact spaces 8 

don't count? 9 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Can I just get 10 

clarification?  Do you happen to know the size?  11 

May I ask a question of my associate?  Do you 12 

happen to know the size of the black box? 13 

  MR. SHINBERG:  Suffice it to say that 14 

the Black Box Theatre capacity will certainly be 15 

enough at once space per ten people to take the 16 

requirement for this building over the number that 17 

are provided assuming some final ideas about the 18 

compact spaces certainly.  And even with that, I 19 

think it would still be in excess. 20 

  Let's go to the question of whether 21 

this assembly space is the appropriate one to 22 

count.  Is this building an addition?  Is the new 23 

building an addition? 24 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  In a technical sense of 25 
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the word? 1 

  MR. SHINBERG:  Yes. 2 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  No.  It's a new building. 3 

  MR. SHINBERG:  Right.  So its 4 

obligations under zoning would be stand-alone 5 

requirements? 6 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  We think that it is 7 

appropriate to count it in with -- 8 

  MR. FEOLA:  Mr. Chairman, I'm going to 9 

object to this line of questioning.  We're making 10 

legal conclusions through a cross-examination of a 11 

witness.  Mr. Shinberg is perfectly capable of 12 

making a legal conclusion when he has -- 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right.  I tend to 14 

agree.  What you are asking to do is have him 15 

through his design give the zoning interpretations, 16 

in which case, actually, he has not been put forth 17 

as a witness towards that at all, although in the 18 

realm of architecture and the design of what he is 19 

doing, I have let it go a little bit but as we 20 

start doing the classification of counts, compact, 21 

and the interpretation of the continuous rows of 22 

five. 23 

  And now to this, I think, Mr. Shinberg, 24 

the question that you are asking, which may have 25 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 301 

some relevancy for the answer by the architect, -- 1 

and I would like to go back to it -- is to just 2 

look at the Office of Planning.  And whether you 3 

reviewed the Office of Planning's analysis and 4 

their parking count and you find that to be in 5 

agreement or not agreement of their analysis.  And 6 

then we could probably move on to the next 7 

question. 8 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Well, I don't agree with 9 

it.  I believe that it should be calculated based 10 

on the additional faculty with the largest space 11 

being looking at the school and the parking across 12 

the site as a whole. 13 

  I would point out again that it would 14 

be reviewed in application for permit.  And in any 15 

case, I believe that we have 36 complying spaces 16 

below grade with 3 complying spaces above, for a 17 

total of 39. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 19 

  MR. SHINBERG:  I'll ask just a 20 

categorical question.  The three spaces that are at 21 

grade, are those dedicated to van use? 22 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  For the bus parking.  23 

There's two of them that actually would be 24 

complying.  One of them is stacked. 25 
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  MR. SHINBERG:  So they would not be 1 

available for faculty or staff parking? 2 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  But they are complying 3 

spaces. 4 

  MR. SHINBERG:  And in the back of the 5 

existing building, if I recall the site plan, the 6 

number of spaces in the 1983 order, which was 24, 7 

has been reduced to 21.  Is that correct? 8 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  There are 24 now.  And, 9 

as I mentioned in my testimony, we are going to 10 

propose to take the 3 bus parking spaces and 11 

relocate them so that it goes down to 21. 12 

  MR. SHINBERG:  So the loss of those 3 13 

required spaces under the '83 order would have to 14 

be transferred into the new building or there would 15 

be a deficit? 16 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  That's right. 17 

  MR. SHINBERG:  All right.  So that 18 

would add to the requirement? 19 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  That's right. 20 

  MR. SHINBERG:  Okay.  Let's talk about 21 

the openings in the facade for the vehicles.  22 

Starting with Connecticut Avenue, how wide is that 23 

opening in the avenue approximately? 24 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Well, let's see.  I 25 
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believe it's approximately 20 feet. 1 

  MR. SHINBERG:  And the width for the 2 

lane that then peels off from that to provide 3 

access to the queue, what is the queue lane width 4 

at that point? 5 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  I believe that is 6 

approximately ten feet. 7 

  MR. SHINBERG:  In a drawing that may or 8 

may not be in this presentation, there was a car 9 

shown entering here, making the S turn, and going 10 

here.  And the trajectory of that car put a wheel 11 

over that edge where the ramp started going down 12 

and possibly getting very close to that wall. 13 

  I understand from Mr. Wells that that 14 

hasn't been tested out geometrically to see if it 15 

meets the turn radiuses.  Is it appropriate for 16 

this hearing, do you think, to make a submission 17 

that shows whether that actually works or not since 18 

it is a critical point in the plan? 19 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Well, I believe that it 20 

is certainly going to be possible to make it work. 21 

 And I think it gets into the extent to which final 22 

design can be accomplished in a process like this. 23 

  I'm comfortable with the schematic 24 

level of this design and our ability to make it 25 
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work within the zoning regulations and within the 1 

building regulations. 2 

  MR. SHINBERG:  One of the reasons I am 3 

asking that has to do with this area right here.  4 

Should it not work, then it would be necessary to 5 

bring another lane width in, which would cross a 6 

Metro air shaft.  Would that be legitimate?  Is 7 

that a possibility? 8 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  I don't think it would be 9 

required.  I don't anticipate it would have to be 10 

done. 11 

  MR. SHINBERG:  The next is a question 12 

related to this, which is the portion of the exit 13 

stair, one of the two fire exits that exits.  If I 14 

am reading this correctly, people who leave that 15 

stair would be delivered to the area where those 16 

two vehicular lanes are coming into the building.  17 

Is that correct? 18 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  To be honest with you, I 19 

think that is an area.  I don't think that is 20 

ultimately where we would have them exit out.  So I 21 

would say that, again, we would not want to create 22 

an unsafe siltation and in the development of this 23 

design, any conflict like that will be resolved to 24 

meet the regulations. 25 
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  MR. SHINBERG:  Okay.  I would like to 1 

ask a few questions about the character of Upton 2 

Street.  There have been comments or part of the 3 

presentation is that it's compatible. 4 

  Talking about the scale of the street, 5 

first of all, do you think that the scale of Upton 6 

Street in terms of the way it relates to the 7 

architect is similar to hundreds and hundreds of 8 

streets in this city that have rowhouses, large 9 

trees? 10 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  I think that Upton Street 11 

has portions of it which have houses on them that 12 

are residential in scale.  It also has buildings on 13 

it which are larger in scale, like Howard 14 

University.  So not all of Upton but the part of it 15 

that is houses, yes, I think it is residential 16 

scale, similar to other streets. 17 

  MR. SHINBERG:  Okay.  Based on your 18 

familiarity with the neighborhood geography, would 19 

you show how much of the drop-off area as it comes 20 

around back looping down to Upton Street would be 21 

visible from Upton Street? 22 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  So you're talking about 23 

the area under the building where we have another 24 

entrance? 25 
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  MR. SHINBERG:  Correct. 1 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  I mean, I think it has to 2 

be represented graphically looking in a line.  Some 3 

of the houses on Upton beyond the alley we'll be 4 

able to see slightly into this zone.  So I would 5 

characterize that as not very far.  It's probably 6 

about 100-150 feet up the street. 7 

  MR. SHINBERG:  So the alley width plus 8 

the two drop-off lanes, which is a service area, 9 

will be visible facing the Upton Street side of the 10 

property? 11 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  The area where children 12 

will be picked up and dropped off under the 13 

building, which is an entrance to the building, 14 

will be visible to some houses on Upton. 15 

  MR. SHINBERG:  Okay.  A question about 16 

the rooftop.  On the rooftop's land, can it go up 17 

one more level from that?  Will one of the fire 18 

stairs go up to the rooftop for fire service? 19 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  We are going to have 20 

access to the rooftop.  It will probably be through 21 

a hatch.  At this point I believe it is what our 22 

design shows. 23 

  MR. SHINBERG:  So at that point, 24 

without a stair, you believe you can achieve the 25 
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code obligations without a stair and, therefore, 1 

would not have a second penthouse?  Is that your 2 

position? 3 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  I believe so.  I believe 4 

that is the case. 5 

  MR. SHINBERG:  I think that is it.  Oh, 6 

one more question.  There is some question about 7 

the definition of yards here, but my question, I am 8 

just going to ask one factual question about 9 

dimensions.  How much dimension running east-west 10 

is over public space? 11 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Well, 16 feet.  The alley 12 

is about 16 feet wide. 13 

  MR. SHINBERG:  And how much of it would 14 

be over school property? 15 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  I believe it's another 17 16 

feet or so. 17 

  MR. SHINBERG:  Thank you. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  Next 19 

witness? 20 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Hi.  My name is Julie 21 

Weisman.  I'm at 2932 Upton Street. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Representing the 23 

NULS party? 24 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Representing the NULS 25 
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party.  Thank you. 1 

  Hi, Mr. Pruitt. 2 

  MR. PRUITT:  Good afternoon. 3 

  MS. WEISMAN:  First question, has the 4 

board of trustees voted to support Burke's 5 

application in its entirety, in all of its detail? 6 

  MR. PRUITT:  Yes, we have.  We have 7 

reviewed it thoroughly? 8 

  MS. WEISMAN:  There was a vote on the 9 

record? 10 

  MR. PRUITT:  Yes. 11 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Thank you. 12 

  It seems that one component that we 13 

have been talking about, particularly with Mr. 14 

Shinberg, is the parking garage.  Are you aware 15 

that there is some technical data that show rock 16 

fairly close to the surface, maybe as close as 17 

seven feet? 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  How does this get 19 

to the special exception zoning? 20 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Pardon? 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  How does this get 22 

to the special exception in the zoning 23 

requirements? 24 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Give me two seconds, and 25 



 

 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

 309 

I will be there. 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's what you 2 

have. 3 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Okay. 4 

  MR. PRUITT:  Yes, we are. 5 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Yes, you are.  Does this 6 

cause Burke any concern about its ability to 7 

construct a garage as it is currently designed? 8 

  MR. PRUITT:  That is why we have had 9 

technical studies performed as part of our due 10 

diligence in this process. 11 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Has the board of trustees 12 

formally made a commitment to construct the garage 13 

to whatever depth was necessary to provide the 14 

parking that you have indicated in your plans? 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let me actually 16 

clarify before we go too far down.  If they don't 17 

build this garage, they don't have an order if it's 18 

approved.  So it's all moot. 19 

  I mean, we have to make an assumption 20 

here.  We are looking at a proposed project that is 21 

going to be built.  If they end up running out of 22 

money, -- I don't know -- maybe they lose all of 23 

their students for some reason, anything that stops 24 

construction, then it's a useful order if it's 25 
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approved. 1 

  So I don't want to get into the 2 

hypotheticals of if it can't be built, what are you 3 

going to do?  If it can't be built, then everything 4 

that we decide and rule on won't be of any use to 5 

them anyway. 6 

  In fact, if it gets to the point, our 7 

orders will be tied to the design and the documents 8 

that will be presented here in this hearing.  And 9 

they will go down to DCRA.  And permits will be 10 

pulled on that. 11 

  If there is a minor modification to 12 

those that have impact on the zoning issues that we 13 

have talked to or given relief to, they will need 14 

to come back here for modification. 15 

  Do you follow what I am saying? 16 

  MS. WEISMAN:  I do.  And, with all due 17 

respect, if you can let me just say this one piece? 18 

 The neighborhood has had a very similar situation 19 

with an apartment building. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I understand 21 

that.  And it's in the record, and I have read all 22 

of that. 23 

  MS. WEISMAN:  And they came back with a 24 

hardship exception.  And it was granted.  And the 25 
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neighborhood is concerned that something similar 1 

will happen because a school is a very enticing 2 

proposition and a sympathetic proposition, 3 

especially if they've taken the time to -- 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let me be clear 5 

on that last thing.  So what you are trying to do 6 

is invoke the fact that, look, you know you have a 7 

problem, you know you have a bedrock you are going 8 

to have to dynamite.  That will preclude them in 9 

your mind from coming back and making a variance 10 

case if so needed on a practical difficulty of an 11 

existing condition? 12 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Well, we would like to 13 

know up front whether or not they have the true 14 

commitment and that they understand that.  I think 15 

that is a fair question to ask. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I think they do 17 

know.  Is that your understanding of what is there? 18 

  MR. PRUITT:  That is our understanding. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 20 

  MS. WEISMAN:  And is it fair to ask if 21 

they have the commitment to spend the necessary 22 

funds in order to -- 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  It's a fair 24 

question to ask, but it has no use or value to the 25 
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board.  Is that clear? 1 

  MS. WEISMAN:  I'll move on.  I 2 

understand. 3 

  Mr. Pruitt, you testified that as the 4 

chairman of the board of trustees, you learned 5 

certain lessons from the last hearing and that 6 

since that hearing, you have tried to keep the 7 

neighbors better informed.  Can you tell us what 8 

steps you personally have taken to keep the 9 

neighbors better informed? 10 

  MR. PRUITT:  Well, I think it's more 11 

appropriate what we have done as an institution.  12 

Personally I can say that I have attended numerous 13 

meetings with community.  I have attended all of 14 

the open meetings. 15 

  We have discussed this at almost every 16 

board meeting for the last year in one form or 17 

fashion.  We have had special committees working on 18 

this subject.  We have had any number of off-site 19 

orientations for myself and other board members 20 

about this project and the elements of it.  So 21 

there has been extensive and complete involvement. 22 

  If you want me to give you a total 23 

hourly, you know, I can't give you that. 24 

  MS. WEISMAN:  That's not necessary.  25 
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Have you taken any steps personally to address any 1 

of the concerns by neighbors who actually expressed 2 

concerns at the earlier hearing and to speak with 3 

them personally? 4 

  MR. PRUITT:  Yes, we have. 5 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Can you tell us what you 6 

did in that respect? 7 

  MR. PRUITT:  Well, I think those 8 

concerns, many of those concerns, are represented 9 

in the plan that is before the BZA today.  And I 10 

think, again, to reiterate, we act as a board.  I 11 

speak on behalf of the board.  But personally I am 12 

just a board member. 13 

  So if you're asking am I going to 14 

somehow sit here as an individual speaking, I might 15 

give you a different answer on many things.  But as 16 

a board, we have taken all of those actions. 17 

  MS. WEISMAN:  You have testified that 18 

originally your application was for 360 and now 19 

this new application is down to 320. 20 

  MR. PRUITT:  The application that was 21 

rejected in 2001 was for 360. 22 

  MS. WEISMAN:  My question to you is, do 23 

you have any information or do you know whether the 24 

new school will be able to house up to 360? 25 
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  MR. PRUITT:  Again, based on the 1 

information that we have obtained from architects 2 

and other professionals, we believe that that is an 3 

appropriate number. 4 

  MS. WEISMAN:  I am not sure you 5 

answered my question.  I asked whether the new 6 

building that you are proposing right now, 7 

regardless of what you are asking the number to be, 8 

will it actually be able to support 360 students? 9 

  MR. PRUITT:  Well, your question 10 

suggests that all 320 students have to go into the 11 

new building.  The plan that is before the BZA 12 

comprises both buildings into one operation.  And I 13 

think your question is somewhat misleading. 14 

  MS. WEISMAN:  All right.  That's fair. 15 

 Both buildings together, will they be able to 16 

house up to 360 students? 17 

  MR. PRUITT:  We're not asking for 360 18 

students. 19 

  MS. WEISMAN:  But that's not -- the 20 

question I asked is, will both buildings together 21 

once this project is built be able to house 360 22 

students? 23 

  MR. PRUITT:  I can't answer that 24 

because we are not asking for 360 students. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 1 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Is there somebody else 2 

that I should direct that question to? 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Well, let me 4 

understand why that would relate to what we are 5 

doing here.  I mean, we have no jurisdiction over 6 

telling them what their occupancy can be, will be. 7 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Again, it is relevant to 8 

the fact that they have been in noncompliance over 9 

the past seven years. 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  How is it 11 

relevant to the noncompliance? 12 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Because, regardless of 13 

what limit they are asking for -- 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So you are trying 15 

to establish what the actual legal occupation of 16 

the two buildings together would be? 17 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Yes, I am.  I think 18 

that's a fair question given the noncompliance in 19 

previous years. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  So that's 21 

a good way to ask it.  It is probably an architect 22 

question. 23 

  MR. PRUITT:  It is probably an 24 

architect question, yes. 25 
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  MS. WEISMAN:  I would hope that the 1 

board would give me leeway to ask that of Mr. 2 

Shapiro also in case he does know the answer to 3 

that question. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  It would be 5 

highly doubtful he does, but what you are asking is 6 

-- let me just be absolutely clear. 7 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Sure. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I am not trying 9 

to cut you off.  And I hope people have patience 10 

with me.  I am going to be very direct with this 11 

because cross-examination is an exciting time, but 12 

it is only effective when it is very direct. 13 

  And I will tell you very directly my 14 

job is to make sure that you keep on point.  And on 15 

point means in the parameters of what our special 16 

exception case is before us. 17 

  So don't take it as I am getting 18 

frustrated or anything like that or I don't agree 19 

with what you are doing or I definitely agree with 20 

what you are doing.  I am going to try and focus 21 

you.  And if I don't understand the question, as I 22 

said before, then it's not going very far.  And, 23 

again, it's for our purpose. 24 

  So what you want to establish is the 25 
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building code designation of the total occupancy of 1 

this building.  It has nothing to do with the 2 

administration of setting enrollment or anything 3 

like that because you have a concern that if they 4 

can pack 10,000 kids in here, why aren't they going 5 

to do that?  Is that correct? 6 

  MS. WEISMAN:  That is my precise 7 

question.  Thank you. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Boy, that was 9 

quick.  All right.  So what we are going to do is 10 

we are going to give the architect a couple of 11 

moments if they have that.  And if not, they're 12 

going to be able to address very quickly on how 13 

they will get that to you. 14 

  All right.  Other questions?  Any other 15 

questions? 16 

  MS. WEISMAN:  For Mr. Pruitt.  You 17 

acknowledge in your testimony that you were out of 18 

compliance when you came in front of this board in 19 

2001 and that you are still out of compliance in 20 

front of this board now. 21 

  Did the board take any steps?  I 22 

understand the traffic management plan, but did the 23 

board take or the institution, as you said, take 24 

any other additional steps to address some of the 25 
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concerns of the neighbors related to noncompliance? 1 

  MR. PRUITT:  Yes. 2 

  MS. WEISMAN:  And what were those 3 

steps? 4 

  MR. PRUITT:  May I list them? 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  What were the -- 6 

  MS. WEISMAN:  There were many concerns 7 

about noise, traffic, parking, in particular.  In 8 

fact -- I'm not supposed to testify, but you're 9 

asking me. 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm asking 11 

because it's a very general question. 12 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Yes.  And the neighbors 13 

have specifically gone to the school. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So you want to 15 

know the answer to how did they address in terms of 16 

the noncompliance with the over-enrollment -- 17 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Right. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- the traffic, 19 

their parking, the noise, the population, all of 20 

the issues that are essentially before us with the 21 

special exception?  Is that correct? 22 

  MS. WEISMAN:  I just asked if they took 23 

any other steps besides the traffic manage plan to 24 

address the issues, the concerns related to the 25 
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noncompliance, yes. 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  In addition to 2 

the drop of enrollment of five students for two 3 

years, which you also heard testified?  Is that 4 

correct? 5 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Yes, I did hear that.  6 

Yes. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Anything else? 8 

  MR. PRUITT:  Yes.  We've moved certain 9 

functions, like the trash location and other small 10 

administrative actions there.  If she wants more 11 

than that, I am at a loss since I'm not there every 12 

day. 13 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Maybe the rest of my 14 

questions are better addressed to Mr. Shapiro.  So 15 

I'll thank you. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Thank you 17 

very much. 18 

  Mr. Shapiro, let's follow up with that. 19 

 Any other mitigating circumstances that have been 20 

implemented?  What I would like to do is say that 21 

is not already submitted into the record.  I mean, 22 

we are familiar with a couple of things that were 23 

discussed.  So we're not redundant, if you want to 24 

highlight anything in addition? 25 
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  MR. SHAPIRO:  Okay.  Well, I know that 1 

what we included in the record in the traffic 2 

management plan addressed a lot of it.  We have 3 

moved the trash.  We have changed companies of 4 

trash pickup so that when a neighbor complained 5 

that the first one wasn't as responsive to the 6 

hours that we had given.  We had one large event 7 

where we had off-site parking to experiment with 8 

that idea. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Provision of 10 

off-site parking. 11 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  So we provided off-site 12 

parking.  We are as careful.  There have been one 13 

or two mistakes over two years, but we are very 14 

diligent about shutting off air conditioning at a 15 

certain hour, whether there are evening meetings or 16 

not, so that the noise from -- 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Shut down 18 

systems to reduce the noise of the mechanical 19 

systems in the exterior. 20 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  So parking, noise.  What 21 

else were you saying, Julie? 22 

  MS. WEISMAN:  I was just asking what 23 

else, what other issues you have tried to address. 24 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Well, without -- 25 
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  MS. WEISMAN:  Can I follow up on the 1 

parking because I am unaware of that, what you 2 

tried to do in that respect.  Can you describe that 3 

for us? 4 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes.  At an event, we had 5 

off-site parking, and parents were shuttled to the 6 

school. 7 

  MS. WEISMAN:  And when was that? 8 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  This I believe was the 9 

curriculum night. 10 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Do you have a month? 11 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  September-October. 12 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Did you follow up and 13 

provide off-site parking for all the rest of your 14 

events? 15 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  No, we didn't.  You're 16 

asking me what we did, right, not what we didn't 17 

do? 18 

  MS. WEISMAN:  No.  I'm just asking a 19 

follow-up question.  And is there a reason that you 20 

did not provide off-site parking for the rest of 21 

the year? 22 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  We had understood the 23 

location we found at the time, which was Howard 24 

University, had expressed a certain -- not a 25 
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reluctance to do it again but a certain awareness 1 

that there were -- that neighbors would complain 2 

that they shouldn't be allowing their parking to be 3 

used in that way.  And we didn't want to make a big 4 

deal out of it. 5 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Did you attempt to get 6 

other off-site parking, commercial off-site 7 

parking? 8 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I'm happy to say the 9 

things that we have done in addition to the 10 

elements that we have added.  So I will answer that 11 

we looked and did not -- we did not look to find 12 

one.  We found one but not in time to use it for 13 

the events that year.  There were many -- 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  The answer 15 

is no. 16 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  The answer is no. 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Next? 18 

  MS. WEISMAN:  I want to follow up on 19 

some questions about BNAC.  I am assuming that it 20 

will be your testimony that when you went to form 21 

BNAC, you were attempting to address legitimate 22 

neighborhood concerns and it wasn't just to be a 23 

stocking horse so you could come into here and say 24 

that you had tried to meet with the neighbors.  Is 25 
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that correct? 1 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes. 2 

  MS. WEISMAN:  And you said that you 3 

were trying to get people on BNAC from different 4 

residential areas.  Is that correct? 5 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Essentially from Upton 6 

but from other key residential areas, yes. 7 

  MS. WEISMAN:  During party status, I 8 

think we talked about Mr. Brown, who had a building 9 

immediately adjacent to you.  Is Mr. Brown or any 10 

of his partners or brothers invited to be on BNAC? 11 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  No. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  I just 13 

need to be given clarification of what is the 14 

significance of BNAC to the board in its 15 

proceedings? 16 

  MS. WEISMAN:  I think the applicant has 17 

made a big deal about BNAC, that a lot of what you 18 

see here today results from cooperation and 19 

advisement from the neighborhood.  I believe the 20 

neighborhood doesn't believe that and would like to 21 

be able to explore that.  This would be our first 22 

opportunity to actually do that. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Well, regretfully 24 

not.  We're not going to be exploring what BNAC 25 
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created, who was on it or why they were on it 1 

because, even if we found out that they are all 2 

paid consultants of the school, what can I do with 3 

that? 4 

  I am going to be extreme in my 5 

examples.  What we have is a product that they say 6 

was created by this utopian group.  God bless.  But 7 

what we have in front of us is the application and 8 

the project to now review.  It doesn't matter who 9 

created it, whether we like them or not, know them 10 

or not.  That's my point. 11 

  You're going down a road that has no 12 

bearing.  Stick to the merits of the actual 13 

proposed project.  So chipping holes and then 14 

creating, as you would say in your 15 

characterization, some shell organization that 16 

created this project doesn't help us find out the 17 

difficulties of the project. 18 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Okay.  If the board will 19 

not rely on the fact that they say that this was an 20 

advisory group done in consultation with the 21 

neighbors, I am fine with that. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Here is a 23 

fundamental issue that you raise with BNAC.  You 24 

say, "We ought to not believe them because they say 25 
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it represents the neighborhood, and the 1 

neighborhood doesn't agree with it." 2 

  It's pretty darned clear with 18 3 

requests for party status in opposition that there 4 

is a difference of opinions.  We have kind of dealt 5 

with that this morning.  So I don't think we need 6 

to have that reiterated so that we might be aware 7 

of that situation. 8 

  MS. WEISMAN:  That's fine.  You 9 

mentioned traffic cops, I believe off-duty police 10 

officers in two locations.  Is that correct, for 11 

your traffic management plan? 12 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes, yes. 13 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Is it Burke's intention 14 

that they will be there all day? 15 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  No. 16 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Can you tell us the hours 17 

that they will be there? 18 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  During the -- certainly 19 

during the peak hours.  Our current -- the way we 20 

are currently working is that they police officer 21 

in the afternoon is there from 2:30 to 6:00 and the 22 

police officer in the morning is there from 23 

approximately -- I'm looking at my assistant head 24 

of school -- 7:00 to 9:00 and that the traffic 25 
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monitor is there from approximately 7:00 to 10:30. 1 

  MS. WEISMAN:  And when the police -- 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm sorry.  7:00 3 

a.m. to 10:30 a.m.? 4 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I'm sorry.  7:00, yes. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 6 

  MS. WEISMAN:  And at the times the 7 

police officer is not there and, in particular, I 8 

am speaking of the -- where it empties onto Upton 9 

Street, where you have two lanes coming in, you're 10 

leaving it to signs in order for people to navigate 11 

their way.  Is that correct? 12 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  There won't be a police 13 

officer there except the hours that I mentioned. 14 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Will there be police 15 

officers there during key events? 16 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes. 17 

  MS. WEISMAN:  You mentioned in your 18 

testimony that the police officers were, the 19 

off-duty police officers were, attempting to get to 20 

know the kids and the families.  Do you know 21 

whether in your experiment last year the police 22 

officers, likewise, tried to get to know the 23 

neighbors and to meet their concerns also? 24 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I have had differing 25 
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reviews.  A number of neighbors, including a couple 1 

who were -- who opposed our previous application, 2 

have commented on the courtesy and the good will of 3 

the cops, of the -- 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Actually, a 5 

direct answer to that is did you instruct them or 6 

is it part of their job description to go out and 7 

get to know the neighbors and be friendly with the 8 

neighbors? 9 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  The community.  They're 10 

meant to be courteous and friendly to everyone. 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So the 12 

description and direction of what their conduct is 13 

to be? 14 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes. 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Did you 16 

find them outside of that conduct at any time? 17 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  There have been a couple 18 

of occasions when a complaint has been made that 19 

they have been. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And what happened 21 

with that complaint? 22 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  We speak with the 23 

uniformed officer and the uniformed officer's 24 

supervisor.  And we in one case asked that that 25 
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particular officer not be sent to us anymore.  And 1 

in the other -- 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And did that 3 

happen? 4 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes.  And in the other 5 

case, we were satisfied that it had been a genuine 6 

misunderstanding.  The officer was regretful.  And 7 

we were assured that it wouldn't happen again. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Next 9 

question? 10 

  MS. WEISMAN:  The enforcement committee 11 

that's part of your enforcement plan, have you 12 

received complaints from some of the neighbors 13 

about that, that by having three Burke members and 14 

three neighbors, that maybe the committee would not 15 

go anywhere? 16 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I've had some complaints 17 

from some individuals about everything. 18 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Is Burke willing to, 19 

instead of the enforcement committee, make a 20 

contract with the neighbors, where you just have 21 

strict criteria that they need to meet and that if 22 

they violate those criteria, the neighbors will 23 

have a cause of action in a court of law? 24 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  What I want to do is to 25 
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explain as best I can the proposal that we have in 1 

front of the BZA and hope that the BZA then takes 2 

it under its most serious consideration. 3 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Is your answer no? 4 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  My answer is that I am 5 

unwilling to engage in hypotheticals.  I don't 6 

think it will be valuable for me to engage in 7 

hypotheticals. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Next question? 9 

  MS. WEISMAN:  You mentioned that 10 

students have a code of conduct; is that correct, 11 

or rules of conduct? 12 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes. 13 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Does Burke find 14 

acceptable behavior 2 violations a day or up to 40 15 

violations a month for students in their code of 16 

conduct? 17 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I'm not sure what you 18 

mean. 19 

  MS. WEISMAN:  A student cuts class 20 

twice a day and does that for 40 times during the 21 

month. 22 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I do understand your -- 23 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Does Burke find that an 24 

acceptable standard of conduct? 25 
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  MR. SHAPIRO:  We would find an 1 

acceptable standard of conduct if there were two 2 

latenesses; for example, across the student body.  3 

If across the student body of Edmund Burke School 4 

there were two latenesses every morning and every 5 

day, I would be very satisfied. 6 

  MS. WEISMAN:  That is not the question 7 

I asked.  I asked per student, would you find that 8 

acceptable conduct for the student? 9 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  No.  If a student -- no. 10 

 My expectation is that if a student were breaking 11 

-- if the student -- 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  It's answered.  13 

Next question? 14 

  MS. WEISMAN:  In disciplining that 15 

student, would you expect the student to have an 16 

equal vote with you on whether it was a violation 17 

and whether or not what -- 18 

  MR. FEOLA:  Mr. Chairman, I'm going to 19 

object to this whole line of questioning. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 21 

  MR. FEOLA:  It has nothing to do with 22 

his direct testimony. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  If you're meaning 24 

for him to substantively and seriously answer about 25 
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the student conduct code, I have to ask, how does 1 

that relate to what we're doing.  If you're trying 2 

to draw the connection to their violations of their 3 

transportation and -- 4 

  MS. WEISMAN:  And it will be. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- impact areas, 6 

you're much better served to ask the direct 7 

questions on the direct information you want. 8 

  MS. WEISMAN:  I'm trying to -- I am not 9 

quite sure I understand what you are saying.  I'm 10 

not permitted to testify. 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Here is my 12 

understanding of what your question was. 13 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Okay. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is it acceptable 15 

-- first of all, what his level of acceptance -- 16 

and how we're supposed to gauge that, who knows -- 17 

if it is acceptable, which is the first prong of 18 

the question, that a student has two violations of 19 

the conduct. 20 

  I took that to mean, okay.  You 21 

actually want us to be thinking about the allowable 22 

two violations of the trips coming and going to the 23 

school.  So you're making the analogy of students 24 

and cars. 25 
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  Why?  Is that true? 1 

  MS. WEISMAN:  No.  I'm making the 2 

analogy what a school would find acceptable for its 3 

students versus what a school would find acceptable 4 

for conduct of itself because essentially that is 5 

what the institution is saying, is we are an 6 

institution and we should be permitted to have 40 7 

violations a month and if I'm not -- 8 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  That's not we're saying. 9 

 I don't know if -- 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Right. 11 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I would like some 12 

direction about whether I should answer it or not 13 

or -- I have spoken once before about something 14 

that you weren't interested in.  So I've got to be 15 

careful. 16 

  MS. WEISMAN:  I'll withdraw the 17 

question. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No.  Actually, 19 

the specific question, I don't find a problem with 20 

the substance.  It's just I am having to kind of 21 

meander into that, right to the heart of the 22 

matter. 23 

  I mean, ask him directly, "Do you think 24 

the school is responsible enough to sit on this 25 
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committee, to make decisions that affect itself?" 1 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Would you think 3 

anything else? 4 

  MS. WEISMAN:  Of course, they're going 5 

to say yes. 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So, then, why ask 7 

the question? 8 

  MS. WEISMAN:  If there are more than 40 9 

violations a month, let's say there are 60 10 

violations a month, under the current plan, as 11 

expressed, would neighbors have to wait I assume 3 12 

months before they would get any relief because the 13 

committee only meets 3 times a year? 14 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  No, they wouldn't have to 15 

wait three months to get any relief.  If there were 16 

60 infractions reported in a reporting period, the 17 

school, my expectation and full intention, is that 18 

way before those 60 infractions were logged because 19 

we will be looking at this every day, that we would 20 

be putting pretty strenuous relief measures into 21 

action. 22 

  If there -- certainly if somehow, which 23 

I find -- which I think would be highly unlikely, 24 

these 60 violations happened and we had not put any 25 
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further mitigation efforts into place, we would 1 

certainly do so immediately after the report and 2 

having received an unsatisfactory grade. 3 

  MS. WEISMAN:  If, for some reason, 4 

Burke doesn't have the money or stops, for whatever 5 

reason, stops paying the police officers, what 6 

recourse does the neighborhood have? 7 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Again, I'm, respectfully, 8 

very uncomfortable in answering hypotheticals. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Well, I don't 10 

think -- that's actually a fairly pertinent 11 

question.  How can you guarantee that you are going 12 

to have the off-duty officers directing traffic, 13 

which is part of your plan and part of -- I don't 14 

know -- its functioning? 15 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Well, it is part of the 16 

plan if it is approved by the BZA.  And that is 17 

seen as part of the -- and the traffic management 18 

plan is approved.  Then short of -- I keep on going 19 

back to the free tickets, which won't be part of 20 

the plan.  The presence of traffic, uniformed 21 

traffic officers, too, are part of the plan. 22 

  So we are obliged to stick with the 23 

plan as best I can understand the question. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That seems to be 25 
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a pertinent answer. 1 

  MS. WEISMAN:  And would that be your 2 

answer with respect to surveillance cameras if they 3 

break down or, for whatever reason, they -- 4 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Yes.  Our intention is to 5 

adhere to the plan. 6 

  MS. WEISMAN:  We'll put the rest of our 7 

case on direct.  Thanks. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Actually, you 9 

didn't present any of your case, just to be clear. 10 

 You conducted cross-examination. 11 

  MS. WEISMAN:  I said that. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Good.  13 

Where are we?  That's all of the witnesses?  Let's 14 

go to Van Ness is next.  Is that correct? 15 

  MR. P. BROWN:  If I could start quickly 16 

with Mr. Gridley, the architect? 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Are you crossing 18 

all of the witnesses? 19 

  MR. P. BROWN:  No.  I just think Mr. 20 

Gridley and Mr. Pruitt. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  You 22 

obviously are able to cross them all.  I just want 23 

to make sure that they are getting ready.  Okay.  24 

Let's go. 25 
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  MR. P. BROWN:  If I could, Mr. Gridley, 1 

if you could take me to the site plan picture? 2 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  That's the site plan 3 

picture there. 4 

  MR. P. BROWN:  The one closer in, first 5 

floor.  Like Mr. Zaidain, I would like you to 6 

amplify.  You've got the front yard being 7 

Connecticut Avenue. 8 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  That's right. 9 

  MR. P. BROWN:  You've got one of these 10 

side yards being the building adjacent to Mr. 11 

Brown's building, Sirius, LLC, there. 12 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  That's right. 13 

  MR. P. BROWN:  You've again got another 14 

side yard being Upton Street? 15 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  That's correct. 16 

  MR. P. BROWN:  And, then, are you 17 

considering part of the boundary on the alley as 18 

also being a side yard? 19 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Back to the point where 20 

it becomes parallel to Connecticut Avenue. 21 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Okay.  How do you 22 

explain the conflict with the definition of rear 23 

yard, which says that the rear yard runs for the 24 

width of the property? 25 
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  MR. GRIDLEY:  Parallel to the front 1 

yard. 2 

  MR. P. BROWN:  It doesn't say that.  It 3 

says it runs the width of the property.  So -- 4 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  But it's no regular lot. 5 

  MR. P. BROWN:  I understand that, but 6 

the width of the property, you're defining it as 7 

the distance between Mr. Brown's building at the 8 

corner there to that spot where the property -- 9 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  We're defining it as the 10 

area parallel to the front yard on an irregular 11 

lot, which I believe there is precedent for, with 12 

side yards on the other sides. 13 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Okay.  Fine.  I'm not so 14 

sure if the picture helps, but the garage, if you 15 

could show one of the levels of probably the first? 16 

 You have indicated that your building, including 17 

access, has a gross floor area of 34,276 square 18 

feet? 19 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  That's right. 20 

  MR. P. BROWN:  And then for purposes of 21 

calculating your loading, you have excluded certain 22 

areas, correct? 23 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Above -- yes, that's 24 

right, above grade. 25 
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  MR. P. BROWN:  Above grade.  And have 1 

you excluded drive aisles, access aisles? 2 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Yes, above grade. 3 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Above grade?  Maybe you 4 

could go because you have excluded access aisles.  5 

Can you quantify that number in square feet or 6 

would you be able to?  Perhaps it would be helpful 7 

because this I think is an issue, be able to 8 

quantify in categories the exclusions he has made 9 

because, again, the regulations provide a laundry 10 

list of exclusions.  It also provides those that 11 

are not excluded.  So that I think it would be 12 

helpful -- 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So is your 14 

question for him to identify the areas in the 15 

square footage for that that was reduced for the 16 

total amount, so that being what doesn't go to FAR 17 

and then the others that are allowable exclusions 18 

under the loading requirements? 19 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Recognizing that those 20 

exclusions are different for loading than they are 21 

for parking. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's correct, 23 

but one would be reduced from the FAR, which would 24 

then be reduced from the loading.  For instance, 25 
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your example of the drive aisle ramp, that is going 1 

to be taken out of the FAR calculation.  It won't 2 

go to the calculation of the loading requirements. 3 

  MR. P. BROWN:  But I need to know and 4 

I'm asking him to quantify those elements that he 5 

is making the exclusion because if you look at the 6 

regulations, particularly if you compare loading 7 

with parking, they're not the same.  Parking 8 

excludes drive aisles and access aisles.  Loading 9 

does not make that exclusion. 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We got that. 11 

  MR. P. BROWN:  So the point is I am 12 

asking him to quantify by the various categories -- 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  To make sure his 14 

calculations are right or that he doesn't have a 15 

requirement for the loading? 16 

  MR. P. BROWN:  That's correct. 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So it's in order 18 

to be helpful to us so that we know that we're 19 

actually going in the right direction. 20 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Well, I'm asking him the 21 

question.  And I don't want to put him on the spot 22 

to sit here and calculate them because I don't 23 

think he has, but -- 24 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Yes, I have. 25 
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  MR. P. BROWN:  Well, then, perhaps if 1 

you could -- and written form would be helpful, but 2 

if you could provide it breaking down by the 3 

various elements, that would be helpful. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Actually not.  5 

Let's not take the time now.  Let me hear from the 6 

board if we have any objection to having that 7 

submitted. 8 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Let me make sure I 9 

understand.  I mean, we're talking about 2205.2 10 

because that was the basis for excluding the 11 

calculated gross square feet in order to determine 12 

whether or not you need a loading area. 13 

  MR. P. BROWN:  That's right. 14 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  And so if I understand 15 

what Mr. Brown is asking is you have got these 16 

exclusions listed in here, parking spaces, loading 17 

berths, service delivery loading spaces, loading 18 

platform area, attendant shelter, gassing services. 19 

 You want to know what the amount of square footage 20 

per that category is? 21 

  MR. P. BROWN:  That's right and also 22 

because he is claiming that -- and very 23 

specifically, he is claiming that drive aisles, 24 

access lanes are excluded from his calculation. 25 
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  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  I don't think I heard 1 

that.  I thought we were just talking about 2 

everything in 2205.2. 3 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Well, I asked him a very 4 

specific question.  And he said -- and I go back to 5 

his testimony, and then I have asked him again, 6 

access lanes, drive aisles to parking have been 7 

excluded.  And he says, "Yes." 8 

  So, then, my follow-up question is, 9 

please quantify the square footage of that because, 10 

again, my premise being that that is not properly 11 

excludable. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  This 13 

is what I propose.  Let's have that submitted in by 14 

the architect.  The board can review it in the time 15 

that we have before the next hearing.  If that 16 

impacts the entire case, so be it.  Let me say that 17 

is going to be served to all of the parties. 18 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  If I can just make a 19 

point clear, we and Mr. Feola and the architect -- 20 

might want to clarify this.  The reason why a 21 

loading -- their only argument, the only point that 22 

they have made that the reason why the loading 23 

berth is not required is because of 2205.2, 24 

correct? 25 
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  MR. P. BROWN:  That's what I understand 1 

their argument is, that the -- 2 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Right.  I just want to 3 

make sure because, that being the case, then why 4 

don't we stick to that inventory, being what is 5 

under that regulation and nothing else.  I just 6 

want to make sure that we are all clear. 7 

  MR. FEOLA:  That's correct. 8 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Okay. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  They need to make 10 

this submission of square footage that shows they 11 

are not required to have loading and leave it at 12 

that. 13 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Okay. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Next 15 

question? 16 

  MR. P. BROWN:  That's it for Mr. 17 

Gridley. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Next?  Who else 19 

did you want? 20 

  MR. P. BROWN:  I believe Mr. Pruitt. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Mr. Pruitt? 22 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Very quickly, Mr. 23 

Pruitt.  In your direct testimony, you indicated 24 

that as part of your rolling back into compliance, 25 
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you have reduced your students by five for the year 1 

that just passed, 2002? 2 

  MR. PRUITT:  That's correct. 3 

  MR. P. BROWN:  And you plan to reduce 4 

another five students for 2003-2004? 5 

  MR. PRUITT:  That is also correct. 6 

  MR. P. BROWN:  And the cost to the 7 

school for each of those 5 students is $100,000? 8 

  MR. PRUITT:  Roughly, approximately. 9 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Calculated based on the 10 

tuition rate? 11 

  MR. PRUITT:  All the fees and others, 12 

yes. 13 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Taking that a step 14 

further, though, you have been out of compliance at 15 

the level of about 30 students a year from the 16 

'97-'98 school year, correct? 17 

  MR. PRUITT:  I believe that's correct. 18 

  MR. P. BROWN:  So in each one of those 19 

years, the windfall from noncompliance was actually 20 

$600,000 using the same calculation of 30 students? 21 

  MR. FEOLA:  I'm going to object to 22 

that.  First of all, characterizing money to a 23 

nonprofit is not a windfall by anybody's stretch of 24 

the imagination. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So you object to 1 

his use of the word "windfall"? 2 

  MR. FEOLA:  Well, the whole line of 3 

questioning. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 5 

  MR. FEOLA:  He is perfectly willing to 6 

bring on a witness to say whatever they want to 7 

say. 8 

  MR. P. BROWN:  I think it's in direct 9 

response to his testimony, his direct testimony.  10 

He says, "We're taking a $100,000 hit for each 5 11 

students that we're rolling back to try to catch up 12 

for bringing into compliance." 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 14 

  MR. PRUITT:  What we said was -- excuse 15 

me, sir.  What we said was that we were taking 16 

affirmative action to roll back our enrollment to 17 

move in an affirmative direction towards getting 18 

into compliance in recognition of the board's 19 

instruction to us per 2001. 20 

  Now, how much that amounts to may or 21 

may not be relevant, but the fact of the matter is 22 

we have taken those affirmative actions.  We have 23 

put in place and have a board-approved plan such 24 

that if when a final order is given on this matter 25 
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or any other matter, that we will be in a position 1 

to enforce that from a board perspective. 2 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Mr. Chairman? 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes? 4 

  MR. P. BROWN:  And I'll leave it at 5 

this.  He's attempted to quantify basically a cost 6 

that he is willing to incur to bring himself back 7 

into compliance.  And I am just asking him a 8 

question to basically give the flip side of that.  9 

But I have made my point, I believe. 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You did. 11 

  MR. P. BROWN:  One last thing, Mr. 12 

Pruitt.  In the period '97 forward, where you admit 13 

that you have been out of compliance because you 14 

have had too many students, you have also had too 15 

many faculty? 16 

  MR. PRUITT:  Uh-huh. 17 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Is it your opinion that 18 

during that period, as a result of too many 19 

students and too many faculty, you imposed an 20 

additional burden that you should not have on the 21 

community? 22 

  MR. PRUITT:  No, we do not.  We believe 23 

we have tried to manage that in a very effective 24 

way.  We also would contend that faced with the 25 
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decisions that we were faced with, that managing a 1 

move back to compliance was better than making a 2 

Draconian cut in enrollment and deciding which 3 

families got to stay and which ones had to go. 4 

  MR. P. BROWN:  Maybe you answered two 5 

different things, but I was asking you whether from 6 

a community standpoint the fact that you had too 7 

many students and too many faculty imposed an 8 

additional burden on the community, the 9 

neighborhood, that should not have been there if 10 

you had been in compliance with -- 11 

  MR. PRUITT:  And I will say again that 12 

we do not believe that we did. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Anything else? 14 

  MR. P. BROWN:  That's it. 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  ANC? 16 

  MS. PERRY:  Thank you. 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm sorry.  Is 18 

Sirius represented?  I'm sorry, Mr. Brown.  And 19 

after that, we have NARDS.  Mr. Brown, who would 20 

you like up at the panel? 21 

  MR. J. BROWN:  Mr. Gridley just for 22 

brief questions. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  He's the most 24 

popular, too.  Good choice. 25 
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  MR. J. BROWN:  The handsomest, too.  In 1 

your testimony, Mr. Gridley, you indicate that your 2 

interpretation of the zoning is that you will not 3 

have to provide a loading berth.  Mr. Feola has 4 

kindly given me the drawing of the situation if you 5 

have to provide it. 6 

  My question relates to, if you have to 7 

provide the loading dock, does that in any way 8 

affect the drive-through lane or is it merely a 9 

taking away of effectively the three parking 10 

spaces, which would be used by the buses? 11 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  It does not in any way 12 

affect the lane.  And if you can see the edge of 13 

the loading space, there -- 14 

  MR. FEOLA:  Use the screen. 15 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  But we don't have that on 16 

the screen.  Okay?  We don't have -- 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We have it in 18 

front of us.  So if you want to put that up for Mr. 19 

Brown? 20 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  Yes, we do.  You're 21 

right.  We do.  Yeah, you're right.  I'm sorry.  So 22 

the answer is no.  It does not. 23 

  MR. J. BROWN:  It doesn't affect it in 24 

any way on the -- the problem placement remains the 25 
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same as it would if you didn't have the loading 1 

dock? 2 

  MR. GRIDLEY:  That's right.  But if -- 3 

again, as we go forward and we are beginning to 4 

work with structural engineers -- and this is true 5 

throughout.  If we need to move it back slightly, 6 

we could as we adjust turning radiuses.  But our 7 

current understanding in the design is that it will 8 

work either with parking or with a loading berth 9 

there. 10 

  MR. J. BROWN:  Okay.  Thank you very 11 

much.  That's all I have, sir. 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Thank you, Mr. 13 

Brown. 14 

  Does NARDS have any questions for the 15 

witness? 16 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  No. 17 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let's go to the 18 

ANC, then. 19 

  MS. PERRY:  I guess I only have a 20 

couple. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Who would you 22 

like up? 23 

  MS. PERRY:  Mr. Wells and/or Mr. 24 

Shapiro. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And/or or do you 1 

want both? 2 

  MS. PERRY:  I would like both at some 3 

point. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  Mr. 5 

Wells? 6 

  MS. PERRY:  Burke has talked about the 7 

three shuttle vans and the parking for those.  8 

That's Mr. Shapiro's job, right?  Okay.  Let me go 9 

back. 10 

  Veazey Terrace, the Van Ness, the 11 

alley.  There's a left turn off of Connecticut 12 

Avenue, which takes you onto Veazey Terrace through 13 

the alley behind Van Ness South, which connects 14 

with the alley to Upton Street.  Isn't that the 15 

shortcut to the school that most parents use when 16 

they are driving or one of the shortcuts? 17 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Excuse me.  I'm sorry. 18 

 Can you point that route out?  I don't think we 19 

followed that. 20 

  MS. PERRY:  I don't know how to do 21 

this.  Do you want to?  I don't know how to do it. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Just point to us 23 

what she is -- 24 

  MR. WELLS:  I think what she is 25 
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speaking of is traffic traveling southbound on 1 

Connecticut Avenue, again, with the aid of the left 2 

turn signal phase.  Make a left onto Veazey Terrace 3 

and then go through this alley, jog through this 4 

alley, and get to Burke. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  I see.  6 

And you're asking if it's a shortcut? 7 

  MS. PERRY:  Well, it's been one of the 8 

most commonly used routes. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 10 

  MS. PERRY:  I think my concern is since 11 

you do not make a left -- 12 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No, no, no, no.  13 

Ms. Perry. 14 

  MS. PERRY:  You cannot make a left turn 15 

off of Connecticut Avenue into your new proposed 16 

driveway, can you? 17 

  MR. WELLS:  That's correct, cannot. 18 

  MS. PERRY:  So for parents that are 19 

driving in that direction, they are either going to 20 

have to drop off at the Kiss and Ride, which I 21 

believe is now owned by a private developer, they 22 

have to jog through the neighborhood streets to 23 

come out to make the right turn, or they can take 24 

the alley? 25 
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  MR. WELLS:  The approved option is for 1 

southbound Connecticut traffic to drop off their 2 

students, either at the Metro Kiss and Ride or they 3 

could turn right onto Van Ness and drop students 4 

off in a legal curb parking space or they can 5 

re-sort their travel route to use Reno Road to 6 

Tilden, left onto Connecticut, make a right into 7 

the driveway.  That is a possibility. 8 

  Yes, it is physically possible to get 9 

from Connecticut Avenue and use the alley system to 10 

get to Burke School.  Under our plan, if one does 11 

that, it will encounter either the traffic monitor 12 

in this area or the traffic police officer here. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Does that answer 14 

that first part of your question, Ms. Perry? 15 

  MS. PERRY:  Yes. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  The second part 17 

of the question was, is the Kiss and Ride closing? 18 

  MS. PERRY:  It is owned by -- 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is it owned by a 20 

private developer?  Do you know? 21 

  MR. WELLS:  My belief is that it is 22 

owned by WMATA and that it is a part of the WMATA 23 

facility.  And the school, in fact, has -- 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Had you -- 25 
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  MS. PERRY:  It came up two years ago.  1 

And we were told that it now was purchased by FNMA. 2 

 There was a Mr. Pickett who was renting the space, 3 

I believe, through Burke for one of their buses.  I 4 

can verify it. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Let's do 6 

that. 7 

  MS. PERRY:  Here is the FNMA owns -- 8 

has it now. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That doesn't mean 10 

much to me. 11 

  MS. PERRY:  Oh, the Federal National 12 

Mortgage Association. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  No.  I know what 14 

FNMA is. 15 

  (Laughter.) 16 

  MS. PERRY:  It's the lease of the Kiss 17 

and Ride area to FNMA. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  The lease?  Who 19 

owns the lease?  FNMA and -- 20 

  MS. PERRY:  WMATA leased it to FNMA. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So WMATA owns the 22 

Kiss and Ride?  Is that your understanding? 23 

  MS. PERRY:  My understanding is that 24 

it's been leased to FNMA. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Why don't we have 1 

that submitted into the record so I can -- 2 

  MS. PERRY:  Let me make a copy and 3 

clean it up a little and make some phone calls 4 

first just to verify it. 5 

  (Laughter.) 6 

  MS. PERRY:  I knew it was done.  I just 7 

want to be on the safe side before I submit them. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We're going to 9 

not deal with that now.  We are going to have that 10 

as part of your case presentation, which I would 11 

imagine you would be cross-examined on. 12 

  MS. PERRY:  Part of your traffic 13 

management plan is if there is a long queue on 14 

Connecticut Avenue if cars cannot turn into the 15 

proposed driveway entrance, that they go to Van 16 

Ness Street, make a right turn, enter the alley, 17 

and then come back around and get into the queue.  18 

Isn't that correct? 19 

  MR. WELLS:  That's been discussed, yes. 20 

  MS. PERRY:  We've talked about Metro 21 

and the underground access I believe you talked 22 

about, under Connecticut Avenue.  If you're at 23 

Connecticut and Van Ness, which is one of your 24 

drop-off sites, by the IntelSat building, which is 25 
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on the -- I don't know north and south.  That's my 1 

problem.  It's the south side of Van Ness Street, 2 

west of Connecticut. 3 

  In order to get to this underground 4 

entrance, isn't it true students would have to walk 5 

two blocks or two and a half blocks to get to the 6 

Metro entrance out of the way, opposite the 7 

direction of going to school, walk down a flight of 8 

steps, go through a tunnel, come up an escalator, 9 

and then walk two and a half blocks through two 10 

traffic lights to get back to the school?  Do you 11 

really think students will use that circuitous 12 

route when they're half a block from the school? 13 

  MR. WELLS:  I think, in fact, what 14 

students dropped off at Van Ness west of 15 

Connecticut do is, in fact, they cross Connecticut 16 

at grade at the signalized intersection with the 17 

pedestrian heads with the appropriate amount of 18 

crossing time allocated to that movement. 19 

  The under -- if one is walking from 20 

north of the station or if one has been dropped off 21 

at the Kiss and Ride or if one has taken Metrorail 22 

itself, that underground passage is quite a good 23 

option. 24 

  And DDOT has suggested that the school 25 
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educate the students to cross safely and properly, 1 

which my observation is they do already out of 2 

self-preservation. 3 

  MS. PERRY:  When you conducted your 4 

studies, the car pools that were being allowed to 5 

be dropped off were car pools with three or more 6 

students in it.  Isn't it part of the new plan to 7 

change that car pool rule and now allow car pools 8 

with two students in it? 9 

  MR. WELLS:  Yes, that's correct.  And 10 

my reasoning there is that there are, as I recall, 11 

about 11 or 12 additional -- I believe it was 11 12 

additional cars according to the survey that had 13 

more students. 14 

  With three or more students, the five 15 

spaces available in front of the school was almost 16 

always adequate to accommodate that load.  In fact, 17 

the greatest load we ever saw was nine. 18 

  As a measure to encourage car-pooling, 19 

to the extent that parents will find the drop-off 20 

car pool lane in the morning an enticement, we 21 

thought we would have the capacity to accommodate 22 

that additional load and recommended that that be 23 

done. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Understood. 25 
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  MS. PERRY:  Mr. Wells, are you 1 

responsible for buses or would that be something to 2 

talk to Mr. Shapiro on, the different size buses? 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Do you mean why 4 

they would use certain ones? 5 

  MS. PERRY:  No.  As far as -- well, one 6 

of -- the testimony today was that Burke has three 7 

shuttle buses that they use, but there is also a 8 

Burke utility van that has not been talked about 9 

today. 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Ask the question. 11 

 And if Mr. Wells can answer it?  If not, we will 12 

-- 13 

  MS. PERRY:  Mr. Wells, the Burke 14 

utility van, where on the property will it be 15 

parked?  It's almost the same size as the Burke 16 

shuttle buses except it is red. 17 

  MR. WELLS:  That is probably best 18 

addressed by Mr. Shapiro. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 20 

  MS. PERRY:  Okay.  Then the other 21 

question I have, in addition to the Burke shuttle 22 

buses, Burke employs the use of these long 23 

Metro-sized buses to take their student activities, 24 

to go up to the Poconos, et cetera.  And other 25 
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schools come to this site with the Metro-sized 1 

buses. 2 

  MR. WELLS:  Yes. 3 

  MS. PERRY:  Where do you propose these 4 

buses park in the evening? 5 

  MR. WELLS:  We propose that those buses 6 

use either the front of the old school on Upton 7 

Street or Connecticut Avenue when parking 8 

regulations permit. 9 

  DDOT has suggested an alternate plan, 10 

to use Connecticut Avenue when parking regulations 11 

permit or park behind the school.  The school is 12 

willing to work with DDOT on that recommendation. 13 

  DDOT -- if you will permit me, Mr. 14 

Chairman, DDOT also on the issue you raised earlier 15 

on spillover parking, spillover of the drop-off 16 

lane, had suggested, rather than circulating around 17 

the alley system, as you described, that Burke 18 

further stagger school start times, which the 19 

school would consider. 20 

  MS. PERRY:  Going back to these buses, 21 

Van Ness Street is a dead-end street east of 22 

Connecticut Avenue.  It's I think 32 feet wide with 23 

parking on both sides.  Well, with the big 24 

Metro-sized bus coming down it, will residents have 25 
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one lane of ingress and egress and will a bus of 1 

that size be able to turn into that alley to get 2 

behind the school? 3 

  MR. WELLS:  I believe it would. 4 

  MS. PERRY:  Okay.  We haven't seen it. 5 

 Okay.  As far as Connecticut Avenue and parking 6 

the Metro, the buses, on Connecticut Avenue, isn't 7 

it true that this is an area that is very short of 8 

parking spaces for its residents and for other 9 

people? 10 

  MR. WELLS:  The parking is well used on 11 

the street.  I don't know about your building, for 12 

example.  I have not toured the underground garages 13 

that are associated with the -- 14 

  MS. PERRY:  I'm not talking -- 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We're talking 16 

about on-street parking. 17 

  MS. PERRY:  I'm talking about on-street 18 

parking. 19 

  MR. WELLS:  Oh, yes. 20 

  MS. PERRY:  The Connecticut Avenue 21 

parking survey I believe said -- 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is it tough to 23 

find parking up there? 24 

  MR. WELLS:  Yes, it is. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  In your 1 

professional opinion? 2 

  MR. WELLS:  In my professional opinion 3 

and field observations. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Next 5 

question? 6 

  MS. PERRY:  So the Connecticut Avenue 7 

traffic study also now envisions not having the 8 

rush hour restrictions go to 7:00 o'clock and not 9 

6:30 in the evening in order to keep traffic 10 

moving.  The Metro bus -- never mind. 11 

  I'll pass it.  Let me just go on to Mr. 12 

Shapiro.  Thank you. 13 

  MR. WELLS:  Thank you. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is there a 15 

reason? 16 

  MS. PERRY:  No.  I'll do it in direct 17 

because I have to do some measurements. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  Okay. 19 

 Mr. Shapiro? 20 

  MS. PERRY:  I hate to keep harping on 21 

noncompliance, but I've really got to. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let's make it a 23 

question. 24 

  MS. PERRY:  Okay. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  "Do you hate to 1 

keep?"  No, not that one.  Just ask Mr. Shapiro. 2 

  MS. PERRY:  Since Burke is not only 3 

over on their student cap, what steps have they 4 

taken to reduce the number of faculty and staff 5 

since the order was for 35 teachers and staff and, 6 

last I heard, we were up to 59 or more? 7 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  We moved some staff 8 

off-site for other reasons.  We have no plan.  We 9 

made no plan to reduce, organized plan to reduce, 10 

faculty and staff.  We concentrated on student 11 

enrollment. 12 

  MS. PERRY:  I'm looking here at the 13 

DCRA order from the adjudicating law judge.  And in 14 

it, it says that the applicant, which is Burke, the 15 

group of -- 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Ms. Perry, how is 17 

that going to help us here? 18 

  MS. PERRY:  I think it goes to the 19 

violations themselves.  It says in here that the 20 

response -- 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  But no one is 22 

contesting that there are violations.  Is that 23 

correct? 24 

  MS. PERRY:  Except that in this order, 25 
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it says Burke filed their application with the BZA 1 

five days after they -- 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  In which order? 3 

  MS. PERRY:  -- lost the last hearing. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  In which order? 5 

  MS. PERRY:  In the -- 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  In the ALJ's 7 

findings? 8 

  MS. PERRY:  Yes. 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Still what can I 10 

do with that? 11 

  MS. PERRY:  Okay.  I guess it just went 12 

to credibility to me. 13 

  I also have here another decision and 14 

order from the adjudicating law judge.  Isn't it 15 

true that Burke also on the properties that they 16 

purchased where they want to build the school 17 

created a parking lot and were fined for that? 18 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  My understanding is that 19 

we had permission from the zoning commissioner to 20 

use that for parking, began to use it for parking 21 

-- 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Any specific 23 

zoning commissioner? 24 

  MS. PERRY:  With Toye. 25 
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  MR. SHAPIRO:  Zoning administrator.  1 

I'm sorry. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I think you mean 3 

zoning administrator. 4 

  MS. PERRY:  Toye. 5 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I do.  I am sorry. 6 

  MS. PERRY:  Toye. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Just to complete 8 

the record so we don't, you know, accuse Mr. Hood 9 

of making decisions on zoning on this stuff. 10 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  But I got your interest. 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I know.  Don't 12 

worry about that. 13 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I know.  I'll get over 14 

it. 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Ms. Perry, 16 

let me just caution again.  When you opened this 17 

situation of an ALJ or other proceedings, you're 18 

quoting stuff that are documents in other 19 

proceedings.  I find it difficult.  First of all, I 20 

don't want to be dragged into having to read the 21 

entire other proceeding for some relevancy here. 22 

  MS. PERRY:  Okay. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So if there is a 24 

point of question at which you can get to, I think 25 
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that would be more pertinent. 1 

  MS. PERRY:  Let me move on.  I noticed 2 

you mentioned the use of Howard University for 3 

parking.  Isn't it true that Howard University's 4 

only access to the parking lot is Van Ness Street? 5 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I'm not sure.  I believe 6 

that's so.  I don't know. 7 

  MS. PERRY:  It is.  It is. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  He doesn't know. 9 

 Okay. 10 

  MS. PERRY:  When you have large events, 11 

Van Ness Street is very much impacted already with 12 

traffic.  Well, it goes to Howard's campus plan.  13 

And I'm not sure, you know, we have the ability to 14 

amend it or go into it here at the BZA. 15 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  Was the question -- 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  We've got five 17 

minutes left.  Let's amend the campus plan. 18 

  MS. PERRY:  No, I would rather not. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Great. 20 

  MS. PERRY:  I think it's a problem. 21 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Certainly I think 22 

the relevancy in what you are trying to get to is, 23 

are they allowed to use it. 24 

  MS. PERRY:  Yes. 25 
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  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is there 1 

something in the campus plan?  That is perfectly 2 

appropriate to say, "Look, if you're relying on 3 

using this, isn't it not useable?"  I mean -- 4 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  In terms of -- 5 

  MS. PERRY:  Okay. 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  -- get us to that 7 

point. 8 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  In terms of the impact, 9 

as you talked about, that being the only entrance, 10 

I will remember that Justin -- that the NULS 11 

representative didn't know we had used it.  So I 12 

don't expect -- so I conclude that the impact of 13 

our using it that evening was not great enough to 14 

have anybody call us or make a complaint. 15 

  MS. PERRY:  Except that -- 16 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  My understanding of the 17 

Howard campus plan is that it does not prevent 18 

their using that, but I am not an expert on their 19 

campus plan. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm sorry.  Say 21 

that again.  It does not? 22 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  My understanding. 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes? 24 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I guess the best answer 25 
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for me to give is that I believe it doesn't, but I 1 

don't know. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Probably the 3 

second part, then, not the first.  Let's not -- 4 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  I don't know.  Correct. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  And, to be 6 

absolutely clear, any witness in making any 7 

answers, when they are cross-examination, I don't 8 

need speculations.  I don't need "I think I'm 9 

correct."  You don't know.  You don't know.  And we 10 

move on. 11 

  MS. PERRY:  I believe it is a violation 12 

of Howard's campus plan. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Well, 14 

you're asking the questions. 15 

  MS. PERRY:  Yes. 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  You'll get to 17 

answer these later. 18 

  MS. PERRY:  Okay.  I think Mr. Shapiro 19 

said that he got no complaints from NULS, but NULS 20 

is Upton Street.  The complaints would come from 21 

Van Ness Street. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Ms. Perry, you -- 23 

  MR. SHAPIRO:  We've gotten no 24 

complaints from anyone. 25 
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  MS. PERRY:  Okay.  I'll leave it at 1 

that.  I'm done. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Are you sure? 3 

  MS. PERRY:  Yes. 4 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  Any other 5 

witnesses? 6 

  MS. PERRY:  No. 7 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Mr. Shapiro, I just 8 

have a quick question.  You brought up the issue of 9 

the campus plan.  Was that considered when you guys 10 

were doing your traffic study and everything, what 11 

Howard University is doing there, the law school, 12 

just out of curiosity? 13 

  You don't need to get into it in any 14 

great detail.  I am just wondering if it was looked 15 

at. 16 

  MR. WELLS:  That was not included in 17 

our study.  And I don't believe it was included in 18 

the Connecticut Avenue -- 19 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Connecticut Avenue 20 

study? 21 

  MR. WELLS:  -- transportation study 22 

either. 23 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  Okay. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  What, the 25 
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utilization of the campus? 1 

  MR. WELLS:  Well, any expansion or 2 

change of the campus was not included. 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  What about 4 

utilization of it for parking and -- 5 

  MR. WELLS:  Oh, sure.  I mean, the 6 

traffic it generates that is on the public streets, 7 

that was counted.  And that is in the analysis. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  I 9 

understand that. 10 

  MR. WELLS:  Yes. 11 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  But what about 12 

use by other facilities, institutions, other sort 13 

of special events on Howard as it related to your 14 

client's work? 15 

  MR. WELLS:  Our study focused, the 16 

numerical study focused, on four peak hours, the 17 

school peak hours, both in the morning and the 18 

afternoon, and the street peak hours, both in the 19 

morning and the afternoon. 20 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  So for 21 

your study and conclusions, there would be no 22 

pertinence of understanding the master plan for 23 

Howard campus.  Is that correct? 24 

  MR. WELLS:  We don't believe that has a 25 
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significant direct bearing on the day-to-day 1 

daytime operation of the school? 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So it would be 3 

correct?  That's a factual way to say it? 4 

  MR. WELLS:  Yes. 5 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay. 6 

  MR. WELLS:  Thank you. 7 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Mr. Zaidain, 8 

anything else on that? 9 

  MEMBER ZAIDAIN:  No. 10 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  Any 11 

other follow-up questions from the board? 12 

  (No response.) 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  We 14 

have conducted the full case presentation and 15 

cross-examination.  I compliment everybody for 16 

getting through this, although we didn't finish the 17 

entire case today. 18 

  It is 6:00 o'clock, folks.  We're at a 19 

good breaking point.  I am fairly disappointed that 20 

we don't get into the OP and DDOT.  However, I 21 

would anticipate if we called DDOT together now, we 22 

would present their case close to 7:00.  This board 23 

being as verbal as we are would ask questions for 24 

probably another hour and a half.  And 25 
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cross-examination of OP will take us to 10:00 or 1 

11:00 o'clock tonight.  I am not prepared to do 2 

that.  It has been a long day.  It's 6:00 o'clock. 3 

 It's a good breaking point. 4 

  So we are going to run through a few of 5 

the specifics now.  First of all, we have 6 

submissions.  I am going to run down submissions, 7 

but first I am going to give you the date for the 8 

next hearing, which will be in an afternoon.  We 9 

will start at 1:00 o'clock.  And it will be all 10 

afternoon. 11 

  We will set up until 6:00 o'clock.  12 

Actually, I think we ought to be prepared to go 13 

fairly -- well, we need to be prepared to go late 14 

that evening.  And so I would ask people that they 15 

avail themselves to a schedule that would take us 16 

to 8:00 o'clock, a final completion at 8:00.  So we 17 

have, actually, a nice full day in just the 18 

afternoon. 19 

  That date is going to be October -- oh, 20 

gosh, what did I say at lunchtime? -- 14, I believe 21 

it was.  Ms. Bailey, am I correct? 22 

  MS. BAILEY:  In the afternoon, Mr. 23 

Chairman. 24 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  In the afternoon, 25 
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1:00 o'clock, 14th of October.  The first issue for 1 

the board right now is to hear absolute complaints 2 

of parties that are unavailable on the 14th in the 3 

afternoon.  So check your schedules now.  Is the 4 

applicant available on the 14th in the afternoon? 5 

  MR. FEOLA:  I know the answer to this, 6 

but I need to ask the question.  Is there 7 

absolutely no way that this case could be continued 8 

to sometime sooner than October 14th? 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  There is not a 10 

time block available like that.  And, again, what I 11 

don't want to end up doing is having OP in one 12 

afternoon, DDOT in another afternoon.  We will get 13 

to October by the time we finish it from the time 14 

allocated unless Ms. Bailey sees anything else.  I 15 

looked at the schedule, and I asked staff to look 16 

at the schedule and give me the quickest date. 17 

  Of course, we are not meeting in 18 

August.  And we have advertised in September, if 19 

I'm not mistaken.  Is that correct, Ms. Bailey? 20 

  MS. BAILEY:  Yes, sir.  We're filled 21 

for September. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So that's what 23 

takes us -- 24 

  MR. FEOLA:  In which case the applicant 25 
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would be prepared to proceed on October 14th. 1 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  The only 2 

flexibility I have is to put it on the 7th of 3 

October, which puts it in the afternoon with 4 

another case, which I figured we might as well move 5 

a week and have the entire afternoon and not have 6 

anything else scheduled on that date. 7 

  Okay.  Any difficulties with the 8 

parties?  I am going to run down that NULS will be 9 

represented on the 14th.  Is that correct?  Yes is 10 

indicated.  Van Ness will be represented on the 11 

14th in the afternoon?  Yes.  Jay, we will look to 12 

seeing the Jay party on the 14th.  Sirius?  Oh, 13 

good, Mr. Brown.  And NARDS will be here? 14 

  MS. KARAMBELAS:  Yes. 15 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  NARDS 16 

will be here.  And the ANC will be represented on 17 

the 14th, also indicating they will.  Wow.  I guess 18 

we don't need our backup dates. 19 

  Actually, what I am going to do in 20 

undue caution is reserve the afternoon of the 28th 21 

of October.  Again, I think we all benefit.  And 22 

there is also payoff if we finish on the 14th.  But 23 

in order to ensure that we are not moving off 24 

another month, I will block the time. 25 
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  MR. FEOLA:  We really appreciate that, 1 

Mr. Chairman. 2 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  So we'll do that 3 

also.  I cannot guarantee we are going to take the 4 

whole afternoon to block on the 28th because I 5 

would love to push us to do it on the 14th. 6 

  Okay.  That being said, let's run down 7 

what is to be submitted for next time when we meet 8 

on the 14th.  Ms. Bailey? 9 

  MS. BAILEY:  The first thing I have, 10 

Mr. Chairman, is the location map, where the 11 

parties live and their relationship to the 12 

property.  And that's the Neighbors United for 13 

Liveable Streets.  Are you able to do that?  Will 14 

you be able to do that?  Okay. 15 

  And also Neighbors United to provide a 16 

list of those persons that would be under your 17 

umbrella.  And I think the same thing is for NARDS, 18 

a list of persons who are also under your umbrella 19 

as well. 20 

  The applicant is to provide information 21 

on the rear yard, the calculation of how it is 22 

related to the Sunrise case.  Mr. Feola? 23 

  MR. FEOLA:  Yes, ma'am. 24 

  MS. BAILEY:  Also the applicant is to 25 
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provide a copy of the school's contract for new and 1 

returning students. 2 

  I was out of the room, Mr. Chairman, 3 

but I understand that the architect is to provide 4 

documentation concerning the calculation for the 5 

on-site loading? 6 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  That's correct. 7 

  MS. BAILEY:  The only other thing I 8 

have, Mr. Chairman, which is not a submission, Ms. 9 

Linda Jay, the office will make a copy of the 10 

transcript available to her since she is not here 11 

today for her to review and perhaps file a written 12 

submission if she wants to do so. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  Does 14 

anyone take responsibility for letting her know 15 

that is available? 16 

  MS. BAILEY:  Well, she's out of town.  17 

I am not quite sure.  But if someone can tell her 18 

to contact the office, that would be really useful. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Let me do this.  20 

I am going to ask several of the NULS 21 

representatives in that party spoke about Ms. Jay 22 

and the party.  Can I ask you as that party to be 23 

in communication with Ms. Jay, indicate that the 24 

transcript will be made available to her?  It's 25 
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going to take two weeks before that is available.  1 

If she has any questions, if you would? 2 

  Actually, I'm putting an official 3 

responsibility on the party representatives.  And 4 

that is to notify her that she is a party and also 5 

just to give her an update and indication of the 6 

transcript being available.  If she has questions, 7 

she can talk to the Office of Zoning staff.  8 

Excellent. 9 

  So we would be prepared on the 14th not 10 

to hear from Mrs. Jay to say, "How come I didn't 11 

know anything?" because then I am going to point to 12 

you guys and get out of it.  Okay. 13 

  Is everyone clear?  Has everyone got 14 

submissions?  Have we missed anything that people 15 

think we are getting into submission for the next 16 

case?  Anyone need clarification on how to submit, 17 

where to submit?  Everyone is very clear that they 18 

are going to be serving all the parties.  Is that 19 

correct? 20 

  MR. FEOLA:  Mr. Chairman, one request 21 

on behalf of the applicant. 22 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes? 23 

  MR. FEOLA:  If the NULS traffic report 24 

is available sometime before October 14th, it would 25 
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be helpful to I think the board and the applicant 1 

to see it.  What is fair, we did submit ours on 2 

April 5th. 3 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Are you producing 4 

a traffic report?  Come on up to the table and say 5 

that into the mike. 6 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Actually, the report will 7 

be part of our testimony in October. 8 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  I'm sorry? 9 

  MS. SMOLIK:  The report will be used, 10 

actually, as part of the testimony.  So I don't 11 

know.  I can't speak at the time as far as the 12 

detail, but -- 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is it done? 14 

  MS. SMOLIK:  No.  Well, in the oral 15 

contract, in the oral way, whatever, but -- 16 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Here is the 17 

issue.  The applicant has made a request.  That's 18 

great.  However, I am also making a request.  If 19 

the report is done, submit it so it can be served 20 

to the board.  I can guarantee you that it is going 21 

to have a lot more impact on the board if we can 22 

review it, read it, and be up to speed on it.  And 23 

it won't serve you if you dump a 100-page report on 24 

us the day of and expect there is going to be a lot 25 
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of value in the public hearing. 1 

  Now, we will eventually read it.  We 2 

obviously won't decide this without reading it and 3 

deliberating on it.  But it will make the hearing 4 

very cumbersome.  And you will get great objections 5 

about how they didn't have time and how are they 6 

going to cross on this report when they haven't 7 

reviewed it. 8 

  So I would ask when it is available to 9 

be submitted in.  And that should be by -- we are 10 

at the 14th -- I would say no later than October 11 

1st. 12 

  MS. SMOLIK:  Okay. 13 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Good.  Thank you. 14 

 Any other questions, clarifications, or 15 

submissions?  Start lining up.  I knew you guys 16 

were ready to leave too early.  See, we didn't 17 

move.  We have been through this. 18 

  MR. SHINBERG:  This will be quick. 19 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Yes? 20 

  MR. SHINBERG:  When do you want the 21 

submissions in other than the traffic?  And when 22 

will the parties all receive them? 23 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  I'm sorry. 24 

 After we clarify all of the submissions, everyone 25 
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knows what they are going in, then I go back to Ms. 1 

Bailey.  And Ms. Bailey will tell you exactly where 2 

and when to submit them because not only is she 3 

great at lots of things in keeping us organized, 4 

that is one of her best talents.  No, that's not 5 

true, but I'm lacking words this late afternoon. 6 

  Okay.  Any other questions on the 7 

specifics of material submitted and where? 8 

  (No response.) 9 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Okay.  So let's 10 

do submissions, then, Ms. Bailey, are due? 11 

  MS. BAILEY:  I would suggest, Mr. 12 

Chairman, September 23rd for submissions, which is 13 

2 weeks before your October 14th hearing. 14 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Excellent.  The 15 

23rd is 3 weeks. 16 

  MS. BAILEY:  Three weeks?  Yes, three 17 

weeks. 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Is there a 19 

difficulty in creating information that we have 20 

asked for to come in on the 23rd?  I mean, the 21 

issue also, it serves everybody's purpose.  If it 22 

is submitted on the 23rd, it is served on the 23rd. 23 

 So anything that is submitted on this side goes to 24 

you.  And yours goes to them.  And everything comes 25 
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to us.  We have three weeks to take a look at it.  1 

I think that is excellent.  We can have kind of a 2 

relaxing August.  You guys put it all together. 3 

  Now, if the report is done then, it 4 

should go through all of that.  I mean, obviously I 5 

will give you to October 1st to get that done. 6 

  Let me just stem any sort of 7 

difficulties that we may have on the 14th.  If your 8 

report is not able to be submitted on the 1st, 9 

actually, I am directing you just to submit an 10 

update of why and where it is and what we might 11 

anticipate.  I can guarantee you we are going to 12 

knock off an hour to two hours of motions that we 13 

are going to go through if we can have clarity of 14 

what is coming and when it is going to come in. 15 

  Okay.  Excellent.  Is everyone clear?  16 

Anything else? 17 

  (No response.) 18 

  CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS:  Very well.  I 19 

thank you all very much.  Have a pleasant evening. 20 

 And this would adjourn, then, the 15 July 2003. 21 

  (Whereupon, at 6:08 p.m., the foregoing 22 

matter was adjourned, to reconvene at 23 

1:00 p.m. on Tuesday, October 14, 24 

2003.) 25 
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